Schedule

Part 5A - GuaranteeBond

The form of Guarantee Bond follows this page

181161 149

GUARANTEE BOND No.

BETWEEN the following parties whose names and registered office addresses are set out in the Schedule to this Guarantee Bond ("the Schedule")

- The "Contractor" as principal;
- (2) The "Guarantor" as guarantor; and
- (3) The "Employer".

WHEREAS:

- (1) By a contract (the "Building Contract") entered into or to be entered into between the Employer and the Contractor particulars of which are set out in the Schedule the Contractor has agreed with the Employer to execute works (the "Works") upon and subject to the terms and conditions therein set out.
- (2) The Guaranter has agreed with the Employer at the request of the Contractor to guarantee the performance of the obligations of the Contractor under the Building Contract upon the terms and conditions of this Guarantee Bond subject to the limitations set out in Clause 7.1 and 7.2.

NOW THE PARTIES AGREE as follows:

- Except as otherwise specified in this Guarantee Bond, capitalised words and phrases used
 herein shall have the same meanings as given to them in the Master Definitions Schedule
 and the General Provisions of even date herewith and made between Law Hospital National
 Health Service Trust ("the Trust") and the Employer or where so specified in this Guarantee
 Bond the same meanings as given to them in the Building Contract.
- 2. The Guaranter guarantees to the Employer as a continuing guarantee the due, proper and punctual performance by the Contractor of all the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Contractor contained in the Building Contract (including, without limitation, the payment of moneys due and payable by the Contractor thereunder) and agrees that if the Contractor shall in any respect fail to perform any of its obligations (including, without limitation, the payment of moneys so due and payable) arising under the Building Contract or shall commit any breach of or fail to fulfil any warranty as set out in the Building Contract, then the Guaranter will subject to the terms of this Guarantee Bond:
 - (a) where such failure relates to the payment of any amount due and payable from the Contractor to the Employer in accordance with the terms of the Building Contract (including, without limitation, by way of Liquidated Damages (as defined in Clause 24 of the Building Contract) or indemnity), pay, such amount to the Employer within 2 Business Days of the Employer notifying the Guarantor of such failure (such notification to be in the form provided in Clause 3 of this Guarantee Bond in the case of a failure by the Contractor to pay Liquidated Damages); and

(b) where such failure or breach relates to any other obligation or warranty of the Contractor under the Building Contract, be liable to the Employer for any and all damages which the Employer suffers or incurs by reason of the said failure or breach in respect of such obligations.

For the avoidance of doubt and without limiting the foregoing, if any Summit Termination Event occurs (including those such events listed in Clause 27.2.) and Clause 27.2.2 of the Building Contract) and the Employer exercises all or any of its rights pursuant to clause 27.3 of the Building Contract, then the Guarantor shall, subject to the provisions of this Guarantee Bond, satisfy and discharge the damages suffered by the Employer, and the obligations of the Contractor arising, as a consequence of the Employer exercising its rights pursuant to Clause 27.3 of the Building Contract.

- 3. For the purposes of any claim for payment by the Employer pursuant to Clause 2 of this Guarantee Bond in respect of Liquidated Damages, the Guarantor acknowledges the provisions of Clause 24 of the Building Contract relating to Liquidated Damages and irrevocably and unconditionally undertakes to pay to the Employer (without any set-off or counterclaim save as in respect of any amounts which have been certified to be due and payable by the Employer to the Contractor in accordance with the terms of the Building Contract) all amounts which from time to time become due and payable by the Contractor to the Employer pursuant to the said Clause 24 upon presentation to the Guarantor at its registered office (as set out in the Schedule to this Guarantee Bond) of a certificate or certificates signed by a director or other duly authorised officer of the Employer stating that:-
 - an amount (as specified in the certificate) has become immediately due and payable by the Contractor to the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Clause 24 of the Building Contract;
 - the Employer has made written demand on the Contractor for payment of such amount (and attaches to the certificate a copy of such demand);
 - (c) the Contractor has failed to pay such amount in full to the Employer within 2 Business Days of service on the Contractor of such demand;
 - (d) the Employer has made written demand on Newarthill plc under the Parent Company Guarantee (as defined in the Master Definitions Schedule) for payment of such amount (to the extent that the same has not been met by the Contractor); and
 - (e) Newarthill plc has failed to pay such amount (or the portion unpaid by the Contractor) within 2 Business Days of service on Newarthill plc of such demand

and any such certificate shall have attached to it all awards or determinations of the Expert that have been made pursuant to the Dispute Resolution Procedure (as defined in the Building Contract) prior to the date of such certificate in respect of claims by the Contractor for extensions of time under Clause 25 of the Building Contract.

- 4. The Guarantor shall be kept fully informed by the Contractor of all steps taken by the Contractor and by the Employer (insofar as the Contractor is aware of the same) in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure in respect of any claim under the Building Contract which could give rise to a claim under this Guarantee Bond.
- 5.1 The Guarantor shall receive from the Contractor copies of:
 - (a) monthly progress reports provided by the Employer to the Trust under Clause 3.1 of Schedule, Part 1 of the Development Agreement between the Trust and the Employer; and
 - (b) the Construction Timetable (as for time to time amended or revised).

To the extent that those documents indicate an actual or potential claim against the Contractor which could give rise to liability under this Guarantee Bond, then the Contractor shall procure that the Guarantor has the right to attend and observe (but without the right to participate in) all future meetings between the Contractor and the relevant parties and to receive copies of all relevant correspondence until such time as the relevant circumstances are resolved.

- 5.2 A failure by the Contractor to perform and discharge its obligations under Clauses 4, 5 or 14 of this Guarantee Bond may give rise to a claim for damages by the Guarantor against the Contractor but shall not in any way prejudice, diminish or otherwise affect the obligations and liabilities of the Guarantor to the Employer under this Guarantee Bond.
- 6.1 Where a Summit Termination Event within Clause 27.2.1 or 27.2.2 of the Building Contract has occurred and is subsisting, prior to any exercise of the right of the Employer to terminate the Building Contract (a "Termination Right"), the Employer agrees first to notify the Guarantor (with a copy to the Contractor) (a "Termination Event Notice") of the Employer's intention to exercise the Termination Right whereupon the Guarantor may within 14 days of service of such Termination Event Notice notify the Employer (with a copy to the Contractor) (a "Step-In Notice") that the Guarantor will complete the Works in accordance with the relevant terms and conditions of the Building Contract (including as to payment of the Contract Sum) as if the Guarantor was the original party thereto in place of the Contractor whereupon:
 - (a) the Employer, the Contractor and the Guarantor shall enter into a contract to that effect substantially in the form set out in Part III of the Appendix to this Guarantee Bond (the "Novation Agreement");
 - (b) the Guarantor shall deliver to the Security Trustee a copy of an agreement duly executed by the Guarantor, such agreement to be substantially in the form of the Building Contract Direct Agreement entered into on or about the date hereof by, inter alia, the Contractor, the Employer and the Security Trustee but excluding:-
 - the guarantee by Newarthill plc contained in Clause 19 and 20 of the Building Contract Direct Agreement; and

- (ii) all other acknowledgements, warranties and undertakings by Newarthill plc.
- and with references to the Contractor being replaced by references to the Guarantor and the agreement otherwise being amended mutatis mutandis; and
- (c) the Guarantor shall deliver to the Trust a collateral warranty, in the form of the Collateral Warranty contained in Part 7(a) of the Schedule to the Büllding Contract, duly executed by the Guarantor,

(together the "Conditions"). Where the Guarantor has served a Step-In Notice under this Guarantee Bond, the Contractor hereby undertakes to the Guarantor forthwith to enter into the Novation Agreement and the Contractor hereby irrevocably appoints the Guarantor as its attorney to execute such Novation Agreement on its behalf. The Guarantor undertakes and agrees that a failure by the Contractor to execute the Novation Agreement will not release the Guarantor from its obligations to the Employer under this Guarantee Bond. If the Conditions shall not be satisfied within 7 days of the service on the Employer of the Step-In Notice, the Step-In Notice shall lapse and the Employer shall be entitled to terminate, the Building Contract in accordance with Clause 27.3.1 thereof. For the avoidance of doubt, where the Guarantor has served a Step-In Notice and the Conditions have been satisfied in accordance with the requirements of this Clause 6.1, the limitations on the Guarantor's liability under Clause 7 of this Guarantee Bond shall no longer apply whether in respect of antecedent or subsequent breaches of the Building Contract.

- 6.2 If the Employer shall exercise the Termination Right without first issuing a Termination Event Notice to the Guarantor or within 14 days of service of such Notice then the Guarantor shall have no liability and no demand may be issued hereunder in respect of the circumstances leading to or underlying the Summit Termination Event or as a result of or arising out of the subsequent termination of the Building Contract.
- 6.3 If the Guarantor does not issue a Step-In Notice within 14 days of service of a Termination Event Notice then the Employer shall be entitled to exercise the Termination Right in respect of the Termination Event in respect of which such Termination Event notice has been served at any time thereafter in accordance with its rights under the Building Contract and the liability of the Guarantor shall be determined in accordance with the other provisions of this Guarantee Bond.
- 7.1 The maximum aggregate liability of the Guarantor under this Guarantee Bond shall not exceed the sum set out in the Schedule (the Bond Amount") and (save in the case of an exercise of its rights under Clause 6.1of this Guarantee Bond) the Guarantor shall have no obligation under this Guarantee Bond other than to pay sums payable in accordance with the terms hereof up to the said maximum aggregate amount.
- 7.2 The Guarantor's liability under this Guarantee Bond in respect of any breach or failure by the Contractor under the Building Contract shall not exceed the liability of the Contractor in respect of such breach or failure on the basis that the Building Contract is valid, binding and enforceable and has full force and effect.

- 8.1 The Guarantor undertakes and agrees with the Employer that any of the following acts, events, circumstances or omissions which but for the provisions of this Clause 8.1 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee Bond, namely:-
 - (a) waiver by the Employer of any terms, provisions, conditions, obligations and agreements of or under the Building Contract or, subject as provided in Clause 3, any failure to make demand upon or take action against the Contractor;
 - (b) any modification or changes to the terms of the Building Contract or to the Works referred to in the Building Contract provided that any such modifications or changes to the Works are limited to those which are necessary to give effect to or result from an Eligible Change, a Trust Works Change or (to the extent that the same falls within the scope of a Trust Works Change) a Summit Change or are otherwise permitted under the terms of the Building Contract;
 - (c) any assignation by the Employer of the benefit of the Building Contract which is permitted under either the Building Contract or the Building Contract Direct Agreement;
 - (d) the granting of extensions of time or other indulgence to the Contractor;
 - (e) any dealings between the Employer and the Contractor (other than any modification or change to the terms of the Building Contract or to the Works outside the scope of paragraph (b) above);
 - (f) (except to the extent that such breach affects, changes or releases the Contractor from its obligations under the Building Contract) any breach by the Employer of any terms of the Building Contract;
 - (g) the exercise by the Security Trustee of any of its rights under the Building Contract Direct Agreement or by a Financiers Nominee (as defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement) of any of the rights to which it is or becomes entitled pursuant to the Building Contract Direct Agreement;
 - (h) the termination of the Building Contract in accordance with its terms or as a result of the repudiation of the Building Contract by the Contractor;
 - (i) any novation of the Building Contract to a Substitute (as defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement);
 - (j) the invalidity or unenforceability of the Parent Company Guarantee; and
 - (k) the taking, varying or releasing of any security from any party to this Guarantee Bond or from any other person (other than an assignation or charge of this Guarantee Bond otherwise than in accordance with Clause 15);

may be made and done without notice to or the consent of the Guarantor and no such act, event, circumstance or omission shall in any way affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee Bond and the liability of the Guarantor hereunder shall not be in any way affected thereby.

- 8.2 Subject to Clause 9 hereof, this Guarantee Bond shall remain in full force and effect until performance in full of the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Contractor contained in the Building Contract notwithstanding any of the following acts, events, circumstances or omissions which but for the provisions of this Clause 8.2 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee Bond namely:-
 - (a) the insolvency, liquidation, receivership, reorganisation, amalgamation, reconstruction or any analogous event of the Contractor, the Guarantor, the Employer or any other person;
 - (b) any disclaimer of the Building Contract by a liquidator of the Contractor, the Guarantor or any other person; and
 - (c) any change in the status, function, control or ownership of the Contractor, the Guarantor or any other person.
- 9. Whether or not this Guarantee Bond shall be returned to the Guarantor, the Guarantor shall have no obligations under this Guarantee Bond in respect of any breach of the Building Contract which occurs after the Expiry Date or any breach of the Building Contract in respect of which a claim under this Guarantee Bond has not been notified in writing to the Guarantor (including such particulars of such breach as are known to the Employer) prior to the expiry of the period of three months after the Expiry Date.
- 10. No delay or omission of the Employer in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall impair such right, power or privilege or be construed as a waiver of such right, power or privilege nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies of the Employer herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 11. A waiver given or consent granted by the Employer under this Guarantee Bond will be effective only if given in writing and then only in the instance and for the purpose for which it is given.
- 12. If at any time any one or more of the provisions of this Guarantee Bond is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.
- 13.1 Save as specifically otherwise provided in this Guarantee Bond any notice, demand or other communication to be served under this Guarantee may be served upon a party hereto only by posting by first class post or delivering the same by hand to the party to be served at its

- address shown in the Schedule to this Guarantee Bond or at such other address as it may from time to time notify in writing to the other party.
- A notice or demand served by first class post shall be deemed duly served on the second Business Day after the date of posting and a notice or demand sent by hand shall be deemed to have been served at the time of delivery unless served after 5.00 pm in the place of intended receipt in which case it will be deemed served at 9.00 a.m. for the following Business Day.
- 13.3 In proving service of any notice it will be sufficient to prove, in the case of a letter, that such letter was properly stamped or franked first class, addressed and placed in the post.
- 14. The Contractor having requested the execution of this Guarantee Bond by the Guarantor undertakes with the Guarantor (without limitation of, or prejudice to, any other rights and remedies of the Employer or the Guarantor against the Contractor) to perform and discharge the obligations on its part set out in the Building Contract.
- 15. The Employer may assign or charge this Guarantee Bond or any benefit arising from it in favour of any one or all of the Beneficiaries (as defined in the Collateral Deed) and/or the Substitute (as defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement) and their permitted successors, transferees and assignees on such terms as it sees fit without the consent of the Guarantor and without affecting, changing or releasing the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee Bond, provided however that the Guarantor shall be entitled to deal only with the Employer in respect of this Guarantee Bond and shall not be deemed to have knowledge of, or obligations in respect of, such assignation unless and until the Employer shall give notice of any such assignation or charge to the Guarantor substantially in the form of the Notice of Assignation set out in Part 1 of the Appendix to this Guarantee Bond.
- 16. All references to the Employer in this Guarantee Bond shall include the Security Trustee as identified in any Notice of Assignation given to the Guarantor pursuant to Clause 15 provided an Enforcement Notice (as defined in the Notice of Assignation) has also been given following which event, the Security Trustee shall be entitled to exercise all rights of the Employer under this Guarantee Bond in place of the Employer.
- 17.1 This Guarantee Bond shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland.
- 17.2 Each of the persons constituting the Contractor, the Guarantor and the Employer separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes arising hereunder.
- 17.3 Without prejudice to any other permitted mode of service, the parties agree that service of any writ, notice or other document for the purpose of any proceedings begun in Scotland shall be duly served upon if delivered personally or sent by registered post, in the case of:
 - (a) the Contractor to (marked for the attention of);

- the Guarantor to 120 Fenchurch Street, London EC3M 5BP (marked for the attention of The Manager, Surety Department);
- (c) the Employer to the appropriate address set out in the Schedule and marked for the attention of

or such other person and address in Scotland as the relevant party shall notify to the others in writing from time to time.

18. The parties hereto consent to the registration of these presents for preservation and execution.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this Guarantee Bond consisting of this and the foregoing seven pages, the following Schedule and Appendix in three parts to be executed as follows:-

Subscribed fo	r and on behalf of			
Sir Robert M at	IcAlpine Limited			
on	day of	1998		
acting by				
in the present	ce of			
			Witness	
			Full Name	
			Address	
	or and on behalf o bire Insurance C			
on acting by	day of	1998		
in the presen	ce of			
			Witness	 -
			Full Name	 -
			Address	

	ed for and on behalf of Healthcare (Law) Li		
at			
on	day of	1998	
by			• .
Director.	, and		Director
Director	/Secretary		Director/Secretar

This is the Schedule referred to in the foregoing Guarantee Bond No. dated 1998 made between the Contractor, the Guarantor and the Employer as defined in this Schedule.

THE SCHEDULE

The Contractor: Sir Robert M'Alpine Limited whose registered office is at:

Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts

HP2 7TR

The Guarantor: New Hampshire Insurance Company whose principal

office address is at: 120 Fenchurch Street, London, EC3M

5BP

The Employer: Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited whose registered office

is at: Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1

The Building Contract: A contract for the design and construction of a New Law

District General Hospital at Netherton, Scotland entered or to be entered into on or about the date hereof between the

Employer and the Contractor.

The Bond Amount: £51,662,614.00 (fifty one million, six hundred and sixty two

thousand, six hundred and fourteen pounds sterling)

The Expiry Date: The Contractual Practical Completion Date

This is the Appendix referred to in the foregoing Guarantee Bond No. dated 1998 made between the Contractor, the Guarantor and the Employer as defined in the Schedule.

THE APPENDIX

NOTICE OF ASSIGNATION AND ACKNOWLEDGMENT

Part I

Notice

To: New Hampshire Insurance Company

120 Fenchurch Street London, EC3M 5BP

England Dated

Dear Sirs

1. We refer to the Guarantee Bond No. dated , 1998 (the "Bond") issued by yourselves in favour of the Employer (as defined in the Bond).

• т

- 2. We hereby give you notice that we have assigned to in its capacity as security trustee for and on behalf of certain bondholders and financial institutions (the "Security Trustee") all of our rights, title and interests in and to the Bond.
- We confirm that until you receive notice to the contrary from the Security Trustee, you should deal only with the Security Trustee in respect of the Bond.
- 4. We confirm that notwithstanding the assignation of the Bond to the Security Trustee, the Employer shall remain liable to perform all of the obligations (if any) imposed on it thereby.
- 5. For the avoidance of doubt, we confirm that final and unconditional payment pursuant to the Bond of an amount in accordance with paragraph (iii) of the Consent and Acknowledgement set out as Part II hereof will satisfy your obligation to pay the corresponding amount to the Employer under the Bond.

All references to this notice shall be construed as reference to this notice and the Consent and Acknowledgement set out as Part II hereof.

This notice may only be revoked by notice in writing from the Security Trustee.

References in this notice to the Bond shall be construed as references to the Bond as amended or varied with the consent in writing of the Security Trustee.

This notice shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland and only the courts of Scotland shall have jurisdiction hereunder.

Please acknowledge receipt of this notice by signing two copies of this notice on the Consent and Acknowledgement in the form attached hereto and by returning one copy as so executed to the Employer and one copy to the Security Trustee c/o Shepherd & Wedderburn WS, Level 2, Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1 2ET marked for the attention of Paul W'Hally.

. .

Yours faithfully

For and on behalf of SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

PART II

Acknowledgement

To: Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited

Saltire Court

20 Castle Terrace

Edinburgh

EH1

Security Trustee Address

Consent and acknowledgement

We hereby acknowledge receipt of a notice of assignation (the "Notice"), a copy of which is attached hereto and:

- (i) confirm our agreement to the terms of the Notice;
- (ii) confirm that we have not received notice of the interest of any third party in all or any of the property stated in the Notice to have been assigned;
- (iii) agree to pay all amounts due for payment by us to the Employer under the Bond up to the Bond Amount of £ Sterling directly to a bank account named the Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited. Account; a/c no. held by Bank Branch or to such other account in the UK as the Security Trustee may notify us from time to time; and
- (iv) agree that we shall, until we receive notice to the contrary from the Security Trustee, deal only with the Security Trustee in respect of the Bond.
- (v) Final and unconditional payment of an amount due from us under the terms of the Bond in full to an account as specified in paragraph (iii) above will discharge our liability to pay that amount under the Bond without any requirement on our part to see to the application of the moneys.

For and on behalf of New Hampshire Insurance Company Date:

PART III

Form of Novation Agreement

AGREEMENT dated

BETWEEN:-

- (1) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED (the "Employer"); and
- (2) NEW HAMPSHIRE INSURANCE COMPANY (the "Guarantor"); and
- (3) SIR ROBERT MCALPINE LIMITED (the "Contractor")

RECITALS

- (A) The Employer and the Contractor have entered into (the "Building Contract") a contract dated 1998 for the design, construction, fitting out and commissioning of New Law District General Hospital (the "Building Contract").
- (B) The Guaranter has issued to the Employer a Guarantee Bond dated 1998 (the "Guarantee Bond") in respect of the performance of the contract, obligations under the Building Contract;
- (C) Pursuant to the terms of the Guarantee Bond, the Employer has agreed to the Building Contract being novated to the Guarantor.

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:-

1. INTERPRETATION

Capitalised terms defined in the Guarantee Bond shall have the same meaning in this Agreement.

NOVATION

2.1 On the date hereof:

- (a) the Contractor shall cease to have the benefit of any of its rights, and shall be released by the Employer from all of its obligations, under and in respect of the Building Contract; and
- (b) the Guarantor shall have the benefit of such rights and shall assume obligations that are identical to all of the rights and obligations of the Contractor under the Building Contract (whether they shall have arisen or arise before, on or after the date hereof)

- except that all such rights shall be rights owed to, and all such obligations shall be obligations owed by, the Guarantor instead of the Contractor.
- (c) the Contractor hereby assigns to the Guarantor or to such other person as the Guarantor may have nominated in writing prior to the date hereof the Contractor's rights and obligations under the Sub-Contracts (as defined in the Building Contract).
- 2.2 Pursuant to Clause 2.1 above, the Guarantor shall accordingly become a party to the Building Contract in place of the Contractor and thereafter shall be treated as if it was named as a party thereto in place of the Contractor and the Guarantor shall owe all of such obligations as are referred to in Clause 2.1 to the Employer.

GOVERNING LAW

- 3.1 This agreement is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the law of Scotland.
- 3.2 Each of the persons constituting the Employer, the Guarantor and the Contractor separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes arising hereunder.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be executed as follows:

Schedule

Part 5B - Newarthill Plc Parent Company Guarantee

The form of Parent Company Guarantee follows this page

181161 150

(1) NEWARTHILL plc

- and -

(2) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

PARENT COMPANY GUARANTEE NEW LAW DISTRICT GENERAL HOSPITAL - CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

ASHURST MORRIS CRISP
Broadwalk House
5 Appold Street
London EC2A 2HA

Tel: 0171 638 1111 Fax: 0171 972 7990 Ref: LMM/525124

THIS GUARANTEE

BY

(1) NEWARTHILL plc (Company Registration No. 1050970) having its registered office at 40 Bernard Street, London WC1N 1LG (the "Guarantor"); and

TO

(2) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED (Company Registration No. 182649) having its registered office at Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh (the "Employer")

WHEREAS

- (A) Sir Robert McAlpine Limited (the "Subsidiary"), has entered into a contract with the Employer in relation to the design, construction, fitting out and commissioning of the New Law District General Hospital as described in the contract (the "Construction Contract").
- (B) The Guarantor is the beneficial owner of one hundred per cent. (100%) of the issued share capital of the Subsidiary.
- (C) The Guarantor has agreed to guarantee all the obligations of the Subsidiary under the Construction Contract on the terms set out below.

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- ı. The Guarantor in consideration of the Employer entering the Construction Contract with the Subsidiary, for itself, its successors and assigns, hereby absolutely, irrevocably and (except as expressly provided herein) unconditionally guarantees to the Employer as a continuing guarantee the due, proper and punctual performance by the Subsidiary of all the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Construction Contract (including, without limitation, the payment of monies) and agrees that if the Subsidiary shall in any respect fail to perform any of its obligations (including, without limitation, the payment of monies) arising under the Construction Contract or shall commit any breach of or fail to fulfil any warranty as set out in the Construction Contract, then the Guarantor will forthwith perform and fulfil in place of the Subsidiary each and every obligation or warranty in respect of which the Subsidiary has defaulted or as may be unfulfilled by the Subsidiary. The Guarantor shall be liable to the Employer for any and all losses, damages, expenses, liabilities, claims, costs or proceedings which the Employer may suffer or incur by reason of the said failure or breach; provided always that the Guarantor's liability under this Guarantee shall not exceed that of the Subsidiary under the Construction Contract determined on the basis that the Construction Contract is valid, enforceable and has full force and effect.
- 2. For the purposes of any claim for payment by the Employer pursuant to Clause I of this Guarantee in respect of Liquidated Damages (as defined in the Construction Contact), the Guarantor acknowledges the provisions of Clause 24 of the Construction Contract relating to Liquidated Damages and irrevocably and unconditionally undertakes to pay to the

Employer (without any set-off or counterclaim save as in respect of any amounts which have been certified to be due and payable by the Employer to the Contractor in accordance with the terms of the Construction Contract) all amounts which from time to time become due and payable by the Contractor to the Employer pursuant to the said Clause 24 in each case within 2 Business Days of the presentation to the Guarantor at its registered office (as set out above) of a certificate or certificates signed by a director or other duly authorised officer of the Employer stating that:-

- (a) an amount (as specified in the certificate) has become immediately due and payable by the Contractor to the Employer in accordance with the provisions of Clause 24 of the Construction Contract;
- (b) the Employer has made written demand on the Contractor for payment of such amount (and attaches to the certificate a copy of such demand); and
- (c) the Contractor has failed to pay such amount in full to the Employer within 2 Business Days of service on the Contractor of such demand;

and any such certificate shall have attached to it all awards or determinations of the Expert (as defined in the Construction Contract) that have been made pursuant to the Dispute Resolution Procedure (as defined in the Construction Contract) prior to the date of such certification in respect of claims by the Contractor for extensions of time under Clause 25 of the Construction Contract.

- 3. The Guaranter covenants and agrees with the Employer that any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this Clause 3 may affect, change or release the Guaranter from its obligations under this Guarantee, including, without limitation:-
 - (i) waiver by the Employer of any terms, provisions, conditions, obligations and agreements of or under the Construction Contract or any failure to make demand upon or take action against the Subsidiary;
 - (ii) any modification or changes, however fundamental, to the Construction Contract or referred to in the Construction Contract;
 - (iii) the giving by the Employer of any consent to an assignation or the making of any assignation of the Construction Contract;
 - (iv) the granting of extensions of time or adjustments to the amount payable to the Subsidiary or other indulgence to the Subsidiary;
 - any dealings between the Employer and the Subsidiary;
 - (vi) the avoidance or termination of the Construction Contract or the employment of the Subsidiary for default by the Subsidiary;
 - (vii) (except to the extent that such breach is not caused by the Subsidiary and affects, changes or releases the Subsidiary from its obligations under the Construction Contract) any breach by the Employer of any terms of the Construction Contract; and

(viii) any bond, security or other guarantee obtained by the Employer for any of the obligations of the Subsidiary under the Construction Contract;

may be made and done without notice to or the consent of the Guarantor and no such act, event, circumstance or omission shall in any way affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee and the liability of the Guarantor hereunder shall not be in any way affected thereby.

- 4. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect until performance in full of the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Construction Contract notwithstanding any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this Clause 4 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee, including, without limitation:-
 - the insolvency, liquidation, receivership, reorganisation, amalgamation, reconstruction or any analogous event of the Subsidiary, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (ii) any disclaimer of the Construction Contract by a liquidator of the Subsidiary, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (iii) any change in the status, function, control or ownership of the Subsidiary; and/or
 - (iv) unenforceability or invalidity of any obligations of the Subsidiary so that this Guarantee shall be construed as if there were no such unenforceability or invalidity.
- 5. Until the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Construction Contract have been unconditionally and irrevocably performed in full the Guarantor shall not by virtue or as a result of any payment or performance by it under this Guarantee in respect of the Construction Contract:-
 - (a) be subrogated to any rights, security or moneys held or received or receivable by the Employer; or
 - (b) receive, claim or have the benefit of any payment, distribution, security or indemnity from the Subsidiary or (if and for so long as the Employer has any unsatisfied claims outstanding or pending against the co-sureties) any such cosurety; or
 - (c) unless so directed by the Employer (when the Guarantor will prove in accordance with such directions) claim as a creditor of the Subsidiary in competition with the Employer.
- 6. The Guarantor shall hold in trust for the Employer and forthwith pay or transfer (as appropriate) to the Employer any such payment (including an amount equal to any such set-off), distribution or benefit of such security, indemnity or claim in fact received by it in breach of Clause 5.

- 7. No delay or omission of the Employer in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall impair such right, power or privilege or be construed as a waiver of such right, power or privilege nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies of the Employer herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 8. A waiver given or consent granted by the Employer under this Guarantee will be effective only if given in writing to the Guarantor and then only in the instance and for the purpose for which it is given.
- 9.1 If at any time any one or more of the provisions of this Guarantee is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.
- As a separate and alternative stipulation the Guarantor unconditionally and irrevocably agrees that any sum expressed to be payable by it or obligation to be performed by it under this Guarantee but which is for any reason (whether or not now existing and whether or not now known or becoming known to the Guarantor) not recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor on the basis of a guarantee shall nevertheless be recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor as if the Guarantor were the sole principal debtor or obligor (where relevant).
- 10.1 Save as specifically otherwise provided in this Guarantee any notice, demand or other communication to be served under this Guarantee may be served upon a party hereto only by posting by first class post or delivering the same by hand or sending the same by facsimile transmission to the party to be served at its address or facsimile number shown immediately after its name on the signature page of this Guarantee or at such other address or number as it may from time to time notify in writing to the other party.
- A notice or demand served by first class post shall be deemed duly served on the second business day after the date of posting and a notice or demand sent by hand or facsimile transmission shall be deemed to have been served at the time of delivery or transmission unless served after 5.00 pm in the place of intended receipt in which case it will be deemed served at 9.00 a.m. on the following business day. For the purposes of this paragraph "business day" means a day on which commercial banks are open for business in Edinburgh or London.
- 10.3 In proving service of any notice it will be sufficient to prove, in the case of a letter, that such letter was properly stamped or franked first class, addressed and placed in the post and, in the case of facsimile transmission, that such facsimile was duly transmitted on a business day to a current facsimile number of the addressee at the address referred to below.
- 11. The Employer may assign or charge this Guarantee or any benefit arising from it in favour of the Financiers to the Employer under the Summit Assignation (as amended, varied or

supplemented from time to time) and their permitted successors, transferees and assigns on such terms as it sees fit without the consent of the Guarantor and without affecting, changing or releasing the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee.

12. This Guarantee shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland and each of the persons constituting the Guarantor and the Employer separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes hereunder.

IN WITNESS whereof this agreement consisting of this and the preceding four pages has been executed as follows:-

NEWART	for and on beh HILL PLC	alf of)	
at		1000	,	
on	day of	1998)	
)	
acting by				in the presence of
				Witness
				Full name
				Address

Subscribed	i for and on bel	half of)	
	HEALTHCA		ń	
		IGE (EATT)	΄.	
LIMITED	,		,	
at				
on	day of	1998		
	-			Director
by		Director		
ž				
and		Director/Secretary		Director/Secretary

Schedule

Part 6 - Financiers' Building Contract Direct Agreement

The form of Financier's Building Contract Direct Agreement follows this page

181161 151

SIR ROBERT M'ALPINE LIMITED

- and -

NEWARTHILL PLC

- and -

SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

- and -

AMBAC INSURANCE UK LIMITED

and -

ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE NOMINEES LIMITED as Security Trustee

BUILDING CONTRACT DIRECT AGREEMENT

ASHURST MORRIS CRISP Broadwalk House 5 Appold Street London EC2A 2HA

> Tel: 0171-638 1111 Fax: 0171-972 7990 Ref: LMM/552292

CONTENTS

CLAUSE		PAGE
i.	INTERPRETATION	
2.	NOTICE OF ASSIGNATION, ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
3.	NO TERMINATION WITHOUT NOTICE	5
4.	STEP-IN	6
5,	SUSPENSION, TERMINATION AND OTHER RIGHTS	7
6.	STATUS OF FINANCIERS NOMINEE	8
7.	STEP-OUT	8
8.	NOVATION	
9.	NOTIFICATION OF BREACH	10
10.	WARRANTIES	10
11.	UNDERTAKINGS	
12.	CONTRACTOR DEFAULT	15
13.	CONTINUATION OF BUILDING CONTRACT GUARANTEE	
14.	NO WAIVERS, ETC.	15
15.	RIGHTS OF ACTION	
16.	LATE PAYMENT	16
17.	TAXES	17
18.	DURATION	17
19.	GUARANTEE	17
20.	NOTICES	
21.	GOVERNING LAW	19
22.	GOVERNING JURISDICTION	20

DEED made

BETWEEN:-

- (1) SIR ROBERT M'ALPINE LIMITED a company incorporated in England and Wales under registered number 566823 having its registered office at Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Hertfordshire HP2 7TR (the "Contractor");
- (2) NEWARTHILL PLC a company incorporated in England and Wales under registered number 1050970 having its registered office at 40 Bernard Street, London WCIN 1LG (the "Guarantor");
- (3) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED a company incorporated in Scotland under registered number 182649 having its registered office at Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh ("Summit");
- (4) AMBAC INSURANCE UK LIMITED ("AMBAC") a company incorporated in England and Wales under registered number 3248674 whose address is St Helen's, One Undershaft, London EC3A 8JL; and
- (5) ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE NOMINEES LIMITED (the "Security Trustee" which expression shall, where the context so admits, include all persons for the time being the trustee or trustees under the Security Trust Deed (as defined herein)).

RECITALS

- (A) By a building contract dated on or about the date of this agreement (the "Building Contract") made between Summit and the Contractor, the Contractor has agreed with Summit to design, construct and commission a district general hospital, all in compliance with the contracts (the "DBFO Contracts") for the design, construction, non-clinical operation and financing of a district general hospital at Law, dated on or about the date of this agreement and made between Law Hospital National Health Service Trust (the "Trust") and Summit.
- (B) By a guarantee dated on or about the date of this agreement the Guarantor provided to Summit a guarantee of the Contractor's obligations under the Building Contract (the "Building Contract Guarantee").
- (C) The parties to this Agreement have agreed various matters in relation to the Building Contract on the terms set out below.

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:-

1. INTERPRETATION

1.1 Definitions

In this agreement:

"Applicable Accounting Principles" means accounting principles, standards and practices generally accepted in England and consistently applied in accordance with the Companies Act 1985 to 1989;

"Beneficiaries" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Building Contract Guarantee" means the guarantee given by the Guarantor in favour of Summit in respect of the Contractor's obligations under the Building Contract;

"Collateral Deed" means the collateral deed of on or about today's date between, inter alia, Summit, the Security Trustee, the Bond Trustee and AMBAC;

"Contract Documents" means:

- (a) this Agreement;
- (b) the Building Contract Guarantee; and
- (c) the Building Contract;

"Credit Provider" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Finance Documents" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Financial Indebtedness" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Financier Direct Agreement" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Independent Engineer" means such person as may be appointed independent Engineer under the Collateral Deed;

"Insurance Proceeds" means all proceeds of the Insurances payable to or received by or on behalf of any member of the Summit Group (including in respect of the Project Documents any sub-contractor (of any tier) of the Summit Group or any sub-contractor of any tier of Summit) or any Credit Provider, including proceeds of any insurance in respect of liabilities arising under any of the Project Documents but excluding any such proceeds paid directly to a third party claimant.

"RTPA" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Security Documents" has the meaning given to it in the Collateral Deed;

"Security Trust Deed" means the security trust deed of on or about today's date between, inter alia, AMBAC, the Security Trustee, the Bond Trustee and Summit;

"Subsidiary" means a subsidiary as defined in section 736 of the Companies Act 1985 as amended by the Companies Act 1989.

"Summit Assignation" means the assignation in security dated on or about the date of this agreement granted by Summit in favour of the Security Trustee;

"Summit Group" means Summit Healthcare Law Limited, Summit Finance (Law) PLC and Summit Holdings (Law) Limited.

1.2 Interpretation

In this Agreement:-

- (a) a reference to "termination" of the Building Contract includes any suspension (otherwise than temporarily for proper safety or operational reasons) or termination of the Contractor's employment and/or activities under it (and the verb to "terminate" shall be construed accordingly);
- (b) with the exception of the definitions contained in clause 1.1, words and phrases defined in any of the Building Contract, the DBFO Contracts and the Financier Direct Agreement shall bear the same meaning herein;
- (c) references to a statute or legislative provision, or a provision of a statute or legislative provision, or any other Law shall be construed, at any particular time, as including a reference to any modification, extension or re-enactment at any time then in force and to all instruments, orders and regulations then in force and made at any time under, or deriving validity from, the relevant statute, provision or Law;
- (d) references to clauses are, unless the context otherwise requires, references to the provisions of this Agreement;
- references in the singular shall include references in the plural and vice versa and words denoting natural persons shall include any other Persons;
- (f) headings shall be ignored in construing this Agreement;
- (g) references to an agreement, deed, instrument, licence or other document (including this Agreement), or to a provision contained in any of these, shall be construed, at the particular time, as a reference to it as it may then have been amended, varied, supplemented, modified, suspended or novated;
- (h) references to a party or the parties include its or their successors and permitted assignees;
- references to the "Assets" of any Person means all or any part of its business, undertaking, property, assets, revenues (including any right to receive revenues) and uncalled capital wherever situated;
- (j) references to a "Person" include any individual, company, corporation, firm, partnership, joint venture, undertaking, association, organisation, trust, state or

- Government Authority (in each case, whether or not having separate legal personality); and
- (k) references to the "Winding-up" of a Person also includes the amalgamation, reconstruction, reorganisation, administration, dissolution, liquidation, merger or consolidation of that Person, and any equivalent or analogous procedure under the law of any jurisdiction in which that Person is incorporated, domiciled or resident or carries on business or has Assets.

2. NOTICE OF ASSIGNATION, ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

- 2.1 The Security Trustee hereby gives notice to the Contractor and the Guarantor of the assignation in security pursuant to the Summit Assignation by Summit to the Security Trustee of all Summit's rights:
 - (a) under the Contract Documents; and
 - (b) to receive Insurance Proceeds under all present and future policies of insurance taken out and maintained by Summit pursuant to the DBFO Contracts, the Building Contract and/or in accordance with the third schedule to the Collateral Deed.

2.2 The Contractor and the Guarantor:-

- (a) acknowledge that they have received intimation of the Assignation and confirm that they have not received any notice of any previous assignations or charges over the Contract Documents;
- (b) acknowledge that intimation of the Assignation shall not imply any assumption by the Security Trustee as assignee of the obligations of Summit to the Contractor or the Guarantor under the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee respectively;
- (c) acknowledge that the execution of this Agreement is one of the conditions which must be satisfied before any of the Beneficiaries is obliged to advance Summit moneys, or provide credit support to or on behalf of Summit, under the relevant Finance Documents;
- (d) acknowledge that, pursuant to the Assignation, Summit is not entitled to amend, vary or waive any provision of the Contract Documents without the prior written approval of the Security Trustee and confirm that no amendment, waiver or release of any such rights, interests or benefits shall be effective other than with the prior written consent of the Security Trustee, and that no termination of such rights, interest or benefits shall be effective unless they have given to the Security Trustee written notice of the proposed termination in accordance with and subject to the terms of the Contract Documents; and
- (e) acknowledge that, if they have been notified by the Security Trustee that an Enforcement Event (as defined in the Assignation) has occurred all rights of Summit

to compel performance of the Contract Documents are only exerciseable by (or with the prior approval of) the Security Trustee.

- 2.3 The Security Trustee has agreed with Summit that, until such time as the Security Trustee notifies the Contractor and the Guarantor in writing that an Enforcement Event has occurred, Summit may exercise all of the rights referred to in clause 2.1(a) subject to the restrictions on Summit referred to in clauses 2.2 and 14.3.
- 2.4 The Contractor and Guarantor each acknowledges that upon notification in writing to them by the Security Trustee pursuant to clause 2.3;
 - (a) all payments under or arising from the Building Contract and Building Contract Guarantee should be made to (or with the prior approval of) the Security Trustee or to its order; and
 - (b) all remedies provided for in the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee or available at law or in equity to Summit are exercisable only by (or with the prior approval of) the Security Trustee.
- 2.5 Summit acknowledges to the Contractor that it is aware of the Contractor's duty to pay the Security Trustee by reason of clause 2.4(a) and Summit waives any claim to such payment whether arising in law or equity to the extent that such payment is made by the Contractor.
- 2.6 Guarantor acknowledges to the Contractor that it is aware of the Contractor's duty to pay the Security Trustee by reason of clause 2.4(a) and Summit waives any claim to such payment whether arising in law or equity to the extent that such payment is made by the Contractor.
- 2.7 Summit acknowledges, accepts and will comply and be bound by, the provisions of clauses 11.1(c) of this Deed.

3. NO TERMINATION WITHOUT NOTICE

The Contractor shall not terminate the Building Contract without giving to the Security Trustee (at the same time as the original thereof is given to Summit) a copy of the notice (a "Default Notice") given by the Contractor under clause 28.1 (Determination by the Contractor) of the Building Contract informing Summit of the occurrence of an event within clause 28.1 of the Building Contract (a "Default"). Any Default Notice shall set out (or be accompanied by) details of the Defaults(s) which has/have given rise to the ground(s) for service of the Default Notice and details (to the extent then available) of any amounts due and outstanding under the Building Contract at the date of the Default Notice, any obligation of Summit owed to the Contractor under the Building Contract performance of which is then outstanding and supporting information and materials illustrating in reasonable detail the matters specified in the notice given pursuant to this clause. Each of the Contractor and the Guarantor agree and undertake that it shall not, pending the expiry of the 60 day period referred to in clause 4.1 and subject to clause 5.1(c), during the Step-in Period (as hereinafter defined) take any other or further step to terminate, repudiate or revoke any of the Contract Documents.

4. STEP-IN

- 4.1 Without prejudice to any of the rights of any of the Beneficiaries under any of the Finance Documents as against Summit or any other person (including, without limitation, the right to enforce any security created pursuant to any of the Security Documents and/or the right to appoint a receiver, receiver and manager, administrative receiver or other similar officer), the Contractor and the Guarantor confirms that, on or after any of the following events (each a "Step-In Event"):
 - (a) receipt by the Security Trustee of a Default Notice (unless the Contractor has confirmed to the Security Trustee that all defaults under the Building Contract have been remedied and accordingly there are no longer any subsisting grounds on which the Contractor would be entitled to terminate the Building Contract); or
 - (b) the delivery by the Security Trustee to the Contractor of a notice stating that a Default Event (as defined in the Collateral Deed) is subsisting,

the Security Trustee may without prejudice to its rights under the Finance Facilities Agreements within a period of 60 days following receipt of a notice under either 4.1(a) or (b) above:-

- (i) appoint a receiver or receiver and manager (a "Receiver") over Summit and/or any or all of its assets (including the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee) in accordance with any of the Security Documents; and/or
- (ii) itself (whether through any attorney, agent or other appointee or otherwise) enter into possession of any or all of Summit's assets in accordance with any of the Security Documents; and/or
- (iii) by notice to the Contractor in accordance with clause 6 (Status of Financiers Nominee), produce that a company or other person (a "Financiers Nominee") controlled by all or any of the Beneficiaries assumes, jointly and severally with Summit, all of Summit's rights under the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee.
- 4.2 If the Security Trustee takes any action in the terms described in clause 4.1(i) or (ii), it will notify the Contractor that it has done so.
- 4.3 Any action taken by the Security Trustee in the terms described in clause 4.1(i), (ii) or (iii) is a "Step-in Action". The period from the date that any Step-in Action is taken to the earliest of:-
 - (a) the date the corresponding Step-out Action (as defined in clause 7 (Step-out) below) is taken:

- (b) the date on which the Contractor terminates the Building Contract provided that such termination is permitted in accordance with clause 5.1(c) (Suspension of Termination Rights); and
- (c) the date of any transfer under clause 8 (Novation),

is a "Step-in Period".

- 4.4 During a Step-in Period, no amount shall be payable to the Contractor under or in respect of any:
 - (a) Interim Payment Certificate issued under clause 30.2 of the Building Contract; or
 - (b) Final Certificate issued under clause 30.9 of the Building Contract.

unless the relevant document is countersigned by the Independent Engineer. The Security Trustee shall instruct the Independent Engineer to countersign any such document submitted to it by the Contractor, Summit or its Receiver promptly upon Summit or its Receiver or the Contractor demonstrating to the Independent Engineer that the relevant certificate is correctly and properly issued in accordance with the terms of the Building Contract, and shall procure that the Independent Engineer does so.

- 4.5 The Contractor and the Guarantor acknowledge and agree that there is no obligation on the part of the Security Trustee to take any Step-in Action or to exercise any rights available to it under any of the Security Documents (or to exercise any step-in or similar rights available to it under its Direct Agreement with the Trust) in any circumstances, and that the Security Trustee not taking any such action shall not constitute a failure to mitigate loss resulting from breach or termination of the Building Contract.
- 4.6 The parties to this Agreement acknowledge and agree that the right of the Security Trustee to take the Step-in Action specified in clause 4.1(iii) is a separate and independent contractual right arising under this Agreement and is separate and independent of its and any of the Beneficiaries' rights arising pursuant to the Finance Documents.

5. SUSPENSION, TERMINATION AND OTHER RIGHTS

- 5.1 The Contractor may not terminate the Building Contract:-
 - (a) on the grounds that any Step-in Action has been taken;
 - (b) on or after the date on which any Step-in Action is taken, on any grounds which gave rise to, or could have given rise to, the issue of a Default Notice prior to that date provided that any amount that is due but unpaid under the Building Contract on that date is paid within twenty days after that date; or
 - (c) at any time during the Step-in Period except under clause 28.2 of the Building Contract for failure to pay any amount falling due to the Contractor under the Building Contract during the Step-in Period and, for the avoidance of doubt, the

notice period provided in clause 28.2, of the Building Contract shall apply to any such non-payment.

5.2 Except for any action taken in accordance with 5.1(c), during any Step-in Period, the Contractor agrees and undertakes to the Security Trustee that it shall not at any time prevent, obstruct or frustrate the exercise and performance by any of Summit, a receiver, the Financiers Nominee, the Security Trustee or any other Person of any rights or obligations of Summit under the Contract Documents.

6. STATUS OF FINANCIERS NOMINEE

- 6.1 If the Security Trustee gives notice to the Contractor to the effect that a specified Financiers' Nominee is to assume, jointly and severally with Summit, all of Summit's rights under the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee then Summit and the Contractor acknowledge and accept that the following shall happen automatically without requiring action by Summit:
 - (a) the Financiers' Nominee shall have the benefit of all of Summit's rights under and in respect of the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee (jointly and severally with Summit);
 - (b) the Financiers' Nominee shall be entitled to exercise all of the rights, remedies and discretions of Summit under and in respect of the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee; and
 - (c) Summit shall only be entitled to exercise any such rights, remedies and discretions to the extent (if any) that the Security Trustee notifies the Contractor and the Guarantor that it may do so,

and the exercise of such rights, remedies and discretions by the Financiers' Nominee shall be binding on Summit notwithstanding any subsequent action taken pursuant to clause 7(c).

Notwithstanding the above, any monies paid or payable by the Contractor to Summit under the Building Contract during the continuance of any such exercise by the Financiers' Nominee of such rights and discretions of Summit shall (subject to the terms of any notice of assignation of Summit's rights served on the Contractor pursuant to the Debentures) continue to be paid and payable to, and receivable by, Summit in accordance with clause 11.1(b).

STEP-OUT

The Security Trustee may at any time:

- (a) procure that any receiver or receiver and manager appointed by it vacates office; or
- (b) withdraw from possession of any or all of Summit's assets; or

(c) by giving at least ten days' prior written notice to the Contractor, procure that any Financiers' Nominee shall no longer derive any rights under and in respect of this agreement and the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee on and as from the date the notice expires.

Any action taken by the Security Trustee under this clause 7 is a "Step-out Action".

8. NOVATION

- 8.1 On or after a Step-in Event, the Security Trustee may procure the transfer of all Summit's rights and obligations under the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee to:
 - (a) any person to whom Summit's rights and obligations under the Project Documents are novated under clause 5 (Novation) of the Financier Direct Agreement with the Trust; or
 - (b) with the consent of the Contractor and the Guarantor (which may not be unreasonably withheld or delayed by either), any other person with the legal capacity, power and authority and the technical competence and technical and financial resources available to perform the obligations of Summit under the Building Contract,
 - (a "Substitute") by giving the Contractor at least 45 days' prior written notice.
- 8.2 Upon the later of the expiry of a notice given under clause 8.1 and (if clause 8.1(b) applies) receipt by the Security Trustee of the consents of the Contractor and the Guarantor as required under clause 8.1(b) (the "Effective Date"):
 - (a) Summit shall cease to have the benefit of any of its rights, and shall be released from all of its obligations, under and in respect of the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee; and
 - (b) the Substitute shall have the benefit of rights and shall assume obligations that are identical to all of those rights and obligations referred to in clause 8.1 (whether they have arisen or arise before, on or after the Effective Date) except that all such rights shall be rights of, and all such obligations shall be obligations owed by, the Substitute instead of Summit.
- 8.3 The Security Trustee may require Summit, the Contractor and the Guarantor to enter into a novation agreement with the Security Trustee and the Substitute in the form of Schedule I (a "Novation Agreement") and, if so requested by the Security Trustee, the Contractor, the Guarantor and Summit hereby undertake forthwith to enter into such Novation Agreement. Each of Summit, the Contractor and the Guarantor hereby irrevocably appoints the Security Trustee to be its attorney to execute such Novation Agreement on its behalf.

NOTIFICATION OF BREACH

The Contractor shall promptly notify the Security Trustee of any material breach of the Building Contract by Summit (giving reasonable details thereof) of which it is aware and which continues unremedied or unwaived and which constitutes or would (with the passage of time, the giving of notice, the making of any determination, the fulfillment of any other applicable condition or any combination thereof) constitute a Trigger Event or Default Event (as defined in the Collateral Deed).

WARRANTIES

Each of the Contractor and the Guarantor warrants for the benefit of the Security Trustee, on behalf of the Beneficiaries, that:-

- 10.1 It is a limited liability company duly organised and validly existing under the laws of England and Wates with power to enter into, exercise its rights and perform its obligations under, and deliver, the Contract Documents to which it is or will be a party and the transactions contemplated by the Contract Documents and has taken all corporate, legislative, administrative and other action required to authorise its execution thereof and its performance of its obligations thereunder has been duly taken.
- All necessary authorisations required as at the date hereof in connection with the entry into, and performance of and/or the validity and enforceability against it of, and the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in, the Contract Documents to which it is or will be a party have been obtained or effected (as appropriate) and are in full force and effect, other than any necessary registration of any of the Contract Documents pursuant to the RTPA and so far as it is aware no steps have been taken to revoke or cancel any authorisation obtained or effected.
- Subject to any necessary registration of any of the Contract Documents pursuant to the RTPA, the obligations expressed to be assumed by it in the Contract Documents to which it is or will be a party are legal, valid and binding obligations enforceable on it in accordance with the terms thereof. This warranty is made subject to:-
 - the limitation of enforcement by laws relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, reorganisation, court schemes, moratoria, administration and other laws affecting the rights of creditors generally;
 - (b) the principle that equitable remedies may be granted or refused at the discretion of the court;
 - (c) the time barring or prescription of claims; and
 - (d) defences of plea of compensations, set-off or counterclaim (to the extent not purportedly excluded by the terms of any relevant agreements).
- 10.4 It has not taken any corporate action or any other steps, nor have legal proceedings been served on it or (to the best of its knowledge and belief) threatened against it for its winding-

up, dissolution, administration or reorganisation or for the appointment of a receiver, administrator, administrative receiver, trustee or similar officer of it or of any material part or all of its assets or revenues.

- 10.5 Its execution of the Contract Documents to which it is or will be a party and its exercise of its rights and performance of its obligations thereunder and the transactions contemplated thereby do not and will not;
 - (a) conflict in any material respect with any agreement, mortgage, bond or other instrument or treaty to which it is a party or which is binding upon it or which affects any of its material assets;
 - (b) conflict with its Memorandum or Articles of Association; or
 - (c) conflict in any material respect with any applicable law or regulation or official or judicial order.
- 10.6 Its audited accounts for the year ended 31" October 1997 and as delivered to the Security Trustee (with copies of the related directors' and auditors' reports), pursuant to clause 11.1(m):-
 - (a) include such financial statements as are required by the laws of England and Wales and are prepared in accordance with Applicable Accounting Principles;
 - (b) save as stated in the notes thereto, were prepared and audited in accordance with the laws of England and Wales and Applicable Accounting Principles as consistently applied;
 - (c) together with those notes, give a true and fair view of its financial condition and operations as at that date and for the year then ended.
- 10.7 No meeting has been convened for its Winding-up, no such step is intended by it and, so far as it is aware, no petition, application or the like is outstanding for its Winding-up.
- 10.8 So far as it is aware, no litigation, arbitration or administrative proceeding is current or pending to restrain its entry into, exercise of any rights under and/or performance or enforcement of or compliance with its obligations under this agreement.
- 10.9 So far as it is aware, there are no material facts in relation to the Contractor or the Guarantor and/or the Guarantor's Subsidiaries and/or the assets and affairs of the Contractor or the Guarantor and/or the Guarantor's Subsidiaries which have not been disclosed to AMBAC before the date of the Collateral Deed and which, if disclosed, might reasonably be expected adversely to affect the decision of a Person considering whether to provide finance to Summit.
- 10.10 The Contract Documents contain all the terms of the agreement between the Contractor and Summit with respect to the subject matter of the Contract Documents.

- 10.11 The Guarantor beneficially owns all of the issued share capital of the Contractor.
- 10.12 Without prejudice to any other liability of the Contractor in connection with the Building Contract, the Contractor has complied with and will continue to comply with the Building Contract and has exercised and will continue to exercise all necessary skills, care and diligence expected of a contractor experienced in constructing projects of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Works.
- 10.13 The Works will, on completion:-
 - (a) satisfy all performance specifications and other requirements contained or referred to or implied in the Building Contract; and
 - (b) comply with all applicable statutory requirements.

Each of the Contractor and the Guarantor acknowledges that each of the Beneficiaries has entered into the Finance Documents to which each is a party in reliance upon such representations and warranties.

10.14 A breach by the Contractor of either of the warranties contained in Clauses 10.12 or 10.13 shall not operate to impose any liability on the Contractor which is greater in scope or quantum than the liability imposed on the Contractor in respect of such breach under the Building Contract.

UNDERTAKINGS

- 11.1 The Contractor and the Guarantor each undertake for the benefit of the Security Trustee on behalf of the Beneficiaries that it shall:
 - (a) not transfer any of its rights or obligations (if any) under or in respect of the Building Contract or the Building Contract Guarantee to any Person (except in accordance with clause 6.1 of the Guarantee Bond);
 - (b) (unless and until the Security Trustee otherwise directs or agrees) pay all amounts payable to Summit under, or (in the case of Guarantor) in respect of, clause 24 (Damages for Non-Completion) of the Building Contract directly to the Receipts Account and pay all other amounts payable by it under or in respect of the Building Contract or the Building Contract Guarantee directly to the Receipts Account, in each case without any plea of compensation, set-off, deduction or counterclaim of any kind except for a plea of compensation or set-off in relation to amounts due and payable under the Building Contract;
 - (c) not accept, or be entitled to act or rely upon, any notice given by or on behalf of Summit and purporting to terminate the Building Contract unless it is countersigned by the Security Trustee;

- (d) (i) not take or support any action for the winding-up, administration, receivership, voluntary arrangement, dissolution or any similar insolvency procedure in relation to any member of the Summit Group;
 - (ii) not compete with any of the Beneficiaries on a liquidation of any member of the Summit Group nor claim to be subrogated to any rights of any of the Beneficiaries;
- (e) (i) not and shall procure that no person acting on its behalf will seek any specific relief or order (whether in the courts or under any disputes resolution procedure applicable to any agreement or otherwise) if that relief or order could constitute or give rise to any encumbrance, security interest or restriction (including, without limitation, any charging order or garnishee order) over any of the assets of any member of the Summit Group;
 - (ii) not and shall procure that no person acting on its behalf will take any proceedings to enforce by any means (including, without limitation, charging order, garnishee order, an order for specific implement and any form of diligence) against any member of the Summit Group, any judgment or decree of a court or any certificate or other document which is treated as equivalent to such a decree or as a warrant for diligence and will not exercise any diligence available to it on the dependence of an action;
- (f) ensure that the Security Trustee and any person(s) designated by it is (upon request) given access to the Site, the Works and the Contractor's records;
- (g) if so requested by the Security Trustee or any person(s) designated by it, meet with the Security Trustee and/or such person(s) at reasonable times and on reasonable notice in order to discuss and review the progress of the Works.
- (h) without prejudice to clause 3, deliver to the Security Trustee, at such time as it shall deliver the same to Summit, a copy of any notice, information, or other communication that it reasonably considers should be forwarded to the Security Trustee;
- accept as valid any notices or demands given or made by the Security Trustee or a receiver under or pursuant to the Contract Documents in place of Summit;
- save with the prior written consent of the Security Trustee, not agree to or concur in any action by Summit which would contravene in any respect the terms of the Assignations notified to it;
- (k) save with the prior written consent of the Security Trustee, not agree to or make any amendment or variation of the Contract Documents or agree to any release or waiver of any term, provision or condition of the Contract Documents;
- (1) save with the prior written consent of the Security Trustee, not assign all or any benefit, title, right interest or obligations under the Contract Documents or any part

- thereof or sell, or otherwise dispose of, the benefit or all or any part of its benefit, title, rights or interest in and to the Contract Documents or any part thereof;
- (m) deliver to the Security Trustee a copy of the Contractor's annual audited accounts and the Guarantor's annual audited consolidated accounts in each case as soon as the same are available and in any event within 270 days of the financial year to which they relate; and
- (n) notify the Security Trustee (promptly upon becoming aware of the same) of the occurrence of any event or circumstance that causes, or may reasonably be expected to cause, any of the warranties set out in clause 10 to be incorrect or misleading in any material respect.
- 11.2 Without prejudice to any obligation of a Financiers' Nominee or the Security Trustee or (as the case may be) a receiver pursuant to a Step-In Event, each of the Contractor and the Guarantor hereby agrees and accepts that none of a Financiers' Nominee or the Security Trustee or (as the case may be) a receiver shall have any obligations (whether in place of Summit or otherwise) under the Contract Documents.
- 11.3 The Contractor and the Guarantor each hereby confirms to the Security Trustee that it has not, on or prior to the date hereof, received any notice of any assignment, charge, pledge, mortgage or other encumbrance of or regarding any of the Contract Documents or any right, title, benefit or interest of Summit thereunder (other than the notice served under clause 2).
- The Contractor and the Guarantor acknowledge that the taking out and maintenance of, as well as the making of claims under, insurances by Summit is regulated in the manner set out in the third schedule to the Collateral Deed and agree that the proceeds of such insurances shall be applied and dealt with in accordance with such Schedule and the Accounts Agreement referred to therein.
- 11.5 The Contractor further acknowledges and hereby agrees that if the Building Contract is terminated, Summit or the Financiers' Nominee shall be entitled to appoint a replacement contractor and in so doing will be deemed to have fully satisfied any duty on it to mitigate with respect to the appointment of that replacement contractor in accordance with the terms of the Building Contract if:
 - it (or anyone on its behalf) has invited or solicited bids from a reasonable number of suitably qualified contractors to act as the replacement contractor (or undertaken any analogous procedure); and
 - (b) Summit or the Financiers' Nominee has appointed as the replacement contractor the contractor who submitted a tender to complete the Works which, in the reasonable opinion of Summit or the Financiers' Nominee (as appropriate), was the most competitive tender to complete the Works.
- 11.6 The Contractor further acknowledges and hereby agrees that if a replacement contractor is appointed it shall, if requested by Summit or the Financiers' Nominee, assign to the

replacement contractor the benefit of any agreement for supply of goods and materials entered into by the Contractor in relation to the Building Contract.

- 11.7 If any of the Contractor and the Guarantor receives any amount in contravention of the provisions of clause 11.1 (d) or (e) it shall immediately turn the same over to the Security Trustee for the account of the Beneficiaries and pending such payment hold the same on trust for the Beneficiaries provided that such trust shall not create any security over such amount.
- 11.8 The Contractor hereby grants to the Security Trustee an irrevocable, royalty-free license to copy and use the Contract Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose relating to the Contract Documents, the DBFO Contracts or the Finance Documents, including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Hospital.

12. CONTRACTOR DEFAULT

- 12.1 The Contractor shall make good and hold harmless the Security Trustee and the Beneficiaries or any receiver against all liabilities, losses, proceedings, claims, costs and expenses of whatever nature which any of them may suffer, incur or sustain arising by virtue of the issue of any Step-in Undertakings pursuant to the Financier Direct Agreement, where issued as a result of a default by the Contractor under the Building Contract (provided that none of the Security Trustee, the Beneficiaries or any receiver shall be entitled to recover twice in respect of the same loss and that this clause shall not operate to impose any liability on the Contractor which is greater in quantum than the liability imposed on the Contractor under the Building Contract).
- 12.2 Summit (and the Security Trustee if it has perfected its rights under the legal assignation of the DBFO Contracts effected pursuant to the Debenture) undertakes to the Contractor and the Guarantor to enforce its rights under the DBFO Contracts, and the Security Trustee undertakes to enforce its rights under the Direct Agreement in order to procure (so far as able) payment by the Trust of any compensation payable to Summit and/or the Financiers (or their agent) upon termination of the DBFO Contracts.

13. CONTINUATION OF BUILDING CONTRACT GUARANTEE

The Guarantor confirms that its obligations under and in respect of the Building Contract Guarantee shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding any Step-in Action or Step-out Action, any novation under clause 8 (Novation) or the exercise by any Financiers Nominee of any rights or discretions of Summit and the Security Trustee or any Receiver, Financiers Nominee or Substitute (or any their respective successors or assigns) may exercise the rights of Summit under and in respect of the Building Contract Guarantee in accordance with its terms.

NO WAIVERS, ETC.

- 14.1 A waiver given or consent granted by the Security Trustee under this Agreement will be effective only if given in writing and then only in the instance and for the purpose for which it is given.
- If at any time any one or more of the provisions of this Agreement is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.
- 14.3 No failure or delay by the Security Trustee in exercising any right under or in respect of this agreement shall operate as a waiver of that right or prejudice any further exercise of any such rights, and such rights may be exercised as often as necessary and are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 14.4 To the extent that this agreement and the Building Contract are inconsistent, this Agreement shall prevail and the Building Contract is deemed to be amended accordingly (but without conferring any rights on Summit and without limiting the Contractor's obligations under the Building Contract). Any purported action of the Contractor or the Guarantor that contravenes any provision of this Agreement shall, as between the parties to this Agreement (including Summit), be of no effect, save that this clause 14.4 shall not preclude the Security Trustee or any of the Beneficiaries from exercising any rights or remedies that it or they may have against the Contractor or the Guarantor as a result of it taking such action.
- 14.5 The Contractor and the Guarantor acknowledge and agree that clauses 8 (General Positive Covenants), 9 (Summit Specific Covenants), 12 (General Negative Covenants) and 13 (Summit Specific Covenants) of the Collateral Deed contain certain restrictions on Summit's actions in relation to the Building Contract and that none of them will have any right to take any action (such as, without limitation, an action for damages or seeking an injunction or specific performance or for an interdict or specific implement) against Summit or any Beneficiary in respect of any such restriction or any of their effects, provided always that the provisions of this clause shall not affect or restrict the Contractor's right to be paid sums due and payable under the Building Contract together with interest for late payment where due under the terms of such contract.

RIGHTS OF ACTION

The parties to this agreement acknowledge that any Beneficiary or Beneficiaries may bring legal proceedings in relation to this agreement as assignees of any right of action which may arise in relation to this agreement and which would otherwise be competent to the Security Trustee and the Security Trustee acknowledges and the other parties agree that the Security Trustee may formally grant assignations of any such right of action in favour of any Beneficiary or Beneficiaries for that purpose.

LATE PAYMENT

Any amount due and payable under this agreement shall, if not paid when due, bear interest (as well after as before judgment) at the Interest Rate, (as defined in the Building Contract)

which interest shall be payable on demand, from the date such amount is due and payable until the date of payment in full of such amount and interest.

TAXES

- 17.1 Any sum payable by the Contractor or the Guarantor to Summit or (as the case may be) the Security Trustee under this Agreement shall be made free and clear of any withholding or deduction for on account of any taxation except to the extent required by law. If any such withholding or deduction is so required, the sum payable by the Contractor or the Guarantor shall be increased as may be necessary so that after making all required withholdings or deductions (including any withholding or deductions applicable to additional amounts payable under this clause) Summit or the Security Trustee receives and retains an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction been made.
- 17.2 If any sum payable by the Contractor or the Guarantor in accordance with this agreement shall be subject to a charge to taxation in the hands of Summit or the Security Trustee, the sum payable shall be increased to such sum as will ensure that after payment of such taxation Summit or the Security Trustee shall be left with a sum equal to the sum that it would have received in the absence of such charge to taxation, provided that the Contractor or the Guarantor shall not be required to make an increased payment (a "Tax Payment") under this clause to the extent that the Tax Payment represents the taxation properly chargeable in respect of the profit element due to Summit or the Security Trustee in respect of any amounts payable by the Contractor, or the Guarantor to Summit or the Security Trustee pursuant to this Agreement.

18. DURATION

- This agreement shall commence on the date hereof and shall continue in full force and effect until all the obligations of the Contractor under this agreement and the Building Contract, and all the obligations of the Guarantor under this agreement and the Building Contract Guarantee, have been fully performed, satisfied or complied with.
- 18.2 The Security Trustee shall notify the Contractor and the Guarantor in writing as soon as is reasonably practicable after this agreement ceases to have effect.

19. GUARANTEE

- 19.1 The Guarantor irrevocably and unconditionally guarantees to the Security Trustee the due performance and observance by the Contractor of each and all of the obligations, warranties, duties and undertakings of the Contractor under this Agreement.
- 19.2 The Guarantor agrees that if the Contractor shall in any respect fail to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement or breach any of the terms and conditions of it then the Guarantor will indemnify the Security Trustee against all losses, damages, expenses, liabilities, claims, costs or proceedings which the Security Trustee may suffer or incur by reason of the said failure or breach; provided that the Guarantor's liability under this Agreement shall not exceed that of the Contractor under this Agreement on the basis that

this Agreement is valid, binding and enforceable on the Contractor and has full force and effect.

- 19.3 The Guarantor covenants and agrees that any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this clause 19.3 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under the guarantee contained in this clause 19, including, without limitation:-
 - (i) waiver by the Security Trustee of any terms, provisions, conditions, obligations and agreements of or under this Agreement or any failure to make demand upon or take action against the Contractor;
 - (ii) any modification or changes, however fundamental, to this Agreement;
 - (iii) the giving by the Security Trustee of any consent to an assignment or the making of any assignment of this Agreement;
 - (iv) the granting of extensions of time or other indulgence to the Contractor; and
 - (v) any dealings between the Security Trustee and the Contractor; and

may be made and done without notice to or the consent of the Guarantor and no such act, event, circumstance or omission shall in any way affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Agreement and the liability of the Guarantor hereunder shall not be in any way affected thereby.

- 19.4 The Guarantee contained in this clause 19 shall remain in full force and effect until performance in full of the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Contractor contained in this Agreement notwithstanding any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this clause 19.4 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under such guarantee, including, without limitation:-
 - the insolvency, liquidation, receivership, reorganisation, amalgamation, reconstruction or any analogous event of the Contractor, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (ii) any disclaimer of this Agreement by a liquidator of the Contractor, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (iii) any change in the status, function, control or ownership of the Contractor; and/or
 - (iv) unenforceability or invalidity of any obligations of the Contractor so that such guarantee shall be construed as if there were no such unenforceability or invalidity.
- 19.5 Until the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Contractor contained in the Building Contract have been unconditionally and irrevocably performed in full the Guarantor shall not by virtue or as a result of any payment or performance by it under this Clause 19 in respect of the Contractor:-

- (a) be subrogated to any rights, security or moneys held or received or receivable by the Security Trustee; or
- receive, claim or have the benefit of any payment, distribution, security or indemnity from the Contractor; or
- (c) unless so directed by Summit (when the Guarantor will prove in accordance with such directions) claim as a creditor of the Contractor in competition with the Security Trustee.
- 19.6 The Guarantor shall hold in trust for the Security Trustee and forthwith pay or transfer (as appropriate) to the Security Trustee any such payment (including an amount equal to any such set-off), distribution or benefit of such security, indemnity or claim in fact received by it in breach of clause 19.5.
- 19.7 As a separate and alternative stipulation the Guarantor unconditionally and irrevocably agrees that any sum expressed to be payable by it or obligation to be performed by it under this clause 19 but which is for any reason (whether or not now existing and whether or not now known or becoming known to the Guarantor) not recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor on the basis of a guarantee shall nevertheless be recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor as if the Guarantor were the sole principal debtor or obligor (where relevant).

NOTICES

- 20.1 Save as specifically otherwise provided in this Agreement any notice, demand or other communication to be served under this Agreement may be served upon a party hereto only by posting by first class post or delivering the same by hand to the party to be served at its address shown above or at such other address as it may from time to time notify in writing to the other parties hereto.
- A notice or demand served by first class post shall be deemed duly served on the second business day after the date of posting and a notice or demand sent by hand shall be deemed to have been served at the time of delivery unless served after 5.00 pm in the place of intended receipt in which case it will be deemed served at 9.00 a.m. on the following business day. For the purposes of this paragraph "business day" means a day on which commercial banks are open for business in Edinburgh and London.
- In proving service of any notice it will be sufficient to prove, in the case of a letter, that such letter was properly stamped or franked first class, addressed and placed in the post.

GOVERNING LAW

This agreement is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the law of Scotland.

22. GOVERNING JURISDICTION

Each of the persons constituting the Contractor, the Guarantor, Summit, AMBAC and the Security Trustee separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes arising hereunder.

IN WITNESS whereof this agreement has been executed as follows:

	for and on behalf on RT M'ALPINE L)	
on	day of	1998)	
acting by)	in the presence of
				Witness Full name
Subscribed NEWART at on acting by	for and on behalf HILL PLC day of	of 1998)))	in the presence of Witness
				Full name
Subscribed for and on behalf of SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW))	
LIMITED		, /)	
at .				
on	day of	1998		Disastes
by		Director		Director

Subscribed for and on behalf of ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE NOMINEES LIMITED at on day of 1998 by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name: Address:	and	Director/Secretary		Director/Secretary
ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE) NOMINEES LIMITED) at on day of 1998 by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name:				
NOMINEES LIMITED at on day of 1998 by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name:	Subscribed for and on be	half of)	
at on day of 1998 by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name:	ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE			
on day of 1998 by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name:	NOMINEES LIMITEI))	
by its attorney in the presence of: Witness: Name:	at			
in the presence of: Witness: Attorney Name:	on day of	1998		
Witness: Attorney Name:	by its attorney			
Name:	in the presence of:			
				Attorney
Address:				
	Address:			
Subscribed for and on behalf of	Cubaccibad for and an h	abalf of	ì	
AMBAC INSURANCE UK LIMITED)			,	
at)		OK CHAILED		
on day of 1998		1008	٠.	
by its attorney	-	1770		•
in the presence of:	-			
Witness:	-			
Name: Attorney				Attornev

Address:

APPENDIX

This is the Appendix 1 referred to in clause 8.2 of the foregoing Building Contract Direct Agreement.

FORM OF NOVATION AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT BETWEEN:-

- (1) (the "Substitute"); and
- (2) ROYAL EXCHANGE TRUSTEE NOMINEES LIMITED (the "Security Trustee") as agent and trustee for itself and each of the other parties to the Building Contract Direct Agreement (as defined below) other than AMBAC (as defined therein).

RECITALS

- (A) The Security Trustee, Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") and certain other parties have entered into a building contract direct agreement (the "Building Contract Direct Agreement") dated , 1998 in relation to a contract dated , 1998 for design, construction, fitting out and commissioning of New Law District General Hospital (the "Building Contract").
- (B) The Substitute has agreed to become and be bound as the Substitute as defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement.

THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:-

1. INTERPRETATION

Capitalised terms defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement shall have the same meaning in this agreement.

2. NOVATION

- 2.1 On the Effective Date:
 - (a) Summit shall cease to have the benefit of any of its rights, and shall be released from all of its obligations, under and in respect of the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee; and
 - (b) the Substitute shall have the benefit of such rights and shall assume obligations that are identical to all of the rights and obligations of Summit under the Building Contract and all of its rights under the Building Contract Guarantee (whether in each case they shall have arisen or arise before, on or after the Effective Date) except that all such rights shall be rights owed to, and all such obligations shall be obligations owed by, the Substitute instead of Summit.

2.2 Pursuant to clause 2.1 above, the Substitute shall accordingly become a party to the Building Contract and the Building Contract Guarantee in each case in place of Summit and thereafter shall be treated as if it was named as a party thereto in place of Summit and the Contractor shall owe its obligations under the Building Contract, and the Guarantor shall owe its obligations under the Building Contract Guarantee, to the Substitute.

GOVERNING LAW

This agreement is governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the law of Scotland.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be executed as a deed as follows:-

Subscribed for (the Substitut		alf of)	
at	_	_)	
on	day of	[3		***************************************
by		Direct	or		Director
and		Secreta	ary/Director		
					Director/Secretary
Subscribed for	or and on beh	alf of)	
(the Security	Trustee] for	itself and as	sattorney	}	
	her parties sp		-)	
	ect Agreemen		_	,	
conferred the		. F	F		
at					
on	day of	ſ	1		
by its attorne	y .				
in the presen	-				,-,
Witness:					Attomey
Name:					· · · · · · ·
Address:					

Schedule

Part 7 - Collateral Warranty Agreements

(a) Contractor to Tru	151
---	-----

- (b) (i) Consultant to Summit Hulley & Kirkwood
 - (ii) Consultant to Summit Thomburn Colquboun
 - (iii) Consultant to Summit Percy Thomas Partnership
- (c) (i) Consultant to Financiers Hulley & Kirkwood
 - (ii) Consultant to Financiers Thomburn Colquhoun
 - (iii) Consultant to Financiers Percy Thomas Partnership
- (d) (i) Consultant to Trust Hulley & Kirkwood
 - (ii) Consultant to Trust Thornburn Colquhoun
 - (iii) Consultant to Trust Percy Thomas Partnership
- (e) Sub-Contractor to Summit
- (f) Sub-Contractor to Financiers
- (g) Sub-Contractor to Trust

The forms of Collateral Warranty Documents follow this page

181(6) 152

Schedule

Part 7(a) - Collateral Warranty - Contractor to Trust

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- Sir Robert McAlpine Limited whose registered office is situated at Eaton Court,
 Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts HP2 7TR ("the Contractor"); and
- (2) Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited whose registered office is situated at Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh EH1 2EN ("Summit"); and
- (3) Law Hospital National Health Service Trust a body corporate established by an order (S.I. 1993 No. 2929 (S.263)) as amended by an amendment order (S.I. 1995 No. 741 (S.67)) made by the Secretary of State under Section 12A of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act 1978 ("the Trust" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this Agreement).

WHEREAS

- A. The Trust has entered into agreements ("the DBFO Contracts") with Summit for interalia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Works" which term shall include any changes made to the building works in accordance with the Building Contract referred to in Recital B).
- By a contract ("the Building Contract" which term shall include any enforceable agreements reached between Summit and the Contractor and which arise out of and

relate to the same) dated or on about the date hereof Summit has appointed the Contractor to carry out and complete the Works.

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows

- The Contractor warrants that it has complied and will continue to comply with the Building Contract.
- 1.1 The Contractor shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Trust to rely on any limitation in the Building Contract and to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability other than a counter claim which the Trust can demonstrate was not in existence at the time of the said action or proceedings as it would have against Summit under the Building Contract.
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Contractor further warrants that
 unless otherwise authorised in writing by Summit none of the following has been used
 in the Works:
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4 asbestos products:
- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are

used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.

- The Trust has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Contractor in relation to the Building Contract. The Trust has no liability to the Contractor in relation to amounts due under the Building Contract.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, bills of quantities, calculations and other documents and information prepared by or on behalf of the Contractor in connection with the Works (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Contractor but subject to Summit having discharged his obligations to pay all monies certified as due/properly due under the Building Contract the Trust or its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free, non-exclusive licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Works including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Works. Such licence shall be transferable by the Trust to third parties. The Contractor shall not be liable for any use by the Trust or its appointee of any of the Documents for any purpose other than that for which the same were prepared by or on behalf of the Contractor.
- 5. The Contractor shall take out and maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of ten million pounds £10,000,000 for any one claim in any one period of insurance for such time as he has obligations (whether contingent or otherwise) pursuant to the Building Contract, provided such insurance is generally available at commercially reasonable rates. The Contractor shall immediately inform the Trust if such insurance is not or ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Contractor and the Trust can discuss the means of best protecting the Contractor in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Trust or its appointee, the Contractor shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that is professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.
- This agreement may be assigned by the Trust to another person acquiring the Trust's
 interest in the Works without the consent of Summit or the Contractor being required

and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to Summit and to the Contractor. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.

- 7. Any notice to be given by the Contractor or Summit hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the Trust at its registered office and any notice given by the Trust hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to Summit or the Contractor at its registered office, and, in the case of any such notices, the same shall if sent by registered post or recorded delivery be deemed (subject to proof to the contrary) to have been received forty eight hours after being posted.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 9. The obligations and liabilities of the Contractor under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Trust or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Trust to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Trust arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

18136) 156

Schedule

Part 7(b)(i) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Summit - Hulley & Kirkwood

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- HULLEY & KIRKWOOD whose registered office is situated at 15-16 Woodside Place,
 Glasgow, G3 7QS ("the Firm");
- (2) SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts, HP2 7TR ("the Contractor") which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).
- (3) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Saltire Court, Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1 ("the Company"); and

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Company has entered into a building contract ("the Agreement") with the Contractor for inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof the Contractor has appointed the Firm as consulting building services engineers in connection with the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- 1. The Firm warrants to the Company and undertakes that-
- 1.1 in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development; and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment.
- 1.3 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Company to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment:
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that it has exercised and will continue to exercise reasonable skill and care to see that, unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete:
- 2.4 asbestos products;

18[16] 158

- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of specification to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.
- The Company has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment unless and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 5 or 6.
- 4. The Firm acknowledges that the Contractor has paid all fees and expenses properly due and owing to the Firm under the Appointment up to the date of this Agreement. The Company has no liability to the Firm in respect of fees and expenses under the Appointment unless and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 5 or 6.
- 5. The Firm agrees that, in the event of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company, the Firm will, if so required by notice in writing given by the Company and subject to Clause 7, accept the instructions of the Company or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment. The Contractor acknowledges that the Firm shall be entitled to rely on a notice given to the Firm by the Company under this Clause 5 as conclusive evidence for the purposes of this Agreement of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company.
- 6. The Firm further agrees that it will not without first giving the Company not less than twenty one days' notice in writing exercise any right it may have to terminate the Appointment or to treat the same as having been repudiated by the Contractor or to discontinue the performance of any services to be performed by the Firm pursuant thereto. Such right to terminate the Appointment with the Contractor or treat the same

as having been repudiated or discontinue performance shall cease if, so Contractor then such period of notice and subject to Clause 7, the Company shall give notice in writing to the Firm requiring the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment.

- 7. It shall be a condition of any notice given by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6 that the Company or its appointee accepts liability for payment of the fees and expenses payable to the Firm under the Appointment and for performance of the Contractor's obligations excluding payment of any fees and expenses outstanding at the date of such notice. Upon the issue of any notice by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6, the Appointment shall continue in full force and effect as if no right of termination on the part of the Firm had arisen and the Firm shall be liable to the Company and its appointee under the Appointment in lieu of its liability to the Contractor. If any notice given by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6 requires the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company's appointee, the Company shall be liable to the Firm as guarantor for the payment of all sums from time to time due to the Firm from the Company's appointee.
- 8. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 8 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Company and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Company or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 9. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment, provided always that such insurance is generally available at

commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Company if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Company can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Company and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Company or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 10. The Contractor has agreed to be a party to this Agreement for the purposes of acknowledging that the Firm shall not be in breach of the Appointment by complying with the obligations imposed on it by Clauses 5 and 6.
- 11. This Agreement may be assigned by the Company by way of absolute legal assignment to any other person, firm or company acquiring the Company's interest in the Development without the consent of the Contractor or the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Firm. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- 12. Any notice to be given by the Firm hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the Company at its registered office and any notice given by the Company hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is addressed to "The Senior Partner"/"The Managing Director" and delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the above-mentioned address of the Firm or to the principal business address of the Firm for the time being and, in the case of any such notices, the same shall if sent by registered post or recorded delivery be deemed to have been received forty eight hours after being posted.
- 13. The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 14. The obligations and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried

out by Summit or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by Summit to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to Summit arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Schedule

Part 7(b)(ii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Summit - Thornburn Colquboun

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- THORBURN COLQUHOUN whose registered office is situated at 243 West George Street, Glasgow, G2 4QR ("the Firm");
- (2) SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts, HP2 7TR ("the Contractor") which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).
- (3) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Saltire Court, Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1 ("the Company"); and

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Company has entered into a building contract ("the Agreement") with the Contractor for inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof the Contractor has appointed the Firm as consulting structural engineers in connection with the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

The Firm warrants to the Company and undertakes that:-

- 1.1 in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development; and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment.
- 1.3 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Company to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that it has exercised and will continue to exercise reasonable skill and care to see that, unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4 asbestos products;

- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.
- The Company has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment unless and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 5 or 6.
- 4. The Firm acknowledges that the Contractor has paid all fees and expenses properly due and owing to the Firm under the Appointment up to the date of this Agreement. The Company has no liability to the Firm in respect of fees and expenses under the Appointment unless and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 5 or 6.
- 5. The Firm agrees that, in the event of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company, the Firm will, if so required by notice in writing given by the Company and subject to Clause 7, accept the instructions of the Company or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment. The Contractor acknowledges that the Firm shall be entitled to rely on a notice given to the Firm by the Company under this Clause 5 as conclusive evidence for the purposes of this Agreement of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company.
- 6. The Firm further agrees that it will not without first giving the Company not less than twenty one days' notice in writing exercise any right it may have to terminate the Appointment or to treat the same as having been repudiated by the Contractor or to discontinue the performance of any services to be performed by the Firm pursuant thereto. Such right to terminate the Appointment with the Contractor or treat the same

as having been repudiated or discontinue performance shall cease if, so Contractor then such period of notice and subject to Clause 7, the Company shall give notice in writing to the Firm requiring the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment.

- 7. It shall be a condition of any notice given by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6 that the Company or its appointee accepts liability for payment of the fees and expenses payable to the Firm under the Appointment and for performance of the Contractor's obligations excluding payment of any fees and expenses outstanding at the date of such notice. Upon the issue of any notice by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6, the Appointment shall continue in full force and effect as if no right of termination on the part of the Firm had arisen and the Firm shall be liable to the Company and its appointee under the Appointment in lieu of its liability to the Contractor. If any notice given by the Company under Clauses 5 or 6 requires the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company's appointee, the Company shall be liable to the Firm as guarantor for the payment of all sums from time to time due to the Firm from the Company's appointee.
- 8. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 8 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Company and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Company or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 9. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment, provided always that such insurance is generally available at

commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Company if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Company can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Company and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Company or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 10. The Contractor has agreed to be a party to this Agreement for the purposes of acknowledging that the Firm shall not be in breach of the Appointment by complying with the obligations imposed on it by Clauses 5 and 6.
- 11. This Agreement may be assigned by the Company by way of absolute legal assignment to any other person, firm or company acquiring the Company's interest in the Development without the consent of the Contractor or the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Firm. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- 12. Any notice to be given by the Firm hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the Company at its registered office and any notice given by the Company hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is addressed to "The Senior Partner"/"The Managing Director" and delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the above-mentioned address of the Firm or to the principal business address of the Firm for the time being and, in the case of any such notices, the same shall if sent by registered post or recorded delivery be deemed to have been received forty eight hours after being posted.
- 13. The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 14. The obligations and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried

181(6) 167

out by Summit or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by Summit to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to Summit arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Schedule

Part 7(b)(iii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Summit - Percy Thomas Partnership

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- PERCY THOMAS PARTNERSHIP (ARCHITECTS) LTD whose registered office is situated at 10 Cathedral Road, Cardiff CF1 9YF ("the Firm");
- (2) SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts, HP2 7TR ("the Contractor") which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).
- (3) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Saltire Court, Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1 ("the Company"); and

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Company has entered into a building contract ("the Agreement") with the Contractor for inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof the Contractor has appointed the Firm as in connection with the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

1. The Firm warrants to the Company and undertakes that-

- in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional architect who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development; and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment.
- 1.3 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Company to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- 1.4 It is hereby agreed that in respect of any claim by the Company the Firm's liability shall be limited to its Net Contribution.

PROVIDED ALWAYSTHAT:-

1.4.1 the Net Contribution shall be such sum as shall be agreed between the Firm and the Company or adjudged by the court to be the proportion of the loss to the Company directly caused by the Firm's failure to exercise reasonable skill and care in the performance of its duties and responsibilities under the Appointment. This proportion is to be calculated on the basis that all other consultants, advisers, contractors and subcontractors ("Relevant Parties") involved in the Development shall be deemed to have provided contractual undertakings to the Company in respect of their services in connection with the Development and shall be deemed to have paid to the Company the proportion of the loss (after apportionment between the Relevant Parties and the Firm) which it would have been just and equitable for them to pay having regard to the extent of their responsibilities; and

- 1.4.2 the Firm shall owe no greater duties or obligations in time or in nature and shall have no greater liabilities hereunder to the Company than it owes to the Contractor under the Appointment and
- 1.4.3 any agreement or arrangement between the Firm and the Contractor in respect of the Firm's duties to the Contractor shall likewise bind the Company.
- The Company has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment unless and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 4 or 5.
- 3. The Firm acknowledges that the Contractor has paid all fees and expenses properly due and owing to the Firm under the Appointment up to the date of this Agreement. The Company has no liability to the Firm in respect of fees and expenses under the Appointmentualess and until the Company has given notice under Clauses 4 or 5.
- 4. The Firm agrees that, in the event of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company, the Firm will, if so required by notice in writing given by the Company and subject to Clause 6, accept the instructions of the Company or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment. The Contractor acknowledges that the Firm shall be entitled to rely on a notice given to the Firm by the Company under this Clause 4 as conclusive evidence for the purposes of this Agreement of the termination of the Finance Agreement by the Company.
- 5. The Firm further agrees that it will not without first giving the Company not less than twenty one days' notice in writing exercise any right it may have to terminate the Appointment or to treat the same as having been repudiated by the Contractor or to discontinue the performance of any services to be performed by the Firm pursuant thereto. Such right to terminate the Appointment with the Contractor or treat the same as having been repudiated or discontinue performance shall cease if, so Contractor then such period of notice and subject to Clause 6, the Company shall give notice in writing to the Firm requiring the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company or its

appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Development upon the terms and conditions of the Appointment.

- 6. It shall be a condition of any notice given by the Company under Clauses 4 or 5 that such notice must be served prior to practical completion of the Development for the purposes of completing the Development and that the Company or its appointee accepts liability for payment of the fees and expenses payable to the Firm under the Appointment and for performance of the Contractor's obligations excluding payment of any fees and expenses outstanding at the date of such notice. Upon the issue of any notice by the Company under Clauses 4 or 5, the Appointment shall continue in full force and effect as if no right of termination on the part of the Firm had arisen and the Firm shall be liable to the Company and its appointee under the Appointment in lieu of its liability to the Contractor. If any notice given by the Company under Clauses 4 or 5 requires the Firm to accept the instructions of the Company's appointee, the Company shall be liable to the Firm as guarantor for the payment of all sums from time to time due to the Firm from the Company's appointee.
- 7. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 7 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Company and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Company or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 8. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment, provided always that such insurance is generally available at commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Company if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the

18116) 172

Firm and the Company can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Company and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Company or its appointee under Clauses 4 or 5 the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 9. The Contractor has agreed to be a party to this Agreement for the purposes of acknowledging that the Firm shall not be in breach of the Appointment by complying with the obligations imposed on it by Clauses 4 and 5.
- 10. This Agreement may be assigned by the Company by way of absolute legal assignment to any other person, firm or company acquiring the Company's entire interest in the Development without the consent of the Contractor or the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Firm. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- 11. Any notice to be given by the Firm hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the Company at its registered office and any notice given by the Company hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is addressed to "The Senior Partner"/"The Managing Director" and delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the above-mentioned address of the Firm or to the principal business address of the Firm for the time being and, in the case of any such notices, the same shall if sent by registered post or recorded delivery be deemed to have been received forty eight hours after being posted.
- 12. The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 13. The obligations and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by Summit or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by Summit to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent

liability of any such person, firm or other entity to Summit arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(c)(i) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Financiers - Hulley & Kirkwood

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- HULLEY & KIRKWOOD whose registered office is situated at 15-16 Woodside Place,
 Glasgow, G3 7QS ("the Firm");
- (2) [] whose registered office is situated at [] ("the Financiers" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Financiers have entered into an agreement ("the Finance Agreement") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") for the provision of certain finance in connection with the inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as consulting building services engineers in connection with the Development.
- C. Summit has entered or may enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE FINANCIERS TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

1. The Firm warrants to the Financiers and undertakes that-

- 1.1 in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment or otherwise, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the skill, care and diligence to be reasonably expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has experience in performing and resourcing such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development;
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment
- 1.3 it owes a duty of care to the Financiers in relation to its duties, representations and warranties within the Appointment.
- 1.4 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Financiers to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter-claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4 asbestos products;

- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of specification to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the Development in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques; and the Contractor undertakes insofar as within its obligations or responsibilities under the Appointment to exercise the level of skill, care and diligence to ensure that such materials are not specified and/or used in the Development.
- The Financiers have no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Firm shall provide a copy of the Documents to the Financiers hereby grants to the and Financiers and their appointee an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Financiers or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 5. The Firm shall provide evidence to the Financiers of its existing level of professional indemnity insurance. The Firm shall then effect and maintain professional indemnity insurance in such amount and for such period required by the Appointment. The Firm shall immediately inform the Financiers if such insurance ceases to be available at

commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Financiers can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Financiers and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Financiers or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 6. This Agreement may be assigned by the Financiers to any other person, firm or company without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. No further or other assignation shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Financiers or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Financiers to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Financiers arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(c)(ii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Financiers - Thorburn Colquboun

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- THORBURN COLQUHOUN whose registered office is situated at 243 West George Street, Glasgow, G2 4QR ("the Firm");
- (2) [] whose registered office is situated at [] ("the Financiers" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).

WHEREAS:

- A. The Financiers have entered into an agreement ("the Finance Agreement") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") for the provision of certain finance in connection with inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as consulting structural engineers in connection with the Development.
- C. Summit has entered or may enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE FINANCIERS TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

1. The Firm warrants to the Financiers and undertakes that-

- in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment or otherwise, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the skill, care and diligence to be reasonably expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has experience in performing and resourcing such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development;
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment:
- 1.3 it owes a duty of care to the Financiers in relation to its duties, representations and warranties within the Appointment.
- 1.4 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Financiers to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter-claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4 asbestos products;

- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the Development in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques; and the Contractor undertakes insofar as within its obligations or responsibilities under the Appointment to exercise the level of skill, care and diligence to ensure that such materials are not specified and/or used in the Development.
- The Financiers have no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Firm shall provide a copy of the Documents to the Financiers and hereby grants to the Financiers and their appointee an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Financiers or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 5. The Firm shall provide evidence to the Financiers of its existing level of professional indemnity insurance. The Firm shall then effect and maintain professional indemnity insurance in such amount and for such period required by the Appointment. The Firm shall immediately inform the Financiers if such insurance ceases to be available at

commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Financiers can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Financiers and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Financiers or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 6. This Agreement may be assigned by the Financiers to any other person, firm or company providing finance or re-finance in connection with the carrying out of the Development without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. No further or other assignation shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein. The Firm shall not be permitted to assign this Agreement.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Financiers or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Financiers to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Financiers arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(c)(iii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Financiers - Percy Thomas Partnership

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- (1) PERCY THOMAS PARTNERSHIP (ARCHITECTS) LTD whose registered office is situated at 10 Cathedral Road, Cardiff, CF1 9YF ("the Firm");
- (2) [] whose registered office is situated at [] ("the Financiers" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this agreement).

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Financiers have entered into an agreement ("the Finance Agreement") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") for the provision of certain finance in connection with inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as architects in connection with the Development.
- C. Summit has entered or may enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE FINANCIERS TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

The Firm warrants to the Financiers and undertakes that:

- 1.1 in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment or otherwise, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the skill, care and diligence to be reasonably expected of a properly qualified professional architect who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has experience in performing and resourcing such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development;
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment:
- 1.3 it owes a duty of care to the Financiers in relation to its duties, representations and warranties within the Appointment.
- 1.4 the Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Financiers to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter-claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- 1.5 It is hereby agreed that in respect of any claim by the Financiers the Firm's liability shall be limited to its Net Contribution.

PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT

1.5.1 the Net Contribution shall be such sum as shall be agreed between the Firm and the Financiers or adjudged by the court to be the proportion of the loss, expenses, claims and damages to the Financiers caused by the Firm's failure to exercise reasonable skill and care in the performance of its duties and responsibilities under the Appointment. This proportion is to be calculated on the basis that all other consultants, advisers, contractors and sub-contractors who have provided a Collateral Warranty Agreement to the Financiers shall be deemed to have paid to the Financiers the proportion of the loss (after apportionment between the Relevant Parties and the Firm) which it would have been just and equitable for them to pay having regard to the extent of their responsibilities;

- Subject to Clause 3 below the Financiers have no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- The Financiers agree that the Contractor and the Firm may make minor changes to the Firm's duties without the consent of the Financiers.

PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT

- 3.1 any changes which affect in any way the Firm's warranties under the Appointment or the Contractor's warranties under the Building Contract shall be considered a material change and construed in accordance with the original obligations of the Firm and the Contractor therein and shall not in any way limit or alter such original obligations except with the prior written consent of the Financiers.
- 3.2 any material changes made without the consent of the Financiers shall be null and void.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, Firm shall provide a copy of the Documents to the Financiers and the Financiers and their appointee an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Financiers or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- The Firm shall provide evidence to the Financiers of its existing level of professional indemnity insurance. The Firm shall then effect and maintain with insurers approved

by the Financiers professional indemnity insurance in such amount and for such period required by the Appointment. The Firm shall immediately inform the Financiers if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Financiers can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Financiers and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Financiers, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 6. This entire Agreement may be assigned by the Financiers to any other person, firm or company without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. The Firm shall not be permitted to assign this Agreement.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Financiers or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Financiers to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Financiers arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(d)(i) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Trust - Hulley & Kirkwood

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- (1) HULLEY & KIRKWOOD whose registered office is situated at 15-16 Woodside Place, Glasgow, G3 7QS("the Firm");
- (2) LAW HOSPITAL NATIONAL HEALTH SERVICE TRUST a body corporate established by an order (S.I. 1993 No. 2929 (S.263)) as amended by an amendment order (S.I. 1995 No. 741 (S.67)) made by the Secretary of State under Section 12A of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act 1978 ("the Trust" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this Agreement).

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Trust has entered into various agreements ("the DBFO Contracts") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") in connection with inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as consulting building services engineers in connection with the Development.
 - C. Summit has or will enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (61) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- The Firm warrants to the Trust and undertakes that-
- in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development; and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment:
- 1.3 The Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Trust to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability other than a counter claim as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that it has exercised and will continue to exercise reasonable skill and care to see that, unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete:

- 2.4 asbestos products;
- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of specification to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.
- The Trust has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to
 performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Trust and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such a licence shall be transferable and shall carry the right to grant sublicences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Trust or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 5. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment, provided always that such insurance is generally available at commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Trust if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm

18(16) 189

and the Trust can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Trust and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Trust or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 6. This Agreement may be assigned by the Trust to another my other person, firm or company acquiring the Trust's interest in the Development without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. No further or other assignation shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Trust or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Trust to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Trust arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(d)(ii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Trust - Thornburn Colquboun

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- (1) THORBURN COLQUHOUN whose registered office is situated at 243 West George Street, Glasgow, G2 4QR ("the Firm");
- (2) LAW HOSPITAL NATIONAL HEALTH SERVICE TRUST a body corporate established by an order (S.I. 1993 No. 2929 (S.263)) as amended by an amendment order (S.I. 1995 No. 741 (S.67)) made by the Secretary of State under Section 12A of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act 1978 ("the Trust" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this Agreement).

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Trust has entered into various agreements ("the DBFO Contracts") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") in connection with inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof. Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as consulting structural engineers in connection with the Development.
- C. Summit has or will enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE POUND (£1) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- The Firm warrants to the Trust and undertakes that-
- 1.1 in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional engineer who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development; and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment:
- 1.3 The Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Trust to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability other than a counter claim as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Firm further warrants that it has exercised and will continue to exercise reasonable skill and care to see that, unless authorised by the Contractor in writing or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed by the Firm to the Contractor in writing, none of the following has been or will be specified by the Firm for use in the construction of those parts of the Development to which the Appointment relates:-
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete or in structural elements;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 24 asbestos products;

- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 Any other goods, material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.
- The Trust has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to
 performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Trust and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such a licence shall be transferable and shall carry the right to grant sublicences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Trust or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 5. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment, provided always that such insurance is generally available at commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Trust if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Trust can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Trust and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Trust or its appointee under Clauses 5

- or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.
- 6. This Agreement may be assigned by the Trust to another my other person, firm or company acquiring the Trust's interest in the Development without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. No further or other assignation sshall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Trust or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Trust to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Trust arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(d)(iii) - Collateral Warranty - Consultant to Trust - Percy Thomas Partnership

WARRANTY AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT

BETWEEN:

- (1) PERCY THOMAS PARTNERSHIP (ARCHITECTS) LTD whose registered office is situated at 10 Cathedral Road, Cardiff, CF1 9YF ("the Firm");
- (2) LAW HOSPITAL NATIONAL HEALTH SERVICE TRUST a body corporate established by an order (S.I. 1993 No. 2929 (S.263)) as amended by an amendment order (S.I. 1995 No. 741 (S.67)) made by the Secretary of State under Section 12A of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act 1978 ("the Trust" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this Agreement).

WHEREAS:-

- A. The Trust has entered into various agreements ("the DBFO Contracts") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") in connection with inter alia the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital ("the Development").
- B. By a contract ("the Appointment") dated on or about the date hereof Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") has appointed the Firm as consulting structural engineers/consulting building services engineers in connection with the Development.
- C. Summit has or will enter into a building contract ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the construction of the Development.

NOW IN CONSIDERATION OF THE PAYMENT OF ONE FOUND (£1) BY THE COMPANY TO THE FIRM (RECEIPT OF WHICH THE FIRM ACKNOWLEDGES) IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- The Firm warrants to the Trust and undertakes that-
- in respect of all professional services performed and to be performed by the Firm in connection with the Development pursuant to the Appointment, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the reasonable skill, care and diligence to be expected of a properly qualified professional [architect, etc.] who has held itself out as competent to perform such services and who has performed such services in relation to developments of a similar size, scope, nature, complexity and value as the Development, and
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Appointment:
- 1.3 The Firm shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Trust to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability other than a counter claim as it would have against the Contractor under the Appointment;
- 1.4 It is hereby agreed that in respect of any claim by the Trust the Firm's liability shall be limited to its Net Contribution.

PROVIDED ALWAYSTHAT

1.4.1 the Net Contribution shall be such sum as shall be agreed between the Firm and the Trust or adjudged by the court to be the proportion of the loss to the Trust directly caused by the Firm's failure to exercise reasonable skill and care in the performance of its duties and responsibilities under the Appointment. This proportion is to be calculated on the basis that all other consultants, advisers, contractors and subcontractors ("Relevant Parties") involved in the Development shall be deemed to have provided contractual undertakings to the Trust in respect of their services in connection

with the Development and shall be deemed to have paid to the Trust the proportion of the loss (after apportionment between the Relevant Parties and the Firm) which it would have been just and equitable for them to pay having regard to the extent of their responsibilities; and

- 1.4.2 the Firm shall owe no greater duties or obligations in time or in nature and shall have no greater liabilities hereunder to the Trust than it owes to the Contractor under the Appointment; and
- 1.4.3 any agreement or arrangement between the Firm and the Contractor in respect of the Firm's duties to the Contractor shall likewise bind the Trust.
- The Trust has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Firm in relation to performance of the Firm's services under the Appointment.
- 3. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, plans, schedules, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 3 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Trust and its appointee shall have an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such a licence shall be transferable and shall carry the right to grant sublicences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Trust or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 4. The Firm shall maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of not less than the amount required by the Appointment for any one claim for the period required by the Appointment provided always that such insurance is generally available at commercially reasonable rates. The Firm shall immediately inform the Trust if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Trust can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Trust and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and

when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Trust or its appointee under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.

- 5. This Agreement may be assigned by the Trust to another my other person, firm or company acquiring the Trust's entire interest in the Development without the consent of the Firm being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Firm. No further or other assignation shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots Law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 7. The obligation and liabilities of the Firm under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Trust or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Trust to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Trust arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(e) - Collateral Warranty - Sub Contractor to Summit

WARRANTY AGREEMENT day of 19 THIS AGREEMENT is made the BETWEEN: (1)ſ] of/whose registered office is situated at [] ("the Sub-Contractor");and (2)SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED whose registered office is situated at Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hernel Hempstead, Herts, HP2 7TR ("the Contractor"); and SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED whose registered office is situated at (3) Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh, EH1("Summit" which term shall include all permitted assignees under this Agreement). WHEREAS A. Summit has entered into an agreement ("the Building Contract") with the Contractor for the carrying out of building works [] at [] ("the Works" which term shall include any changes made to the building works in accordance with the Building Contract). В. By a contract ("the Sub Contract" which term shall include any enforceable agreements reached between the Contractor and the Sub-Contractor and which arise out of and] the Contractor has appointed the Subrelate to the same) dated [] ("the Sub Contract Works"). Contractor to carry out and complete [

181]6] 199

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED

In consideration of the payment of one pound (£1) to the Sub-Contractor, receipt of which the Sub-Contractor acknowledges:

- The Sub-Contractor warrants that it has complied and will continue to comply with the Sub Contract. In the event of any breach of this warranty the Sub-Contractor shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by Summit to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Sub Contract.
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Sub-Contractor further warrants that, unless required by the Sub Contract or unless otherwise authorised in writing by the Contractor (or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed in writing by the Sub-Contractor to the Contractor, none of the following has been used in the Works:
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4 asbestos products;
- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 any other goods material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.

- 3. Summit has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Sub-Contractor in relation to the Building Contract unless and until Summit has given notice under Clauses 4 or 5. Summit has no liability to the Sub-Contractor in relation to amounts due under the Sub Contract unless and until Summit has given notice under Clause 4 or Clause 5.
- 4. In the event of the termination of the Building Contract by Summit, the Sub-Contractor will, if so required by notice in writing given by Summit and subject to Clause 6, accept the instructions of Summit or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Works upon the terms and conditions of the Sub-Contract. The Contractor acknowledges that the Sub-Contractor shall be entitled to rely on a notice given to the Sub-Contractor by Summit under this Clause 4 as conclusive evidence for the purposes of this Agreement of the termination of the Building Contract by Summit; and further acknowledges that such acceptance of the instructions of Summit to the exclusion of the Contractor shall not constitute any breach of the Sub-Contractor's obligations to the Contractor under the Sub-Contract.
- 5.1 The Sub-Contractor shall not exercise any right of determination of his employment under the Sub Contract without having first
 - .1 copied to Summit any written notices required by the Sub Contract to be sent to the Contractor prior to the Sub-Contractor being entitled to give notice under the Sub Contract that his employment under the Sub Contract is determined, and
 - 2 given to Summit written notice that he has the right under the Sub Contract forthwith to notify the Contractor that his employment under the Sub Contract is determined.
- 5.2 The Sub-Contractor shall not treat the Sub Contract as having been repudiated by the Contractor without having first given to the Company written notice that he intends to so inform the Contractor.

5.3 The Sub-Contractor shall not

- issue any notification to the Contractor to which Clause 5.1.2 refers; or
- inform the Contractor that he is treating the Sub Contract as having been repudiated by the Contractor as referred to in Clause 5.2

before the lapse of 21 days from receipt by Summit of the written notice by the Sub-Contractor which the Sub-Contractor is required to give under Clause 5.1.2 or Clause 5.2.

- 5.4 Summit may, not later than the expiry of the 21 days referred to in Clause 5.3 require the Sub-Contractor by notice in writing and subject to Clause 6 to accept the instructions of Summit or its appointee to the exclusion of the Contractor in respect of the Sub-Contract Works upon the terms and conditions of the Sub-Contract. The Contractor acknowledges that the Sub-Contractor shall be entitled to rely on a notice given to the Sub-Contractor by Summit under Clause 5.7 and that acceptance by the Sub-Contractor of the instruction of Summit to the exclusion of the Contractor shall not constitute any breach of the Sub-Contractor's obligations to the Contractor under the Sub-Contract. Provided that, subject to Clause 6, nothing in Clause 5.4 shall relieve the Sub-Contractor of any liability he may have to the Contractor for any breach by the Sub-Contractor of the Sub-Contract or where the Sub-Contractor has wrongfully served notice under the Sub-Contract that he is entitled to determine his employment under the Sub-Contractor has wrongfully treated the Sub-Contract as having been repudiated by the Contractor.
- 6. It shall be a condition of any notice given by Summit under Clauses 4 or 5 that Summit or its appointee accepts liability for payment of the sums properly due to the Sub-Contractor under the Sub Contract and for performance of the Contractor's obligations thereunder including payment of any sums outstanding at the date of such notice. Upon the issue of any notice by Summit under Clauses 4 or 5, the Sub Contract shall continue in full force and effect as if no right of determination of his employment under the Sub Contract, nor any right of the Sub-Contractor to treat the Sub Contract as having been repudiated by the Contractor had arisen and the Sub-Contractor shall be

liable to Summit and its appointee under the Sub Contract in lieu of its liability to the Contractor. If any notice given by Summit under Clauses 4 or 5 requires the Contractor to accept the instructions of Summit's appointee, Summit shall be liable to the Sub-Contractor as guarantor for the payment of all sums from time to time due to the Sub-Contractor from Summit's appointee.

- 7. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, bills of quantities, calculations and other documents and information prepared by or on behalf of the Sub-Contractor in connection with the Works (together referred to in this Clause 7 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Sub-Contractor but, subject to the Contractor having discharged his obligation to pay all monies certified as due/properly due under the Sub-Contract, Summit or its appointee shall have a licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Sub-Contract including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Works. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Sub-Contractor shall not be liable for any misuse by Summit or its appointee of any of the documents.
- 8. The Sub-Contractor shall take out and maintain professional indemnity insurance in an amount of [] pounds (£) for any one claim and in all in any one period of insurance for a period of [] years from the date of Contractual Practical Completion as defined in the Building Contract, provided such insurance is available at commercially reasonable rates. The Sub-Contractor shall immediately inform Summit if such insurance is not or ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Sub-Contractor and Summit can discuss the means of best protecting the Sub-Contractor in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by Summit or its appointee, the Sub-Contractor shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that is professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.
- 9. This agreement may be assigned by Summit to another person acquiring the interest of the Contractor in the Works without the consent of the Contractor or the Sub-Contractor being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice

thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Sub-Contractor. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.

- 10. Any notice to be given by the Sub-Contractor or the Contractor hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to Summit at its registered office and any notice given by Summit hereunder shall be deemed to be duly given if it is delivered by hand at or sent by registered post or recorded delivery to the Contractor or the Sub-Contractor at its registered office, and, in the case of any such notices, the same shall if sent by registered post or recorded delivery be deemed (subject to proof to the contrary) to have been received forty eight hours after being posted.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 12. The obligations and liabilities of the Sub-Contractor under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by an enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by Summit or by the appointment of any person, form or other entity by Summit to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to Summit arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(f) - Collateral Warranty - Sub Contractor to Financiers

WARRANTY AGREEMENT				
THIS	AGREEMENT is made the day of 19			
BETWEEN:				
(1)	[] of/whose registered office is situated at [] ("the Sub-Contractor");and			
(2)	<pre>[</pre>			
WHEREAS				
A.	The Financiers has entered into an agreement ("the Finance Agreement") with Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Summit") in relation, inter alia, to the carrying out of building works [] at [] ("the Works' which term shall include any changes made to the building works in accordance with the Building Contract referred to in Recital B).			
В.	By a contract ("the Building Contract" which term shall include any enforceable agreements reached between Summit and Sir Robert McAlpine Limited ("the Contractor") and which arise out of and relate to the same) dated [
C.	By a contract ("the Sub-Contract") which term shall include any enforceable agreements reached between the Contractor and the Sub-Contractor and which arise out of and relate to the same) dated [] the Contractor has appointed the Sub-Contractor to carry out and complete [] ("the Sub-Contract Works").			

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED

In consideration of the payment of one pound (£1) to the Sub-Contractor, receipt of which the Sub-Contractor acknowledges:

- 1. The Sub-Contractor warrants to the Financiers and undertakes that-
- 1.1 in respect of performance of its obligations under the Sub-Contract, it has exercised and will continue to exercise all the skill, care and diligence to be reasonably expected of a Contractor who has held itself out as experienced in performing and resourcing such obligations;
- 1.2 it has complied and shall continue to comply promptly and efficiently with the terms of and has fulfilled and shall continue to fulfil its duties and obligations set out in the Sub-Contract;
- 1.3 the Works will, on completion, comply with all applicable statutory requirements and all performance specifications and other requirements under the Building Contract (and the Sub-Contractor acknowledges that it has received a copy of the Building Contract and has considered the same) to the extent that any part of the Works has been or will be designed by the Sub-Contractor or in respect of which the Sub-Contractor is responsible for checking, monitoring, certifying or commissioning the same;
- 1.4 all materials and goods comprising the Works will correspond as to description, quality, condition and durability with the requirements set out in the Sub-Contract and be of sound manufacture and workmanship; and
- 1.5 it owes a duty of care to the Financiers in relation to its duties, representations and warranties within the Sub-Contract.

- 1.6 the Sub-Contractor shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Financiers to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Sub Contract.]
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Sub-Contractor further warrants that, unless required by the Sub Contract or unless otherwise authorised in writing by the Contractor (or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed in writing by the Sub-Contractor to the Contractor, none of the following has been used in the Sub-Contract Works:
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2. wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete;
- calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete;
- 2.4. asbestos products;
- 2.5. naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6. any other goods material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques; and the Sub-Contractor undertakes insofar as within its obligations or responsibilities under the Sub-Contract to exercise the level of skill, care and diligence to ensure that such materials are not specified and/or used in the Sub-Contract Works.

- The Financiers has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Sub-Contractor in relation to the Sub-Contract. The Financiers has no liability to the Sub-Contractor in relation to amounts due under the Sub-Contract.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, bills of quantities, calculations and other similar documents provided by the Firm in connection with the Development (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Firm but, the Firm shall provide a copy of the Documents to the Financiers and hereby grants to the Financiers and their appointee an irrevocable royalty-free licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Development including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Development. Such licence shall be transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Firm shall not be liable for any misuse by the Financiers or its appointee of any of the Documents.
- 5. The Firm shall provide evidence to the Financiers of its existing level of professional indemnity insurance. The Firm shall then effect and maintain with Insurers approved by the Financiers professional indemnity insurance in such amount and for such period approved by the Financiers. The Firm shall immediately in form the Financiers if such insurance ceases to be available at commercially reasonable rates in order that the Firm and the Financiers can discuss means of best protecting the respective positions of the Financiers and the Firm in respect of the Development in the absence of such insurance. As and when it is reasonably requested to do so by the Financiers or its appointee, under Clauses 5 or 6, the Firm shall produce for inspection documentary evidence that its professional indemnity insurance is being maintained.
- 6. This agreement may be assigned by the Financiers to another person, Firm or company without the consent of the Sub-Contractor being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Sub-Contractor. The Sub-Contractor shall not be permitted to assign the Agreement.

- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligations and liabilities of the Sub-Contractor under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by an enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Financiers or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Financiers to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Financiers arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 7(g) - Collateral Warranty - Sub Contractors to Trust

WAR	RANTY AGREEMENT		
THIS	AGREEMENT is made the	day of	19
вет	WEEN:-		
(1)	[] ("the Sub-Contractor");and] of/w	hose registered office is situated at [
(2)	•	-	ice is situated at [le all permitted assignees under this
WHE	REAS		
A.	Healthcare (Law) Limited ("Su [] at [ummit") for, inter	s ("the DBFO Contracts") with Summit alia, the carrying out of building works] ("the Works" which term shall vorks in accordance with the Building
В.	•	n Summit and out of and relat	• •
C.	By a contract ("the Sub-Co	ontract") which	term shall include any enforceable

agreements reached between the Contractor and the Sub-Contractor and which arise

out of and relate to the same) dated [] the Contractor has appointed the Sub-Contract Works").

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED

In consideration of the payment of one pound (£1) to the Sub-Contractor, receipt of which the Sub-Contractor acknowledges:

- The Sub-Contractor warrants that it has complied and will continue to comply with the Sub Contract. In the event of any breach of this warranty the Sub-Contractor shall be entitled in any action or proceedings by the Trust to raise the equivalent rights in defence of liability (other than a counter claim) as it would have against the Contractor under the Sub Contract.
- Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 1, the Sub-Contractor further warrants that, unless required by the Sub Contract or unless otherwise authorised in writing by the Contractor (or, where such authorisation is given orally, confirmed in writing by the Sub-Contractor to the Contractor, none of the following has been used in the Sub-Contract Works:
- 2.1 high alumina cement in structural elements;
- 2.2 wood wool slabs in permanent formwork to concrete;
- 2.3 calcium chloride in admixtures for use in reinforced concrete:
- 2.4 asbestos products;
- 2.5 naturally occurring aggregates for use in reinforced concrete which do not comply with British Standard 882: 1983 and/or naturally occurring aggregates for use in concrete which do not comply with British Standard 8110: 1985;
- 2.6 any other goods material or equipment which are themselves or which incorporate substances which are stated in the Building Contract to be prohibited or which are

generally known at the time of use to be deleterious to health and safety or to the durability of the completed Works in the particular circumstances in which they are used or which otherwise are not in accordance with British Standards, Codes of Practice or good building practice or techniques.

- The Trust has no authority to issue any direction or instruction to the Sub-Contractor in relation to the Sub Contract. The Trust has no liability to the Sub-Contractor in relation to amounts due under the Sub Contract.
- 4. The copyright in all drawings, reports, models, specifications, bills of quantities, calculations and other documents and information prepared by or on behalf of the Sub-Contractor in connection with the Sub-Contract Works (together referred to in this Clause 4 as "the Documents") shall remain vested in the Sub-Contractor but, subject to the Contractor having discharged his obligation to pay all monies certified as due/properly due under the Sub-Contract, the Trust or its appointee shall have a licence to copy and use the Documents and to reproduce the designs and content of them for any purpose related to the Sub-Contract including, but without limitation, the construction, completion, maintenance, letting, promotion, advertisement, extension, alteration, reinstatement, refurbishment and repair of the Sub-Contract Works. Such licence shall transferable to third parties and shall carry the right to grant sub-licences. The Sub-Contractor shall not be liable for any misuse by the Trust or its appointee of any of the Documents.

- 6. This agreement may be assigned by the Trust to another person acquiring the interest of the Trust in the Works without the consent of the Sub-Contractor being required and such assignation shall be effective upon written notice thereof being given to the Contractor and to the Sub-Contractor. No further or other assignation of this Agreement shall be permitted save as is expressly provided for herein.
- The construction validity and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by Scots law and the parties agree to prorogate the jurisdiction of the Scottish Courts.
- 8. The obligations and liabilities of the Sub-Contractor under this Agreement shall not be limited or excluded by any enquiry or inspection into any matter which may be made or carried out by the Trust or by the appointment of any person, firm or other entity by the Trust to make or carry out any enquiry or inspection and whether or not any independent liability of any such person, firm or other entity to the Trust arises in connection therewith.

IN WITNESS

Part 8 - VAT Agreement

Supplemental Provisions (the VAT Agreement)

The following are the supplemental provisions (the VAT Agreement) referred to in Clause 14.1 of the Conditions:

- Summit shall pay to the Contractor in the manner hereinafter set out any tax properly chargeable by the Commissioners on the Contractor on the supply to Summit of any goods and services by the Contractor under this Building Contract. Supplies of goods and services under this Building Contract are supplies under a contract providing for periodical payment for such supplies within the meaning of Regulation 93 of the Value Added Tax Regulations 1995 or any amendment or reenactment thereof.
- 1A.1 Where it is stated in Clause 14.2 of the Conditions that Clause 1A of this Agreement applies Clauses 1.1 to 1.2.2 inclusive hereof shall not apply unless and until any notice issued under Clause 1A.4 hereof becomes effective or unless the Contractor fails to give the written notice required under Clause 1A.2. Where Clause 1A applies Clauses 1 and 1.3 to 8 of this Agreement remain in full force and effect.
- 1A.2 Not later than 7 days before the date of the first Application for Interim Payment the Contractor shall give written notice to Summit of the rate of tax chargeable on the supply of goods and services for which Interim Payments are to be made and the Final Certificate issued. If the rate of tax so notified is varied under statute the Contractor shall, not later than 7 days after the date when such varied rate comes into effect, send to Summit the necessary amendment to the rate given in his written notice and that notice shall then take effect as so amended.
- 1A.3 For the purpose of complying with the VAT Agreement for the recovery by the Contractor, as stated in Clause 14.2 of the Conditions, from Summit of tax properly chargeable by the Commissioners on the Contractor, an amount calculated at the rate given in the aforesaid written notice (or, where relevant, amended written notice)

shall be shown on each Application for Interim Payment made by the Contractor and, unless the procedure set out in Clause 1.3 hereof shall have been completed, on the Final Certificate. Such amount shall be paid by Summit to the Contractor or by the Contractor to Summit as the case may be within the period for payment of Applications for Interim Payment set out in Clause 30.2 or within the period set out in Clause 30.9 for the payment of the balance properly stated in the Final Certificate.

- 1A.4 Either Summit or the Contractor may give written notice to the other stating that with effect from the date of the notice Clause 1A shall no longer apply. From that date the provisions of Clauses 1.1 to 1.2.2 inclusive hereof shall apply in place of Clause 1A hereof.
- Unless Clause 1A applies, the Contractor shall not later than the date for the issue of each Application for Interim Payment and, unless the procedure set out in Clause 1.3 of this Agreement shall have been completed, for the issue of the Final Certificate, give to Summit a written provisional assessment of the respective values (less any Retention Percentage applicable thereto) of those supplies of goods and services for which the Application for Payment is being made or which monies are shown as being outstanding on the Final Certificate, whichever is applicable, and which will be chargeable, at the relevant time of supply under Regulation 93 of the Value Added Tax Regulations 1995 on the Contractor at
 - .1 a zero rate of tax (Category (i)) and
 - .2 any rate or rates of tax other than zero (Category (ii)).

the Contractor shall also specify the rate of rates of tax which are chargeable on those supplies included in Category (ii), and shall state the grounds on which he considers such supplies are so chargeable.

1.2 .1 Upon receipt of such written provisional assessment Summit, unless he has reasonable grounds for objection to that assessment, shall calculate the amount of tax due by applying the rate or rates of tax specified by the Contractor to the amount of the assessed value of those supplies included in

Category (ii) of such assessment, and remit the calculated amount of such tax, together with the amount of the Interim Payment to the Contractor within the period for payment of Applications for Interim set out in Clause 30.2 of the Conditions.

- assessment he shall within 3 working days of receipt of that assessment so notify the Contractor in writing setting out those grounds. The Contractor shall within 3 working days of receipt of the written notification of Summit reply in writing to Summit either that he withdraws the assessment in which case Summit is released from his obligation under Clause 1.2.1 of this Agreement or that he confirms the assessment. If the Contractor so confirms then the Contractor may treat any amount received from Summit in respect of the value which the Contractor has stated to be chargeable on him at a rate or rates of tax other than zero as being inclusive of tax and issue an authenticated receipt under Clause 1.4 of this Agreement.
- 1.3 .1 Where Clause 1A is operated Clause 1.3 only applies if no amount of tax pursuant to Clause 1A.3 has been shown on the Final Certificate. After the issue of the Notice of Completion of Making Good Defects under Clause 17.4 of the Conditions the Contractor shall as soon as he can finally so ascertain prepare a written final VAT statement of the respective values of all supplies of goods and services for which payments have been or will be paid which are chargeable on the Contractor at
 - .1 a zero rate (Category (i)) and
 - .1 .2 any rate or rates of tax other than zero (Category (ii))

and shall issue such final VAT statement to Summit.

The Contractor shall also specify the rate or rates of tax which are chargeable on the value of those supplies included in Category (ii) and shall state the grounds on which he considers such supplies are so chargeable.

The Contractor shall also state the total amount of tax already received by the Contractor for which a receipt or receipts under Clause 1.4 of this Agreement have been issued.

- 1.3 ... 2 The VAT statement under Clause 1.3.1 of this Agreement may be issued either before or after the issue of the Final Certificate.
- 1.3 .3 Upon receipt of the written final VAT statement Summit shall, subject to Clause 3 of this Agreement, calculate the final amount of tax due by applying the rate or rates of tax specified by the Contractor to the value of those supplies included in Category (ii) of the VAT statement and deducting therefrom the total amount of tax already received by the Contractor specified in the VAT statement, and shall pay the balance of such tax to the Contractor within 28 days from receipt of the VAT statement.
- 1.3 .4 If Summit finds that the total amount of tax specified in the final VAT statement as already paid by him exceeds the amount of tax calculated under Clause 1.3.3 of this Agreement Summit shall so notify the Contractor who shall refund such excess to Summit within 28 days of receipt of the notification, together with a receipt under Clause 1.4 of this Agreement showing the correction of the amounts for which a receipt or receipts have previously been issued by the Contractor.
- 1.4 Upon receipt of any amount paid by Summit under this Building Contract and any tax properly paid under the provisions of Clause 1 or Clause 1A of this Agreement the Contractor shall issue to Summit a receipt of the kind referred to in Regulation 13(4) of the Value Added Tax Regulations 1995 containing the particulars required under Regulation 14(1) of the aforesaid Regulations or any amendment or reenactment thereof to be contained in a tax invoice.
- 21 If, when Summit is obliged to make payment under Clause 1.2 or 1.3 of this Agreement he is empowered under Clause 24 of the Conditions to deduct any sum calculated at the rate stated in the Appendix as liquidated and ascertained damages

18716) 217

for sums due or to become due to the Contractor under this Building Contract he shall disregard any such deduction in calculating the tax due on the value of goods and services supplied to which he is obliged to add tax under Clause 1.2 or 1.3 of this Agreement.

- 2.2 the Contractor when ascertaining the respective values of any supplies of goods and services for which Applications for Payment have been or will be made under the Conditions in order to prepare the final statement referred to in Clause 1.3 of this Agreement shall disregard when stating such values any deduction by Summit of the sum calculated at the rate stated in the Appendix as liquidated and ascertained damages under Clause 24 of the Conditions.
- 2.3 Where Clause 1A is operated Summit shall pay the tax to which that Clause refers notwithstanding any deduction which Summit may be empowered to make under Clause 24 of the Conditions as liquidated or ascertained damages from any monies due or to become due to the Contractor under this Building Contract.
- 3.1 If Summit disagrees with the final VAT statement issued by the Contractor under Clause 1.3 of this Agreement he may but before any payment or refund becomes due under Clause 1.3.3 or 1.3.4 of this Agreement request the Contractor to obtain the decision of the Commissioners on the tax properly chargeable on the Contractor for all supplies of goods and services under this Building Contract and the Contractor shall forthwith request the Commissioners for such decision. If Summit disagrees with such decision then, provided Summit indemnifies and at the option of the Contractor secures the Contractor against all costs and other expenses, the Contractor shall in accordance with the instructions of Summit make all such appeals against the decision of the Commissioners as shall Summit request. The Contractor shall account for any costs awarded in his favour in any appeals to which Clause 3 of this Agreement applies.
- 3.2 Where, before any appeal from the decision of the Commissioners can proceed, the full amount of the tax alleged to be chargeable on the Contractor on the supply of goods and services under the Conditions must be paid or accounted for by the

Contractor, Summit shall pay to the Contractor the full amount of tax needed to comply with any such obligation.

- 3.3 Within 28 days of the final adjudication of an appeal (or of the date of the decision of the Commissioners if Summit does not request the Contractor to refer such decision to appeal) Summit or the Contractor, as the case may be, shall pay or refund to the other in accordance with such final adjudication any tax underpaid or overpaid, as the case may be, under the provisions of this Agreement and the provisions of Clause 1.4 of this Agreement shall apply in regard to the provision of authenticated receipts.
- 4. Upon receipt by the Contractor from Summit or by Summit from the Contractor, as the case may be, of any payment under Clause 1.3.3 or 1.3.4 of this Agreement or where Clause 1A of this Agreement is operated of any payment of the amount of tax shown upon the Final Certificate or upon final adjudication of any appeal made in accordance with the provisions of Clause 3 of this Agreement and any resultant payment or refund under Clause 3.3 of this Agreement, Summit shall be discharged from any further liability to pay tax to the Contractor in accordance with the VAT Agreement. Provided always that if after the date of discharge under Clause 4 of this Agreement the Commissioners decide to correct the tax due from the Contractor on the supply to Summit of any goods and services by the Contractor under this Building Contract the amount of any such correction shall be an additional payment by Summit to the Contractor or by the Contractor to Summit, as the case may be. The provisions of Clause 3 of this Agreement in regard to disagreement with any decision of the Commissioners shall apply to any decision referred to in this proviso.
- 5. If any dispute or difference is referred to the Dispute Resolution Procedure or to a court then insofar as any payment awarded in such arbitration or court proceedings varies the amount of payment for goods or services supplied by the Contractor to Summit under this Building Contract or is an amount which ought to have been so paid but was not so paid then the provisions of this Agreement shall so far as relevant and applicable apply to any such payments.

- The provisions of article 5 shall not apply to any matters to be dealt with under Clause 3 of this Agreement.
- 7. Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary elsewhere in the Conditions Summit shall not be obliged to make any further payment to the Contractor under the Conditions if the Contractor is in default in providing the receipt referred to in Clause 1.4 of this Agreement. Provided that Clause 7 of this Agreement shall only apply where:
- Summit can show that he requires such receipt to validate any claim for credit for tax paid or payable under this Agreement which Summit is entitled to make to the Commissioners, and
- 7, .2 Summit has

paid tax in accordance with the provisional assessment of the Contractor under Clause 1 of this Agreement unless he has sustained a reasonable objection under Clause 1.2 of this Agreement; or

paid tax in accordance with Clause 1A of this Agreement.

8. Where Clause 27.6 of the Conditions becomes operative there shall be added to the amount allowable or payable to Summit any additional tax that Summit has had to pay by reason of determination under Clause 27 of the Conditions as compared with the tax Summit would have paid if the determination had not occurred.

Part 9 - Incorporation of Development Agreement Schedules

This Schedule shall be deemed to consist of the provisions of Parts 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, 9,10 and 11 of the Schedule of the Development Agreement as amended from time to time as if the same has been incorporated at length herein but declaring that:-

- the provisions so incorporated shall be deemed applicable only to the scope of work
 under this Building Contract as set out in the Articles of Agreement, Conditions and
 the Schedule and so far as relevant to the description of the Works;
- the definitions used in the Development Agreement and Master Definitions
 Schedule shall apply to provisions incorporated herein as aforesaid;
- (iii) Clause references contained in the provisions incorporated herein as aforesaid shall be taken to be to references to the applicable clauses within the Development Agreement;
- (iv) information contained in the provisions incorporated herein as aforesaid which, when read in conjunction with the Development Agreement is relevant only to that Agreement, shall be treated as irrelevant to this Building Contract.

181[6] 221

Part 10 (a) - Earned Value Schedule

The Earned Value Schedule follows this page

		7		1		1	•	1	1	•		1		11	1	in in	${f au}$	7	1=1
						•		'		<u>'</u>	•	'	•	*		· ·			
														ř		7			die L
			 -							,		•	,	- 		- P			41991
<u> </u>			1	<u> </u>										11		DESTRUCT.	0US1_		100.01
_	<u> </u>		T				7		T		1	Ţ	Ţ -	M	T	MALLES .	AT HEM SEA	0	i me i
			1		 		 		+		 	 -	+	 					ulen
		_1			<u> </u>					1		1		<u>н </u>	<u> </u>	Treation	0,000		
																•			14 H
	7	Ţ	T	7	Ţ- -									₩		[r63] [r6	996196	146.	(E)A
	-		+		+	•			; -	+	+]- · · ·	•	+					
		+	┿			 	-		-			 		. L' -		14679	11997/21	MAR N	
1	7		[]		1		1	1						П — ——.	-T	InChild C	kuba(105	MA:	1,51,1
							+	 	+		+			 	-,				
		-		+	-	 	 	 .						<u>u</u>		101.7			
(2014)	lemer.		1		i	J	r	 .	-				-,	II	· ·	INMIK	CHIETIE	Joseph	119978
		+	+	+	 		+		 	+	+		+						
PUNE	18041	4			<u></u>	1							<u> </u>	14		Henergy	17314 45		10014
20627	retti	niás/		1		1	1	T	1		T	i	1	11		Manager Contract	1888 C4	Т	10274
		- F-071		+	,	• • • •	 		 	 -	+		-,	#	_				
194579	TERRE				·	<u> </u>	<u> 1</u>	<u> </u>	1	<u> </u>	<u> 1</u>	<u> </u>		u		11177	ID-TH-PAN	[Suppl	1951
																			41 (0
4.1.1	errent.	T	district data	$\overline{}$,			4		Т	. I mirt.
		+7-34			+			 		 	 -			₩					
. L	_ 1	ᆚ	.l — —	_limii	J965 .	54767	DESCRIPTION	145ELI		1			i	D		190001]18=865]_ n.	10041.
						•								~					14: 9l
														Ġ.		.,			14.01
														<u> </u>					
7	Г		T		7——				F	$\overline{}$			$\overline{}$	FI		7,			19270(
				+		-	-	 	 	 	+	-	-	44		- {"	━—		
Ι.	I .	1 .		1	1		1	1	1		1	1	,	Į.]	110-116	_ Markett	1	10734
		$\overline{}$		1										II		14. EL 7007	20001111	131	100.95
+	+	+	+	+											· - · -				
•						1	1	1	I	!	1		l	46		plingrate (10-20/07/14	1 1 1 2 7	and the
Sherita b	164 rac	sectors.			T	T		T		T	1	T		11					шин
	AHD C	- THE LET	*************************************						 -					 		16.16.	411		
irroct.		1	1	Τ.				1	1	T .	$\overline{}$,	11		Auretine.	DEC-	1	916
SEARCH .		+	+					+						(.,				
ι ΄	(1		ı —		1	1	1		L	1	II	t '	LIKACINI	HE WHEL	440	(P14)
			1					,		1	 		, —	 	-1				
	4	4	4	4					<u> </u>					#		1645/65			માસ
MERKS.	125264	WATER!	1	1					1	1	1		I	11		1001=+	Inches 71	6.71	căn făș
C-21-1	484441							•	• , ,		٠.	•				J1111 - T.			
														2					
				$\overline{}$						$\overline{}$	-	7		17.	$\overline{}$	100-0-	214 271	4815	D2.55
		1	 										——	₩				101	
PARKS	INCOME	THUMAS .	lotter .	IP-565	96646	I		I	1	1	1		1	ш	1	INCAR.	much.	=	dugt
						• • • •				_	•			 					
		.L										1		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			J	
		T								 	,			1		m # 74 m7			Train) B
		-		_				!	 		-			[+				
<u> </u>	.1	i	.h	.1		1 '	•	Ι.	1.	1	1 .	I	h — — — —	и		in keW.[and (- 18	- Parkan
										-	$\overline{}$			TI	7				lath and
 			+											 					
		ŀ			L	L	.	I	1	I		I .	I	Ш		(A) Property	Call to Table	-	10078
LIBORY	HALF BY		 							T				П	$\overline{}$			T	100
										-									
140415	119000	C101		I	1			•	l	1		[1	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	I	metryll.	45.71644 R	_ uc	<u> </u>
7-22				,		-				• • •			1						
1523		1691	JPIKE											ш		MILL .	linariti -	1_ !4	1255
										•				4					
														<u> </u>					100 101
,				1 ' ',				I – – –	,	I	[1		J1	[CONC.	1000021	44	49.7%
			 	+						+				 					
[[n][]+	ILLALL	IORET			I I	L 1		l	1	l	1	l <u> </u>	l	IL				4 44	Tana (A)
CON	20161	et174									r .			1)		umert a	forms.	T -,,-	Fenni
					-	-		 			 		-	₩					
LMOGRE	₹ H #Π1	iceace)	1 '	1 ')])		ı	1)	NI .	1	rice and the second	the respective	1 44	10.00
														<u> </u>	,				
713713		E3111						} 			1			<u> </u>		711111111111111111111111111111111111111	THE PARTY		NPI NI
	1]	1 '	!									1		1	in	•	I .	June 6
	•												· · · ·	-					
														į.					
														3		II			_*4.5+ _
1										T	T		, 	rı		T	1		
(IRANIA)		19492		<u></u>				1		1				1		aruşan		- 04	
Intwi	Crents			\Box						T		i .	i	II	1	ATT PER	JETHA CZ I	[IEC	10005
										, -	·								
Try Til		(775)	411141	<u></u>											J	711519	IESSEE		10012
_	_													::		•			115.51
In-res	400-0-		Leaver	Conser.	- 1										_	Terrore	Tanas:		
	251116					:								H——					
leuit	50467	MIN.		SHACE										II — — —	I	ingles	urred	Luce	Fam II
								-		-				 					
Claff	OFFCYL	ध्यम	150165	OFFICE AND ADDRESS OF THE PERSON ADDRESS OF THE PERSON AND ADDRESS OF THE PERSON AND ADDRESS OF	(SITT									<u></u>		infrance)	hingles	11115	401.17
1	1	17001		III (Br)	199111	177911		-			1 -			1	1	large (f	Agrif 15	nod.	40101
	 													1					
		1694	15390	1181	15995	PIRST	1						1		1	1960	PITAL	uul	W071
	1				MINTE	7									1	inter i	manting.	tust	1876
1 -		·											 !	H	 				
<u> </u>	r		1	[1121]	000L	COCOCI I		L I		i	L.—.—		L I	L		eulttt	durant (C		<u> 1235</u>
		L!					ranu ć												
		<u> </u>		. ,	286	este u	CIRLS							•		er yrev	11977	ta Lit	10Fd
						KARPI	Std P				1					POUT INT	meter 1	1 14	10071
				tisat															
				tesat	SEE														
				resor						_				_	•	_			<u>,⊣α.</u>
				resor		cover 1	eurlyr J							Ţ		INPERF	ander i		
				resor		44H44	eartar			c67:11				 	ļ	inegar inegar	ontippe outst	ry.	न्धः .
				resor		uaria.		o0()1	OKJAI	d07 <u>4</u> 11					<u> </u>		unitép[] cantat	ry.	-1 EX
				resor		raria.		00EHL	OKIAI	ot/z					<u> </u>			ry.	-1 EX
				resor		-		99[H	OKIAI	otrii .		<u></u>			<u> </u>			ry.	न्धः .
				resor		ichian .		99(H	068141	(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)		1275) 1276)			<u> </u>			ry.	-1 EX
				resor		<u> </u>		90()1	08111	obiz (1		1-14-14 1-14-14			- <u>-</u> -			ey dy	न्त्र हर्ष कार्या कार्या स्ट्रेडी
				resor		-ca-10a						1-3			· :	January Dr	cantrick)	evy dvy	하다 (****) (****) (*****) (***************
				resor							restar	1-3			<u> </u>	January Dr	cantrick)	evy dvy	न्त्र हर्ष कार्या कार्या स्ट्रेडी
				resor		LCPLOT					restad	imp) imirmel (in and in a second	ontrol o orotes	6 kg 10 kg	다 (전 (주) (리 (현) (리 (건) (건) (건) (건) (건) (건) (건) (건) (건) (건)
				resor		LOTALON .					testap	1-3	-	0(991			ontrol o orogina respons	ey dy dy	一覧 (2014) (201
				resor		4440+					restap	1-3			lang.		ontrol o orogina respons	ey dy dy	一覧 (2014) (201
				resor		LCPLICH .					restap	1-3			0191	in transport	control control control control	6 kg 6	
				resor		14 A					restar	1-3				in transport	control control control control	6 kg 6	
				resor		CTLOT					restap	1-3			annel annel	in transport	ontrol o orogina respons	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
				resor		CTLOY					restar	1-3				in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
				resor		LEPLOY .					TESTER	1-3				in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
				286 14 286 14					asa	itezet.		of Mark			lorut	in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
		11		resor		1					restar	1-3			t-	in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
	_			23614 23614	(PEPPE			7	e ka	1 Ittzet		of METS	_ '		t-	in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
77	71	Et T		286 14 286 14					asa	itezet.		of Mark			lorut	in transport	control control control control	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
	_			23614 23614	(PEPPE			7	e ka	1 Ittzet		of METS	_ '		t-	in transport	carrey carrier	E V B V	一 (C) (2014) (B104) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24)
+		-	51 †	7.75 4 7.75 4	(PZPPR)		- L	ų į	GEN		- (- F	() Company (1		tr	in analy analy analy analy	castra)	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	
	_			23614 23614	(PEPPE			7	e ka	1 Ittzet		of METS	_ '		t-	in transport	castra)	E V B V	mainmant in the control of the contr
+		-	51 †	7.75 4 7.75 4	(PZPPR)		- L	ų į	GEN		- (- F	() Company (1		tr	in analy analy analy analy	Garren	6 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	一 (C) (2014) (B104) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24) (B24)
	COPPET FEME FINE FINE FINE FINE FACTO FACTO											1965 1976		1995					

		<u>. </u>	I	Ţ.,.			Ц.,,	\Box			Ι, ,	1	Ι	<u> </u>	I	<u> </u>		Males (m) per
																		Andrews (1994) Bally barre
																		
	1			1		1			<u> </u>					JEE PER ET	140001	(SEPARA)		Тт
1			J	I	1	T		I	1		1	1		7	HAM	leptu .	LENIS	ay history (1 may)
					T .	7 "		Τ.	1	1		Ţ			Trails	Turning .	(BY GB)	10.00
•											-					_		W-1
				$\overline{}$, - : -			7	7		7			T	081229	Irwin	119191	177 L)
	-+		!	 	 	1	+	!	!	+	 	+	 	+	17011.77		5719.k	
$\overline{}$	\rightarrow			 	+	↓	 	+		+	 		+	+	 	<u>''716t</u>		
			 				 		4		 -	 -		 		स्थल।	(S)(1)	<u> </u>
			 					<u> </u>		1		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	1	 . 	1000	1000	
					4	(1.		•			1				denote .	
					1	1			$\overline{}$					1	T		1	47(F****!!!
						+			+		,	 	 		 	+	1	µ- ч, ┺
				+	+	 		 	+	 		+	-			 		1100
	—			'			<u>'</u>							 				
 , 																	,	H-4 71-4:
				<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>					1		 	nia toj pravo prote j
				. .									_	1			1	<u> </u>
																		man for
																		रेनास्त्री ∙
				$\overline{}$						•						т-		Japan que un
						1	!	 	/			 	t	 	 -	+		14
	\rightarrow			 			1		 		*ccrcc	TOTAL CO.	(100)	inaria	}		<u> </u>	** ===================================
									100641	MISSI	20116	550686	XIII .	361115	1		⊥	, , , , , , , , , , , ,
				l			1	ļ				170697	120256	HORES	HOSE	utotes	MOLE.	
_	\neg									F		T~			PARTIE	MARKIE	74611	t
				·														
1.				,—		,	,						,	lairma.	Invar:	Immedia.	Incent	i bin Proj ji Tu
	-+-					+		 	 	 	- 	f	 	01001	PROCE	(PP797)	P\$027E .	
				 _			<u> </u>	MIDL.	TAIN.	1001	CALCES .	76001		241691			 	. 캠
		!								L	LPHE	ctreet	PHISTE	PTEME _	(Note)	tyccac	7444	<u></u>
	T			<u> </u>	J					[]	I		1(9)(1	ertit.	LT(TEL+	1
																		malekaled is dead
,				· -	1		-	Trainer .	Territor .	Towar		Liuri .		le cont	Dr. co. C.	Trace (hottel	D resilient
	-			 	 	 	THE .	COR	CECOT.	[44ff	tur.	CUR	HUR	lunt	1150511	I CORTIL	Part of	4
\rightarrow	-			 • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · 	 	 		! -	 -	 		ļ. —				KT#1	udes (Jan antiger
					<u>. </u>	CONTE	ENCORE	SSPLEE	CACTIL	HATE	UICH						<u> </u>	
↓			átiki .	(MIN)	EMIZE	196791	CHAIC C	SMIX.	(THMTC	SHIP	195292	162675	607261					A Section Co. Section 1
	- 1						costi	ORG	99 5 77	98816	mits	20127		19666]			4-49531
														107611	1799/4	OFFICE	 · · ·	A Paris Services
						 							146-1			17.51	 	- Sent of the American
		$\overline{}$							 	Mark .	MIN		(lint	III'X	IMIE	III N	REPU	
					L	I			·——			HILD	6HDIZ	491011	terret	6H20H2	ATIME	<u> </u>
													11001	CHIPPIE	CK (M)	GEFORE	ATRITE	1
. [.	!_				F '											l .	RATE .	
																		7
																		ومسلم فالمرافع
							_ -		7	· · · ·					ı	OUD.	rstys.	
	$\overline{}$	 										 				UKG		
 + -	+								 	 		} `						رحد الخار (معل
	\rightarrow														L	L	l <u>.</u>	marelened to
						L '						L						
I	L														J			(weether side to set a
																		Lealing real ment
																		Marie familie
				L														ged tilbed ede by dates of the s
,																		
																	(Solf)	1971
	<u> </u>	······································															(Smith	o y manie y sala. I se y sala i se
	=																(Self)	Paradonic policy in Colombic policy in Paradonic
	=																(half)	Paradonic policy in Colombic policy in Paradonic
	=																(Anif)	American management of the control o
	=																Caniff.	And the second of the second o
	=																(Self)	Liber & Browners And the second second in the second second in the second second in the second seco
																	(Self)	The C towns
																	(Self)	Liber & Browners And the second second in the second second in the second second in the second seco
																	(Sarige	(1942) E., (1944) E.,
																	(Series	filed Lorent Like it comes And the filed to the filed t
																	(And Ep	
																	(ault)	11 == 12 42.0 km
																	LEAST P	
																	(Sailt)	About years
																	L2m1Eh	Antiquing and the property of
																	(Zaig)	Antiquing and the property of
																	L2m1Eh	And Andread Revenue Principle Control of the Contro
																	(2alg)	Sept 10 section (Sept 1
																	the life	Sample stored in the control of the
																	(2=1E)	Support and the state of the st
																	Out the	Sergia design per control of the con
																	Quilt.	Sergia design per control of the con
																	(Self)	(All apple mater as an apple and a part of the apple and apple apple apple and apple a
																	Quilti-	Supplied Sup
																	On It	Sergia Se
																	Quilti-	Account of the control of the contro
																	(part)	According to the control of the cont
																	Out the	(Maria and an article and an article and an article and an article and article
		21.						52						G G				(All apple mater as an apple and a part of the apple and apple apple apple and apple a
		11				bt		N. N.			11			50		W3	11	(Maria and an article and an article and an article and an article and article
		11		D) T		bt r	II	20		NZ T	12	- 1t	17	SI SI				(Maria and an article and an article and an article and an article and article
10-14M									ST.	IZ CO-PT						W3	11	(Maria and an article and an article and an article and an article and article

COMMUNICATION					_	WE DUE'T.	manific .	hi Hi i	MC MACA	2247/4/3	MSTOR	CCT MAY 11	PICTAGE	20 4 171	HO'(PY)	7 7 7 7 1	TWEST 17	tel in the	. PK/X612	74 (New 19)	Name (1994)	694 001 51	12,361.13
NOT A TURNS ON TO BURN	1414				miliantan:	avt.rut.(PLPTOR		boCabrid	MALIBE	clo'sce'd	mi'y[a']	(78°C913	90((222))	GUIRRI	मार ७६५४	Handle.	4+5 CP47	1077151	(my PW)	ASSESSED \$	1112949	Service of
and the second	(Table 1)		ura)	art (LE	TOTAL		:					M(M	992.66	20016	MITHS.	942K	MILES	保料	PUN	Antat	SAL BE	1929	ls.
Contracted in contrast communities	Let																						
(INN	101100	ectety.			testne.															
no. I have a golden			per \$	PWALL	eong kili		PTOW I	PURCUL															
conjude A			1915	meg (bu	maga (12	THE STATE OF THE S	ponett		noces.	OnK4	220200	CONDUCT	POCTE										
FPLT					_	2416	1011	4344	. DTWF	Liftyol .	ries(3)	NUMBER 1	.uris	. išurii .	atrixi	_150466	441700	£949H	#HASEDY	\$44.Every	16=434	P[11]Ar	iket
					-																		
Phone a description				(Combret	(Control	amb1t	rser .	£\$19	ши	Owner	an Light	HALLON IN	(1979	1611	otorte	getoni	et met t	141661	In CELC	(149F)	=(****)	PcB19q	-11
lates T#						411112	Hrz.	52145	153179	D/DEG	सामा	व्यादभ	MESE	altteit	MON	. 57/41PE	without .	MINOR.	WOLVER.	medsi _	WHEET.	MATRIE	- 65
														-									
nes reditors at the w				PHYPTA	arviva.	STACE	1142	FACE	540E)	DAGE	AFCOI E	AMIN	4446	405599	467461	THOUGHT !	(PX	MIST	SELECT	(+PE) \$	ug 164a	TENEFE	184
(*1 + <u>1</u> - +					_	।ग्यद्धा	THE PARTY NAMED IN	90%	KBD	10346	1444791	1685661	EIV-444	129146	AGU191	erskyle .	14-71253	MATERIAL	OF BOLL	FIPPLE .	of Lines	ngung ##	119
					Shifther																		
the second last section			[11]	estrono.	b (ptype)	marre	P'OK	weight.	9785	luvajotė.	drater	Open [929361	149370	31110	67524	(PPP)	MOTTE I	JOSEPHI	AHINT .	PECSE 61	<u> totera</u>	17
ينوال كيهيون والأمالين أأنهاست	20 44 60	IREAP)		Treffer	YPGAL .	L			L	<u> </u>		Original Control	State	65159	3311		DECL	TELL	eertti.	11940		OPF LA	<u> </u>
- 	I	in the	1911	energie i	le estiti	T		بتناباها		1		CHACK	24000	EGEPP	10590	ARIEC	KRR	MELEC	ISKK	List	eral (C		40
	T	1844	, en	ENT.	四年4						I		I	1	J			-	COMES	HK(7)	97846	.zet(1
منتهجنا القرقار	1	101-75	LTh]	I+TISI	(MRH)								Ţ				<u> </u>	J	·	SEEDE	PERMIT	10711	iri.
arper y 1813e		10146	nE)	1500	P30411				,		7		1			Q884T1	KOOP H	DOME.	50174.2			garesy	
			•		•																		
Spiritual and state of		<u>.</u>	49		•	,											,		· · ·		1	<u>.</u> .	
		ran ()	P.5	1111	95 U. 7				1			i		1							1		
r		mn y	ya	SPECIFIE	(CE) (CE)	1				ŀ		<u> </u>		1							1		
	T · · ·	irit	2(1	actit.						l								<u> </u>				ŀ	
أسته زخرجا تحربن السيلسة					.g																		
*******	1	ni ye	vs	(EDCAL)	व्यक्षर					1 .	J			Γ			1 .				1	L'	
197		49.71	ΓV	UniONOTE	HKIN					i			1	, , ,							1	I	
746		œ.	T6	newall.	11411													,					
			. 113	uppytt:																			
manager of property					P																		
Pi-MATE		CO 15	3	OHC11	OMASS				7	<u> </u>			I				İ.				1		
E-Triangle + 44		Tights		na hatte						!											1		
- Paring by Andrews		ų.		ulting ()							-												
May 3127		(lary)		INNEC S																			
- Bayes 3 of Speaker		DESIGN TO SERVICE AND ADDRESS.	THE STREET		Profession (į												
محوسه پرسدن		UF 76	15.	12784	errick																[
hind		mist	ıh.	IN RESPICE	orthu											,							
		ınıt	ΙΠ	UKSAM													•						
יכור יב בנות		1#11 .		-JUNE																			
عمر حصاله																							
Pr-/g grou w		ed p2																					
Parter		1017	9	ought	57A		;										· · · ·				1		
Are a dead to least six i		010		fellow)																			
च्या विक्या		auti . i	er	700 L												$\overline{}$							
. ***1***4		13401		2084								•											•
Complete April 144 Leads		10.41		lebHs.												1							
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·																							
						r-	T'	<u>-</u>	. (T	+	5	у .	- 1	1		od .	-11	71	CI .	FI]	1}	<u>۔۔۔</u>
							,		· · ·	· ·	· · · ;	· · · · · · ·	 ()			-; -)	5	· · · · · ·		; -		· · · · ·	-
		· ·	TOTA .	- 				· 13	-						- 		· · · · ·		-	!	 	-	~
		Libraria	****		أعجاك بث	photograph in	W-PV	11	ag-Rey	Market I	1490	94-14N	*=1		5414	B	M-rety	ear tops	(4-44)	55/79	[€· ♦ ny	11,4%	ايمي
		701 J	1 5 8]		_				" i	- "]				· -]	~~~	12,	121-1	

	PECSES OF	WEARING IN	#40pg1009	hi Charles	Tent extended												day year of	•
mirpingor Mitsingol	tot 14	MEATON	(m, t);	net of C)	Interprior (CINES)	911 774/14 152/01/12	ADOTTIFEA DEGISER	APPROVED.	144'411'34 154'40'6'9	ectises	ON THE WAY	METERON METERON	PROVIDED N	CIPTOR P	ECCHANGE ECCHANGE	ZEPTHYU) HUYARE	CHAPTINE THINKS	STEAL SALES THE SALES TO THE SALES TO THE SALES TO THE SALES THE SALES TO THE SALES
MECE USING MALIE	_													7RH	inter:	ग्रह्म	intes	aved houses I goddin lee Historical Petrology generacy Cathophistory I bedeated it same we
richt v																		est tages
413.443	34734	1886	1016(ûzkolî (1	TURN	litaini	atthen	100 H-R	(100)	unac	BRAM.	MEN	HEWIK	1050	20170's	<u> </u>	भूगात	. 19914
31171	WC11	bī ĻĻ	Start	31 sta	ERGALE	SALUEL	7701AT	*******	11 4934	सराज	MMT	SITPH+	taliti.	t w tt	MALTER	#JEAN	ENDMEC	River's Legals
est per	trest .	BYB	tota	MAHEE	144181	fabligg	matt	3175H	silisir _	.SEGOR	m(19n.	PRESSE.	. CYISEM	4917991	tretor	. ESSELIP .	ason .	. 1-11-1
fic?nd	19169	FIOS	HHIC	TOTAL	মহিন	(DH)	timit	flys t	111100	PORC	H+155	744[[*****	6091EF	MISSE	#1014#	192154	THE WILL SHELL
tran	15891	.997539	жих	1750H1	6611141	Pro Harrist	MUR	3519149	Spans	ilms[i	Masi	Appriled.	later(I)	1969 PM	(m) (m	Minst	[AM] [A]	Pri-1-1
***	26 KV	m-7/±	93991	lottet	1281561	MSSII.	тына	005541	14440	OTES 61	resses.	Ditent	MESSAL	PATECAL	0.4447	012/01	Interva	transposit ins rut
	$\overline{}$	T		eesce	Josef	Istelt .		ete . F	I	ners t	T=	lare.	la		Tau era	resci	T	and the second of the second of the
	1	-}	} -	កវិទ	ransi	Pitte	onáset Pluteri	stert.	105%	Desit	STATE MATOR	105 x	(1295) (1295)	CCDSAL	TENENE	1058	5693 49416	ata gerikomaga d belgiji k engesti 2 or Alamas
		 	 	 		P	1	7	11112		 	 "/~ -	1022	1	1112	- 	1-3/11	- Alv
			<u> </u>	 					teter	rrati	HBU.	iscret .	неяш	HERIT	CIDAL	HETELI	IRAU	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	!]								1	Ι,		_	1	1 :			aming vito
)	1					T	т		1	1 -	1 "	r		1 7	-
		 	t —	Evelut	STORE	tiolst	 		1	1	t	1	!	 	-	 	•	
			I	<u> </u>	MHCCI .	ERZS .	pistes .	स्त्रा <u>ग्</u> र	tuesy	T	1	1			•		1	Г
		I	I					T	MATH	MCZT1C	beene	(tein	41866	ļ - -	1			
				, .	 													ورز برنا السندالين المناه
	-	 		 	<u> </u>		⊢ —	<u> </u>	47941	CCMOL	Ec1401	HEEL	16415	4. — — —	 			
	[∤	—	 -	-	25/33	MISIC	1550H	h=0X1	4		[<u> </u>	4		אור
			 	 				errer	kometar	PKPS	POLÍTR	Titte	├	 	├	 	<u> </u>	
	1	<u></u>		1	1	<u> </u>	1	ш,	1		luni	TOTAL STREET	HAUTER	HUTT	(Beth)			<u> </u>
			,		,			, 	,	Territor.	24590		1		1	1	: 1	وراد بنا الحراكيية
	 	1 	stot	VOCCA	TQC(6	-DELI	itmi:	9846	1570	dates	Delication -	6310	kos)r.	901	मध	ORIU	hyter	7,40 cm (b s s)
			,	MATCH.	GET(5)	OR SHE		ORSH		001.581)	 	 -		! -	 -	 -	!	Inches & State of
		 	 	4152	100.00	KKK		10097		15041	 	 	 	 	 	 	- 	#410-A1
		 			With	tent		19605	Treec	(MK	fitte]		1	1		مراومهم والمطابعة
	i					:	L			urtie	Luite	PLETS.	41 EEP					when for the
									for(f2)	OverAld	THE .	cu(tyl	Webs I	PR14				
									erret	211411	21.mt	ORKER	211111	211111				
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			l	,		1 i	L)	trut .	19111	<u> 12161</u>	lt#64	1		ארנייאן היהן
																		-
			·····															jang, spality.
		 	 						02911	2 <u>211 </u>	03491	998	7011	171900		!		Percel patri bangar
		1												100 P (
	- 	 				' 								(B) Section 1				
		1													phox			िन्द्रन्तुविक्यम् । १४०५
ļ		tı .		<u>pr</u>	12	11		yt .	- <u>(r</u>	- PE	- 17		11	<u>अ</u>		<u> </u>		
		[1 -	-	r	-			 -				, –			,	 - '- 	' t	

.- --

Part 10 (b) - Payment Curve in the Financial Model

The Payment Curve in the Financial Model follows this page

•	D
	Sib Jude 1998
	NEW JANK DG HOSPITAL, EARNED VALUE SCHEDUCE

act total	1951 175]		-		-	!		_	_	12	HAT HAT	F 74.0	1	7. S	j	í, ř	c Ž	e 2
	January Value	•	Trail Benchi	1	ş	¥.	,	<u>.</u>	-		+	+	<u> </u>	+	- -		-	+	[-]
			7 (7)	- -	 - - 	1	+-	+		1	-	<u> </u>		! =]	2	 -	71 . I.	 	4
4 that from the continue of the following of the continue of t	3 3 3 3	174.44 174.64 171.64 17	9X441 10341 1034109 0	7 Pars.		62.50	145724		SHA										
	14 (100)	to the second	34300				H	13720	05141	34146		E SE	Testa.	au in					
III Conserve May Building	1	111	tanjon.								20275	BOHO!	(UL)	29461					\prod
		1 .	11 (ex					-		 		П	П	Н					
	H		II No.				+			- - -		11111	11		12201	1 to			
	3		STAID.				+	- -					11		17412	KI (VI	100		
		[200				 	+	+				-			11	11		
TOTAL STATE			Sales of				 								ll		П	101.0	
H	r þ	TI SUMI	200				+	+	+						Malw.	NI STATES	1. The second	(AS)	
2.71.80		11	1				H		- !		-			-		}	i		
			•				}	-	-		-	_	-			П	1		
Comment the Cappage]]					-	+	+		H	\prod			2(12)	151161	1000	25 E	1400
Ì	2	AME AND	CHICAL										+	-		1		(card	
	7	1	12002			+	+	+	+	1	-		+	:	¥.	11	П	442116	1
And High Land	2 2		13,400					H	H							-			
217	1	!														- [- [Jen 191	(§
क्षांत्र करण		1 1	47(14				+	+	+	+	+	1	+	1	15167	NACT I	74.00	Tayler 1	1
	2 2	[THI GO			†	+									ŀ	Н	TluJF.	ξ. (1)
	2		Tarrer.						H		1		+		+	1		+	1
	2	Н	1	1		+	+	+	+				11				-		
	7		165.00			†	+										1	1]
1. [First Carbon	2	1	MISSE.				+	+	-	+	+	-	NATE:	JASSA I	TANK JANK	1475	Server.	arcus.	i i
1	2 3	ı	07K(2	1				-	H			H			H				
Monaton language		ļ											-	-	W. 1955	JESTEN JAN	description ()	70174	10
	Age neg	0.000	CE 111			1	+	+	+	-	+	-	+	-			Н		47.74
	2	1	114042			1		+	-	-									1
2000		1	103500			+		-							-		13350	i dila	2007
	1	1								-			-	-	10000	167.	121111	1,516.	
	PIT	T(11km)	K1581			†	†	+	+	-	<u> </u> 				-	ľ		Lewis .	1151
	777	- 1	ZASONA CITTURE				+		-		<u> </u>								
		- 1	10,000	1		†	+	+											- [
	130	1	7				H	+			H		-		-		1		7
,					:											ļ			ĺ
Pike Wist			- Interest			-	}			1734	ll vit	-003	1	IMG.		Transfer I			
•		I RX	T-CA-T	-		 		H		-	-	-{	-	APSAK.	1	ŀ	1	1	
1	1		•											}		1000	}	102.520	
	TWIT FALSE	L THE	ALTE:			H			1	+	-	+		-	24914	1	ł	1.04]
		1386	100-504					1	1	+	+	+	+	<u> </u>	+		1	10.00	
1	3	阿然	1346					1		1		+				1	ł	CILL	Tent
Ł	Total Julya	ol Sus	COMM			+	+	1		-		-			-	_		10171	3101
١.	14.4 Th	22.00	INC.			1	-	\dagger	-	+	1			-					14/4
1	F447	ALC:	3768			†	+	+					 		-				
1	3.00	7	14341				+	1	1	1	-							-	
1	34.	77.00	9310			1	-		-	1		-	1						
1	1								-			-	-	-	-	L		-	
ı	8	journe)	153004				1	+	t				+		[-	
ļ	×	137,000	STREET				+	+	+		 		 -		-	-			
	2		378.00			-	1	1		-									
	1	ı	-																
ŧ			۰			-	-	ŀ		-			-		-	-			Γ '
1.5 (Assume Prof. Author)	ni t	H	٥			1	1	1		-					•				

L	_1	ال	T	J				7	1	Ţ	I	<u> </u>	I			1	1	hadred to be seen of the
																		Professional Comments (1)
—	 	. 	ļ <u>.</u> .	-			 	_	-	_		 	.	RHI	169(4)	ESHECE	10.40	######################################
			+		 	 		+			 		+	}	Piedo) CONS	MMR	resett	Product No. 11
		····		· ·	<u> </u>			1						· · · · · ·	14314		11-5141	Jephi Persit It.
	Ι	I	1		T		T		<u>. </u>	T	T	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		es los	(MILL	EDITE	978 (P*F1/6)
<u> </u>		· · · · · · ·	4	···-	 	↓			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	 			ļ. — —	#(#	67000	(- - -
		+	 	 -	+	-├		┿	+	+	+	{ -	 	 	+	OADMI .	18081 20131	्रीयः । ते स्वीत्रक्षेत्राच्याः । वृत्यस्य वृत्यस्य
ļ -	1	-	 	 	 	+		f		 		 	† 			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	(2*11*	975 140 151
	7				1			1						1				date from he forestifts
	 		 _	+	ļ	ļ	 `-	 		 	├	-	<u> </u>	 -	 	 	ļ	Little server 2 for Both woman if it
				<u></u>			'	·	'								<u> </u>	از (معورده الارب) از از ارباد معمد ازار
	T	1	<u>, </u>	T			J			T	Ţ	7	· · · · · ·	Τ-				man parce grain y de y
			1			1	<u> </u>			1	1							• Maggles
																		DOM PORT IN
	 	1		T——	,			1	_			· · · - · ·	, -					Suppose prom
	1			 	1	1 	+	 	 	 	ager	mm	cucd	nyox	 	 	 	Principal and public
			1			<u> </u>	1	î . <u>-</u> "	CEOS PE	2016	2001	WOLL.	MUIE	MILLE		<u> </u>		Fig. rt
	[- 	<u> </u>		1							ļ <u>.</u>	IEPSHE .	reetti.	men.	PEGARS	MARK	wa	
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	ь	1	 				I	L			Ц	J	IME	EWELL	partit.	
			,			y	 	ļ	7	Т			Т:	OPORT .	0200E4	motel.	(mo-2)	17-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-16-
			<u> </u>			1	1	MICE	MERECAL	MOL	261045	MELDE	Miror	6901		THE STATE OF THE S		יון ריין ניי
										I	Jirka.	TERCES	भ्यता	H0010	CE COL	taid(9841	<u> </u>
L	1		Щ	L	L	<u> </u>	L.,	1	<u></u>		Ļ <u>.</u>)	1 .			WITE.	12110r	h halfilor
						, - ·· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Irrenz	bu e " "	teen	Traver	Treater	COURT .	luie	Trains	leavei)	Inderi	Ferontes	managed at 1 (*)
	 	 		<u> </u>	 -		TUR	WH.	11191	run	ice at	CCR	IUK	iut _	ressi	(MAY	959(c) 08645	क्षणकात्रकात्री हो Al
						tout	15017	uvn :	74CERT	(CYCE	etecti				1			1999(1911)
	 .		116161	SHEET.	SHAVE	19619	OTHES.	CHISE	THEFT	SHIFE	19608	DMI(401(4)				<u> </u>	ePerma w samesma
		⊢—	-		 	 -	46(1)	37300	CD599	22200	ORIG	00077	22700	794F		41147		BARANAPA
			 	 -	 				व्यक्ता —	MOST	PER411	9014P1 16754	TIPM			11114 11114	tust	Thinks former of
			t====				i					Heistol	CHIPTE	estott	teris).	desour	elitett	[1] [774.00 P
													meti .	MINTE .	cetout	MHA!	MINNS	manufact ()
	<u></u>		l	l				Ц.,,,	L	I					L		TOTAL	I PROPERTY AND A STATE OF THE S
																		ماسيرين
	<u> </u>		· ·· ·	<u>,</u>		1	· · · ·	, - ·· ·	,							COTTO	6666	pervious interference [F
				-												63163	eses:	Jan what different is 100. paintern in 100.
																estro.	M95	An expensive control of descriptions of the control
				-												67763	over.	manifested and of the second o
				-												(alla	even.	manifested and of the second o
		-														(all)	organ	An expensive control of descriptions of the control
																		Spainted and Mish Mish Memoria? A blook term out. It believes would remove 18 to the memory 18 to the memory 18 to the Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish
																	CYCOTI	Spainted and Mish Mish Memoria? A blook term out. It believes would remove 18 to the memory 18 to the memory 18 to the Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish Mish
																		Supply Su
																		Amal Salari and Maria and Amal and Maria and Maria and Amal and Maria and Ma
																		Balkbard michale (1) (2) Sandyad michale michale (2) Sandyad michale (3) Sandyad michale (
																		[10.2] animalos] [1.2] [
																		CLCL seminol, pr. Sell Life (1982) Sell Cloud Sell Sell Sell Sell Sell Sell Sell Sel
																		(i) the beautiful of the control of
																		The Comment of the Co
																		Security Market Edward (1998) 1. (1998) 2. (1998) 2. (1998) 3. (1998) 3. (1998) 4. (1998) 4. (1998) 4. (1998) 5.
																		Section and the section in the secti
																		Spilling and before the spilling and before the spilling and spilling
																		Johnson Mills Johnson Mills Johnson Mills
																		Substitute and a second
																		Selling and special selling and selling an
																		bing the many of t
																		Section 2 and a section of the secti
																	D06E)	bing the many of t
		t.		14	4		£ £ £		FF FF		cr +				51		DSRI	bing the many of t
						\$£	! 				'				- :		D06E)	malin-1913 Suprak shir. I 1940-1913 Suprak shir. I 1940-1913 Suprak shir. I 1940-1913 Suprak shir. I 2940-1913 Suprak
	102474						GT ST										DSRI	bing the many of t



* HOSPITAL, EARNED VALUE SCHEDULE | 6th June 1998

IL. San Train	15am Augusteen	Hud la	Library	Total bor ++	A 1447.746	Japan Mills	34.71	049/0	3494	0.076	Hor-7%	Decima	-	2°ch-79	ie-m	Apr 477	hAL, AM	kaT/	Na/m	A-4-90	Sp. W	16. 11
H-		Veller	Volum	<u> </u>	 	 -		 	 	 	 				<u> </u>				1			
						1.4_		. 3	! !		<u> </u>	. ,		<u> </u>				 : -	 :		 	- 0
					-1	<u> </u>	₩──	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			4	' '	, K		ļń	- 41	1 (1)	<u>. ".</u>	H.	1 15	
(A least of (Modises)	22.101	30	- WHILE	78340	u F	1	" . 	1			1	1				·				Ţ _	Υ···	1
1-1 Western	1764		Positi	7894	,	 	#	 	 	1	 		 	 -				 	 	 -	f- -	1-
At Page 1 Page	1200	36	2160040				!! .	! 	 	 	 			 	 				 		↑	1"
61 China Hate of	1510	30	Number 1	- Right			 	 	 	†	!			<u> </u>				!	<u> </u>	1		
No kirakiray	\$17.00	lo	73702	1820	-		 	1	 	 	,		·								†	,
78 Augment Wood	71 20				•		1												•			
Internals							<u> </u>															
T) Take trained at spile			17/50	4176	·	I				<u> </u>	1	!							<u> </u>	T.—	Г. — . — .	1
11. Seriala nep	1310	ы	التعوارين	V274A			1											1	1			<u> </u>
11 12	11,711	- 40	Modern	ETTSO			<u>. </u>													!	L	
73 I makey hear)	16 (4)	74	4150	74800		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		1												I
M. Negacia d Callege	74-44	. 34	(1)	15144			11													<u> </u>		[<u>.</u> .
33 Artenian	N. cou	- 34	Syme				1 - 1 - 1 - 1			<u> </u>	!. <u>_</u>											
· Property A. Prince	44	7.	साम्बद्ध	117450	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	il		<u> </u>		·									l	l	
24 Perso Farmica	Mid	W	THEREO	3175v		 _	ł		 _	<u> </u>	<u> </u>										<u> </u>	
They have sail.	知時	<u>, ju</u>	137,001	137104	L	L	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	l. <u> </u>			L J				<u>[</u>	<u>. </u>	<u> </u>	!	
Markovski di Bratis Novikov Poj tari kiri	T-18-67		11 auditus	<u> । जिल्ल</u>	<u>. — . — . </u>											 						-
# India	18 18	111	124,000,00	1741324	ļ <u>. </u>		ļ 		ļ <u>.</u>		l									L		<u> </u>
1) 1/4/1/2	1340		1144462			L	 							<u></u>								
11 Unit (125-m)	- K.	7.7	Testos	781744 437541							L							<u> </u>			 -	┢ ╌╌╌╸╌┤
Christian Installation	P.00		146,500	437901					<u> </u>	<u>_</u>	<u>. </u>							Ь				ل حوےر جے جیکا
	1 1410	174)[I]]		,		4-								· - ,	 -		,				
14 Pri	In ID	V6	1117000	.1023333	-		\longleftarrow							··							!	-
1 127	17111	76	13 13 120	F117																	├──	1
N-1 of pairs breaky	1161	-10-	Jul 1 N LE	4			H.————															1
1-1-1-1-1-1	-4]														<u> </u>	<u>. </u>
[II] Any Creer	f Biu	luo	(7ецть)	<u>114030</u>											19900)	744001	Theopy	17sett	149041	273440	Takin	,
41 (0-1, 2) (12.1).	3200	105	INITIAL	TATES!			 						 					272030	46155	100	1344	134163
17 Caster	, van	राज "	163000	7	· — —		 						$\overline{}$				1370	3]50	[24.7]	1 20]]=-	59400
Z11.15	lima	Ting .	725500	713 hav	$\overline{}$		1				330423	. 2004/3	- 44,93	345431	निकाद		11]727	- 7/3/11	34,531	1172	163444	203411
Safe Charges / Volum Engineering on	103155	ИÜ	47776	11744	+	 	! -				11540	21525	12133	13153	31133	11320	71973		175.4	15485	121 to	
																				•		
Francis and Mathematical	γ	(Gr	(42.634)	PidAs	TIME	TO CO.	3440	9000	40.000	46000	24440	93320	18330	27(405)	(93170)	24460	193326	195110	244.00	34593u	Ta J 3 5 7	2000
				5043713			 -															
المدور آ-شهيق								HAIL	गरहरू	1634731	1333339	79/40	.enical	146134	11411	3ग्रंबन		Jiposi	ं गुज्यान	440/920	#Houle	F1.145
Fated they Albertains			MUSCHE	******	27(1)	M11	3373	43093	9960	HTM	1411194	41997	109934	[372]9	254641	276483	177414	## 121	STREET.	473150	#4.9s17	FI TYPE
							<u> </u>															
See Total					312413	1/201	31173	(/2)11	AND S	1145411	107930	MIF#	1581310	1409	\$417169	ZHEIM	Postage	416746	5-160-6	1833139	100 100	and the state of
Charleson I Stratis			+0.47223	(det page)	31751	4744	4157	3-433	74140	47534	17174	441	MMI	123020	2002007	217417	153376	313396	446911	54,\$6.1E	(a)mb)	41.42.0
Seath-Total					563350	गम्प	3558"	44060	1063671	117/201	Him	A21111	THEFT	Maria	2598433	Jan 1719	1 (m. v57	4175113	Feet 178	. Mainta	Jujesje	7.00.001.0
										•4		-45/-										
			6 1175 0	C) 175mm) ALCUDE	225000 1 (4600)	71020	150000	95000	39000	25700	152500										
Physipa Picca			****				po Premis															
المخابية المحمد المحاب		ĦΦ	217904	31jan		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	444-11															
المستخطية الأستينية الأستينية المستخط			27 9 04 67 9 438	NHH Metit		,,	707;2]															
jyaddyng (Japan) ji ya j David Programina Haladal Parayana		Hi0 Kup	679438	ини		,,	707;2]				****	ear ear	44324	diete/	tear/	(mre-		483	4-31-4	4=14-		
Brokley Control & co.s Brok		ĦΦ				,,	74753				16294	Se 78 6	58)36	51296	\$4266	SITIK	9796	MIR	341M	isth.	Sh) nG	30300
hambleng (Jupital II pr.) Destri Programme Helmad Program Allies may be Program (Jupital II)		Hi0 Kup	679438	4314A 4314A				Liber W.	100 to				,									
lymbilegi (ingibal li pro David Programma Halmbol Pirogram		Hi0 Kup	679438	ини	1,305,546 1,785,546	#8.44 1,11006	747521 LA24,904 4.934,934	1.417.56a 4.510.334	2012A11	1.476.d1m 1.475.v44	1536 190 11 475 177	1,163,127	54554 1.527.0%	94446 (14,1 (4,1 ***) (14,1 (4,1 ***)	\$4366 \$7,56.378 \$8,477,786	54244 7,820.05 21,757,063	11786 2241 141 26141 184	431720 431720 24376.84	30204 4,3141)11.7 15 (10) 174	dethe 5 Course An Texado	£90 77	302m

[ſ		<u> </u>	Ī				[[}	-							ſ		T]	ſ		Ī	Ī		٢				7	10000		The had	B10000	1 Work card	,		19.10.101	20135m 201444 201411		13/10	10142424 404425434
	17-1-1	-	7			+					}	1	-	-	ļ.	-	-	-	-		-	+	-			-	+		+		-	-			-	Same		E 44	75	žinzá!	į	Ē	1000				SILESTAN
ŀ		-		-	╀		-	+	-		-		-	_	-	-			-		-						 				-	<u> </u>			-	477		1420	ě	1117	į	ž	1557				#15.12 64
-	- 14			-	-						-		-	-	-	-		1000			-	-	1				1		1		-	l			-	10.00			FLEX	10501		144)	137417				11
	in ref		7	ŀ		1		-	$\frac{1}{1}$		ŀ		-		_	145	100	- Land		$\frac{1}{1}$	ŀ	1	<u> </u>		-		1	113643			_	-	-	15677		1633.00			HOM		;	2	3				703,522 US
į	llecti	-	2				}	1				ļ				l	ļ											-			-	L											madúl				18234(1)
	1	-	â								1		١			N. N		100									THE PARTY							(Mark)		BESTA		[40[15]	IJ46	W SE		CHILL CHILL	Triffer				155 112 Jol
	thus.		-		†	†	†		1		ŀ	†	Ť		8				1	1	Ì	†	5000		1	Ì	1		+		-	†		32712	12	003591) de la composition della comp	13440	AT (DX		1	EFECT				118334
	8	-	=		†	†	1	†	1		}	+	+	-	1666								1	N POST	-			2315	†	1	-			21/466	2	170		THUEST .	120012	1		HOPE	1331310				0151815 071159
	the graph	ľ	*	1	t	1	+		1		-	+	+			3				1				ĺ			1		+	-			+	1)1716	1	183330		311145	27442	15561		47.4	1,000,0				1540.057
	100 71	-	£		1	1	+		100		-	MC251	200	1			į,		1	-		-						Z S	+			Ē	+	BAST	2	1		3351023	167374	HERV		145	160627	•			45.114.74
	3	•	Ž.			+		-	200		}		4		Š				1	•					100493			+	+	-		172	-	1115		183381		Jistell	13843	Maries		r L	HIRE				112,127
	i i	,	- -	Ì	1	+	+				$\frac{1}{2}$	1000	,				1	1	-	į		7			6			-	$\frac{1}{4}$				\mid	MKIII.	100	153351		10013	1354	100		00	38281				SAMAIII SAMAIII
	Aprile .	-	~					000	S Parts		41044	T ALE	1			1		-		7.416		2	5		74.66		litrory)		-	4		18181		1683	2	TEAMEN		LOTAL OF	Ě	5332865		416413	MANA				1,74.19
	9.1	-			1	2	900	8	1							1	-					HOH	1		1664		H			-				1528	8	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		·1MM1	634903	(3)(12)		de Cités	SEASE				455,000
	77-4-74	 	모	ı	1	Name of	ŀ	33,000	-	!			11/11]	-	N.	ĺ	71/847			-			-		-		175.00		T(DE4)	1151	Tarra I	ļ	1874	411015	112111		13046)	TOWE			NO.	24 14 14 20
		 	+		9				·			1	1		1	ĺ	-	-	١	25180	Ì	1915M	-	-	-			1		-			j	HEADT	11.74	WZZ	1	120,120,1	131134	Tarre		25374	Treff(2)			M (N	5. \$(C) and (
	3		2				1				ĺ	+		1		 -	-	-		G171		7	j				-	-		-			ŀ	X HITTS	Ì	887281	١	1	Hills				1			SELIS	11
	1	<u> </u>	=								ļ	<u> </u>	-						1				_									1	ļ	ļ	l	11	ĺ	Marrie 1		131107) JORGA	A ALTHI				AT WATER
;	Z. v.	-	-																	1470												1000	!		25,037	Name of		into(617941	11077		l) June 1	Attiti			41.50	(Jry 6P)
W DU NUSPITAL	إ																																		Se description in										ļ	(madusar)	
3	, #F 74				in asset as (distribution)		1	The land		1 12.41		اغ			ŝ	1		The second	į	f	Taken in the same				1) 100-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-	Shall beha				ļ		- The second sec			Lay Champton Volke Taylorcriage on			_	Total Part Alberta			n)-41 / death-4)	7	Thought on Judges Committee.	Poet Poeposes Holoud Protosa	Administration of Services (Contractions)	S party stands y burds
1	<u> 1</u> i				al seed at	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	(and a line	And John Mary 1 10	N Kontan	11	1		a program	[] [] [] [] [] [] [] [] [] []		1	A STATE OF	4	Mary Land	Daywar - L	1	70 00 511	11	11 4 11	T-T-MIT	1	111	7	F-1 5±			and Comme		1	1			1	Pound Page	Sub-Fare		4	712144	Torquis Party Co	12	4	Yelogi

Part 11 - Dispute Resolution Procedure

SECTION 1: NEGOTIATION BETWEEN THE PARTIES

If a Dispute arises under, out of or in connection with this Building Contract, then, except where a Dispute is expressly stated in this Building Contract to be referable to an Expert, the parties may agree to refer the Dispute to an official of Summit (nominated from time to time for that purpose by Summit, failing which, the Chief Executive of Summit) and an official of the Contractor (nominated from time to time for that purpose by the Contractor, failing which, the Chief Executive of the Contractor), who shall meet and use their reasonable endeavours to negotiate (in good faith) to resolve the Dispute within 10 days of referral, and whose unanimous decision shall be binding on the parties.

SECTION 2: DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURE

REFERRAL TO EXPERT FOR ADJUDICATION

1.1 If the procedure referred to in Section 1 above does not resolve a Dispute arising under, out of or in connection with this Building Contract within ten (10) days of the date of referral, or if a Dispute is expressly stated in this Building Contract to be referable to an Expert, then either party may refer such Dispute to the Expert appointed pursuant to this Dispute Resolution Procedure (the "Expert") for adjudication in accordance with the procedure specified in paragraph 2 below.

2 ADJUDICATION PROCEDURE

- 2.1 Any Dispute arising under this Building Contract which is referred to the Expert for adjudication shall be adjudicated in accordance with the ORSA Adjudication Rules -1998 Version 1.2 (the "Adjudication Rules"), provided always that:-
 - (a) all references to the Adjudicator in the Adjudication Rules shall be deemed and treated as a reference to the Expert specified in Section 2, paragraph 1.1 above;
 - (b) the following words shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules:

- (i) "Contract" means the agreement which includes the agreement to adjudicate in accordance with these Rules" in lines 2 to 4 of Rule 2;
- (ii) "an arbitrator appointed pursuant to the Contract and/or" in lines 3 and 4 of Rule 16;
- (iii) "or arbitration" in line 3 of Rule 31;
- (iv) "or arbitration" in line 6 of Rule 31;
- (c) Rule 1(i) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (d) Rule 1(ii) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- the party giving written notice pursuant to Rule 3(i) shall, at the same time,
 also give a copy of the notice to the Adjudicator;
- (f) subject to paragraph 1.13 in Section 3 below, for the purposes of Rule 6 the parties agree upon the appointment of the Expert as the Adjudicator unless and until the parties shall agree otherwise in writing;
- (g) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall, save in the case of bad faith on the part of the Adjudicator make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the Adjudication or the decision of the Adjudicator until after the Contractual Practical Completion Date or the alleged Contractual Practical Completion Date of the Works or termination or alleged termination of this Building Contract, unless and until the prior written consent of both Summit and the Contractor has been obtained;
- (h) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the Adjudication or the decision of the Adjudicator after that date being the later of, ninety (90) days from the decision of the Adjudicator or ninety (90) days from the Contractual Practical Completion Date;
- (i) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the

Adjudication or the decision of the Adjudicator unless it shall involve the pursuit of a claim or a counterclaim of a monetary value in excess of £150,000 (or in the case of individual claims or counterclaims of a lesser monetary value arising out of the same facts and circumstances, an aggregate monetary value in aggregate of £300,000 in each case) calculated in both cases on a net present value basis using a discount rate of the Bond Rate (Indexed from Financial Close);

- (j) Rule 19(x) and Rule 19 (xiii) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (k) Rule 21(v) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- Rule 24 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (m) Rule 28 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (n) Rule 32 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (o) the following Rules shall be inserted in the Adjudication Rules;
 - (i) "1A. The following rules meet the requirements of adjudication procedure as set out in section 108 of the Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996; Part 1 of the Scheme for Construction Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 1998 shall thus not apply".
 - (ii) "2A. "Contract" means this Building Contract and shall include the agreement to adjudicate in accordance with these Rules."
 - (iii) "2B. "Chairman of ORSA" means the President for the time being of ORSA, or such other officer as is authorised to deputise for him;
 - (iv) "2C. "ORSA" means the Law Society of Scotland;
 - (v) "19A. The Adjudicator shall only reach his decision after holding an oral hearing and with or without having endeavoured to facilitate any agreement between the parties".

- (vi) "19B. Upon becoming aware that the dispute is the same or arises out of substantially the same facts as a dispute which has previously been referred to adjudication under the Contract, the Adjudicator shall immediately resign."
- (vii) "21A. The Adjudicator may require any Party to pay or make contribution to, the legal costs of areother Party arising in the Adjudication, and/or the legal costs of any party to a dispute arising under, out of, or in connection with any other contract between any Party and that third party which relates to the Contract (the "Related Dispute") where the adjudication of the Related Dispute has been consolidated or joined with the Adjudication of the dispute between the Parties (the "Consolidated Adjudication"), to the extent that the legal costs of that third party arise in respect of the Related Dispute during the period in which the Related Dispute is consolidated or joined with the dispute between the parties."
- (viii) "24A. Save as aforesaid, the Parties shall be jointly responsible for the Adjudicator's fees and expenses including those of any specialist consultant appointed under 19(viii) (the "Costs of Adjudication"), the Adjudicator shall have the discretion to make directions to require any Party to pay or make contribution to the Costs of Adjudication and/or the fees and expenses of any adjudicator and specialist consultant appointed in relation to the Consolidated Adjudication. If no such directions are made, the Parties shall bear the Costs of Adjudication in equal shares, and if any Party has paid more than such equal share, that Party shall be entitled to contribution from other Parties accordingly."
- (ix) "28A. Every decision of the Adjudicator shall be implemented without delay. The parties shall be entitled to such reliefs and remedies as are set out in the decision, and shall be entitled to summary enforcement thereof, regardless of whether such decision is or is to be the subject of any challenge or review. No party shall be entitled to raise any right of set-off, counterclaim or abatement in

connection with any enforcement proceedings. The parties agree and bind themselves to each other to docquet every decision with their consent and to registration of the Adjudicator's decision in the Books of Council and Session for execution."

- (x) "30A. All information, data or documentation disclosed or delivered by a party to the Adjudicator in consequence of or in connection with his appointment hereunder shall be treated as confidential by the Adjudicator and each party to the Adjudication (save to the extent disclosure of such has to be made pursuant to the Related Disputes procedures in Section 3 below) and shall be returned to the owner on completion of the Adjudication proceedings."
- (xi) "32A. These Rules shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of Scotland and the parties irrevocably submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Courts of Session, Scotland and waive any plea of forum non conveniens."

SECTION 3: RELATED DISPUTES

1. CONSOLIDATION OF DISPUTES

In the event of a Dispute arising under, out of or in connection with this Building Contract which in the opinion of Summit relates to a dispute or potential dispute ("Related Dispute") arising under, out of, or in connection with any other contract between Summit and a third party (all such contracts being referred to as the "Related Contracts"), and where the Related Dispute has been referred to an adjudicator for determination under an adjudication procedure (the "Related Procedure") which meets the requirements set out in section 108 of the Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996 and where the Related Procedure is substantially the same as the adjudication procedure in this Building Contract, Summit may or may procure that the other party to the Related Dispute shall as soon as practicable, and in any case within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, give to the Expert conducting the adjudication under this Building Contract and also to the other parties to the Dispute and the Related Dispute the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 below.

181161 . 228

- 1.2 The particulars referred to in paragraph 1.1 above are:-
 - (a) a copy of the Related Contract;
 - (b) a preliminary statement from Summit and/or, as the case may be, the other party to the Related Dispute setting out-
 - the basis and grounds for consolidation of the Related Dispute and the Dispute;
 - (ii) the cases of the parties to the Related Dispute;
 - (iii) any relief sought by the parties to the Related Dispute; and
 - (iv) a list of any documents served in relation to the Related Dispute.

Any such particulars sent by Summit to the Expert and the other parties to the Dispute shall be sent at the same time to the other party to the Related Dispute.

- 1.3 On receiving the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 above prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date and within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, the Expert shall, at the request of Summit, immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.4 On receiving the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 above on or after the Contractual Practical Completion Date and within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, the Expert shall immediately request that the parties to the Dispute and the other party to the Related Dispute attend a meeting with the Expert with a view to determining whether or not the Dispute and the Related Dispute should be consolidated.
- 1.5 Summit shall use its reasonable endeavours to procure that an authorised representative of the other party to the Related Dispute shall attend the meeting with the Expert referred to in paragraph 1.4 above. Summit and the Contractor each agree to send an authorised representative or nominee to any meeting of this kind under this Building Contract or under a Related Contract, which they may be requested to

- attend. The parties hereby agree that the Trust shall be entitled to attend any meeting with the Expert referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, as Summit's nominee.
- 1.6 At the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, Summit's representative (or its nominee) shall, as a preliminary matter, either:
 - (a) confirm to the Expert that Summit (or its nominee) accepts the proposed consolidation of the Related Dispute with the Dispute; or
 - (b) inform the Expert that Summit (or its nominee) does not accept the proposed consolidation of the Related Dispute with the Dispute,
- 1.7 Where paragraph 1.6(a) above applies, the Expert shall immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.8 Where paragraph 1.6(b) above applies, the Expert shall issue within one (1) day of the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above his written decision, which shall not include any reasons, as to whether or not there is demonstrably no basis or ground for consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute. If the Expert determines that there is demonstrably no basis or ground for consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute shall not be consolidated. If the Expert determines otherwise, or if the Expert has failed or is unable to reach a decision within one (1) day of the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, the Expert shall immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.9 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, a Related Dispute shall only be consolidated with a Dispute under this Building Contract if the Expert receives the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 above within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute under this Building Contract to the Expert.
- 1.10 The Expert shall have the authority and the power to consolidate the Dispute and the Related Dispute, and to direct that all procedural and/or evidential matters arising in both the Dispute and the Related Dispute are consolidated in whatever manner the Expert considers shall lead to the fair and expeditious resolution of both the Dispute and the Related Dispute and the parties (including the party to the

- Related Dispute) shall thereafter abide by and implement such consolidation and any such direction.
- 1.11 In the event that the Related Dispute is consolidated with the Dispute, the Expert shall reach a decision on the Dispute and the Related Dispute at the same time and in any event within twenty-eight (28) days of the earlier of the referral of the Dispute or the referral of the Related Dispute, or such longer period as is agreed by the parties to the Dispute and the Related Dispute after the date that the Related Dispute has been consolidated with the Dispute. The Expert shall be entitled to extend the said period of twenty-eight (28) days by up to fourteen (14) days with the consent of the party by whom the relevant dispute was referred.
- 1.12 Without fettering or restricting the Expert's power and authority in any way, it is the intention of Summit and the Contractor that in the event that the Related Dispute is consolidated with the Dispute, the Expert shall, insofar as is relevant, practicable and appropriate, come to the same conclusion as to the facts and apply the same reasoning and analysis in reaching a decision on both the Dispute and the Related Dispute.
- 1.13 In the event that an adjudicator under a Related Contract (the "Related Expert") orders that a Dispute under this Building Contract be consolidated with a Related Dispute with which he is dealing under the Related Contract; then:
 - (a) notwithstanding paragraph 2.1(f) in Section 2 above, with effect from the time of such order, the Expert shall cease to have authority or jurisdiction to determine the Dispute which shall instead be determined by the Related Expert and the appointment of the Expert under this Building Contract shall cease; and
 - (b) such order shall be binding on Summit and the Contractor and both of them shall acknowledge the appointment of the Related Expert as the adjudicator of the Dispute, with Summit procuring that the third party who is a party to the Related Contract shall with effect from the time of such order comply with the requirements of the Related Contract (including if applicable any requirement or direction of the Related Expert appointed under such Related

Contract) as to the future conduct of the determination of the Dispute and the Related Dispute; and

- notwithstanding Rule 24A of the Adjudication Rules, Summit and the (c) Contractor shall be jointly responsible with the third party who is a party to the Related Contract for the Related Expert's fees and expenses including those of any specialist consultant appointed under the adjudication procedure in the Related Contract, in respect of the period in which the Dispute is consolidated with the Related Dispute pursuant to an order of the Related Expert (the "Consolidated Adjudication Costs"). Summit and the Contractor agree that the Related Expert shall have the discretion to make directions to require Summit, the Contractor and the third party who is a party to the Related Contract to pay or make contribution to the Consolidated Adjudication Costs in different proportions. If no such directions are made, Summit, the Contractor and the third party who is a party to the Related Contract shall bear the Consolidated Adjudication Costs in equal shares, and if Summit, the Contractor or the third party has paid more than such equal share, that party or third party shall be entitled to a contribution from the other party, parties or third party, as the case may be; and
- (d) notwithstanding anything to the contrary a Dispute under this Building Contract shall only be consolidated with a Related Dispute, if the Related Expert receives particulars of the Dispute within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert under this Building Contract.

Part 12 - Design Assumptions

DESIGN ASSUMPTIONS

FM Management Facilities

This is the requirement of the facilities management office functions.

Facilities and equipment required.

 The Facilities management offices require dedicated offices for the following personnel:

F.M. Contract Manager	12.25m²
Financial Manager	12.25m²
Personnel Manager	9.10m ²
Risk Management	9.10m²
Training Officer	9.10m²
Records Room	9.10m ²

- Additional open plan accommodation is required to accommodate a further 2 people-24.8m².
- Access to conference rooms
- A bay for beverage preparation
- Easy access to male/female toilet facilities.
- All office accommodation should have suitable points to the I.T. network.
- All office accommodation should have telephone points and handsets.

All the above accommodation should have suitable furniture and fittings.

Car Parking

Service Overview

To provide a free car park for patients and visitors to the Trust. Trust/Summit staff will park free of charge in controlled areas.

Facilities and Equipment required.

- Road signage and markings to inform and to direct traffic effectively around the site.
- Roadway design that permits access at all times to "Blue Light" routes for permitted vehicles.
- Staff car park entrance/exit to have access barrier.
- All entrance and exit barriers to include a voice intercom help button, linked to the main security console. All barriers to have a remote operation facility.
- Car Parks and roadways to be adequately lit to provide personal safety and security and to permit the operation of CCTV cameras.
- All car park areas to be provided with suitable type and number of grit bins.
- All surfacing/roadway makeup to be suitable for the traffic flows and volume.
- Car parks to have appropriate falls/drainage to prevent surface ponding.
- Road and path design to enable full and unrestricted access for the disabled/elderly.

Grounds Maintenance

Service Overview

It is intended to subcontract the majority of the grounds maintenance duties, however there will be a dedicated on-site presence of 1 or 2 groundsmen to undertake minor daily tasks.

Facilities and Equipment to be provided.

- There will be a requirement for dedicated office accommodation of 8.7m².
- Staff will require suitable changing/shower facilities, comprising cloakroom, W. C.
 and a shower.
- An appropriate dedicated messing facility will be required.
- A secure covered area of approx 45m² will be required for storing vehicles and equipment. Within this area a suitable hose and reel for washing vehicles and equipment is required. Access is required via 3 metre wide roller shutter doors.
- A separate room of approx 25m² to be serviced suitable for its purpose as a machinery equipment store/workshop is required.
- A dedicated fertiliser store with a sealed floor, drain, dilution and washdown facilities is required.
- A dedicated chemical store with a sealed floor, drain, dilution and washdown facilities is required.
- A secure external compound area will be required with access and working lighting.
 This to be adjacent to the storage area described above. Within the compound an external bulk storage facility is required for road gritting materials.

Suitable salt/grit bins will be provided at all pedestrian access points, along the "blue light" routes and key roadways not less than 100 metres apart. Bins to be located at any road incline/change in level.

All landscaped areas will minimise maintenance obligations and will enable easy
access for required maintenance.

Domestic Services

Service Overview

To provide a cleaning service throughout the hospital. Additionally, to prepare and serve beverages to patients.

Facilities and Equipment to be provided.

- All wards/departments to be provided with a cleaners room (DSR) consisting of hot
 and cold water to a low level sink and not being less than 2.23m². The room should
 have hand washing facilities, a suitable lockable cupboard and shelving.
- There will be a requirement for 7 zonal offices/stores of approx 13.3m². Separate secure storage within these areas is required for chemicals.
- All ward, department, stairs and common areas will have a suitable number of low level power points spaced in order to allow safe working practices.
- All surfaces to be selected in accordance with the relevant HTM. Trust control of infection policy and to facilitate ease of cleaning.
- All external/internal glazed areas should be accessible for cleaning, using safe and reasonable methods.
- Atrium or high level glazed areas will have suitable access systems to facilitate safe internal cleaning methods.

Changing/shower facilities are required for both male and female staff.

Linen & Laundry

Service Overview

A fully managed linen rental service will be provided to wards and departments with a daily "top up" service to linen cupboards.

Facilities and Equipment Required

- Staff will use F.M. changing facilities.
- At all wards/departments two linen cupboards each of not less than 1.5 metres width, and 600mm depth are required. The cupboards should have shelving at height intervals of 80cm.
- Soiled, segregated linen to be held in the disposal hold at each ward/department (refer
 to portering assumptions).

Clean linen.

- To be not less than 75m² to include a supervisors office. The area to have heating to keep linen dry and lighting suitable for linen inspection activities. The area should have access to IT/telecommunications systems. It should be adjacent to the delivery bay but segregated from the soiled linen area.
- The area will have not less than 50 linear metres of appropriate linen storage racking.
- A dedicated sewing room of not less than 17m² is required with equipment to allow measuring, alteration and marking of uniforms to be undertaken. Within the area a discrete changing facility is required.

- A dedicated uniform issue room of approx. 21m² is required with uniform dispensing counter and suitable storage.
- The above clean linen rooms to be interlinked.

Soiled linen hold

 This area to be not less than 31m² to be suitably ventilated and finishes to allow thorough cleaning. This should be adjacent to the delivery bay.

Patient Owned Clothing Laundry

This area not to be less than 29m². To include services, equipment and finishes suitable
for the laundering, drying, finishing and storage of patient clothing.

Portering (including waste)

Service Overview

 The portering service will be responsible for the internal movement of goods and patients around the hospital.

Facilities and Equipment required

- All portering staff will use the facilities management changing facilities.
- A dedicated portering base will be required of approximately 13 m² to include beverage making facilities.
- A porters control office will be required with access to ward order comms, IT and telecom systems and will be approximately 12m². An additional porters base is required within the A&rE Department.
- An electric tug charging facility suitable for 2 units will be required.

- Appropriate wall protection at skirting and dado levels will be placed along all corridors and hospital streets.
- Floor finishes should be suitable for electric tug traffic at level zero. At all other levels
 flooring should be suitable for trolley traffic.
- All corridors to be used for deliveries should have protected corners. Tug delivery routes should have tug turning circles. The main service corridor should enable two way tug traffic movement. Doors on tug traffic routes to have hold open facilities and all doors where trolley movement could be expected should have suitable protection and be robust.
- A dedicated mail room with "pigeon hole" system, sorting benches, an area for a
 franking machine and with suitable environmental conditions is required this area to be
 approximately 41m². A suitable secure point is required for Post Office and out of hour
 deliveries.

Waste

All ward/departments will require disposal holds to accommodate storage of:

Dirty linen
Soiled (infected) linen
Domestic waste
Clinical waste

Recyclable waste (if required)

- All disposal holds will require suitable drainage to enable wash downs to be undertaken.
- An internal refuse/waste hold adjacent to the loading bay is required where waste can be stored prior to removal to the central waste compound.

18116) 239

- A hard standing area adjacent to the loading bay is required for the parking of a clinical waste storage/transporter.
- An external waste compound adjacent to the loading bay is required for the storage of
 domestic waste. This area should be suitable for the location of skips, compactor and
 waste containers. The area should have services including lighting, power for the
 compactor, wash down facilities and should be secure including vermin proof.

Security Services:

- All alarms are duplicated in the security room and switchboard.
- All access areas have CCTV coverage to fully meet the Developed Specification.
- Lighting levels and CCTV cameras meet legal requirements.
- The number of viewing screens provided minimises the viewing rotation sequence as far
 as is practical.
- Provide a secure security room to a minimum area of 25m2.

Estates Maintenance Services:

- The engineering design solution is in full compliance with the Developed Specification.
- There is safe and appropriate access to all components and plant provided within the Specification. The Approved Service Provider will supply any specialist handling equipment they require.
- The BMS system will monitor the environment and, energy consumption within the Hospital

- All plant and building fabric has been designed to allow/ensure safe and suitable access, including routes of access, for maintenance, removal and/or replacement. The Approved Service Provider will supply any suitable access equipment they require.
- The designer has fully complied with their obligations under CDM Regulations
- All engineering systems shall be designed to allow all required zonal close/drain downs
 to meet the Trusts operational requirements as detailed in the contract.
- All goods lifts shall be provided with a manual key override and are suitable for the distribution of all goods that would reasonably be expected within a hospital
- The design has taken into account the Design Life Criteria as referred to in Part 4 of the Specification and has had due regard to the requirements of economic maintenance.
- All plant, equipment, components and systems to be fully year 2000 compliant
- Estates manager Office 8m²
- Estates meeting Rooms 8m²
- Estates Management office 75m²
- Estates Workshops of minimum area 170m² will be fitted with all equipment as detailed
 in the Room Data Sheets
- All workshops will be designed to ensure a safe working environment for all staff
- The Heating and Ventilation Systems are monitored and controlled through the BMS system. Other plant and equipment alarms are interfaced with the BMS.
- Insofar as is practical and subject to the company continuing to trade commitments will
 be obtained from plant and equipment suppliers regarding spares availability, servicing
 and after sales support.

Switchboard Services:

- Provide a communications room of minimum area of 30m²
- The switchboard will allow the installation of an Auto Attendance Facility
- Provide 5 No. Telephonists stations and 1 No Supervisor stations
- Communications Room to be secure and have remote door release facility.

Schedule

Part 13 - Summit Preliminaries

4.

- Provide the items referred to in paragraphs 1,3 and 4 of the Trust Representative Requirements set out in Part 11 of the Schedule to the Development Agreement.
- Provide documentation to the Trust as required by Paragraph 5 of the Monitoring Procedure in Part 1 of the Schedule to the Development Agreement.
- 3. Subject to Clause 16.2, in addition to the Construction Related Records and any drafts thereof which the Contractor shall provide for the Trust in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 7 of Part 5 of the Schedule to the Development Agreement, the Contractor shall provide a further two copies of all of the same and shall deliver one copy to each of Summit (for the shared use of, Summit and the Financier's Technical Adviser) and Serco.
- Wherever products are specified by proprietary name and the phrase "or equivalent" is not included, it is to be deemed included.
- Provide twelve progress photographs from agreed points at monthly intervals and submit six prints size 8" X 4" of each negative or as otherwise agreed.
- 6. At the beginning of each week provide for information for Summit records showing, for each day of the previous week:
 - The number and description of craftsmen, labourers and other persons employed on or in connection with the Works, including those employed by the Contractor and sub-contractors.
 - The number, type and capacity of all mechanical and power-operated plant employed on the Works.

Include a detailed cost report within the combined monthly progress report to Summit.

- 7.1 Reference should be made to the Development Agreement. The process will be organised and conducted generally as stated in the Q.A. System. Specifically the following will be adopted:
 - 7.2 Where approval of a product is specified the requirement for approval relates to a sample of the product and not to the product as used in the Works. Submit a sample or other evidence of suitability. Do not confirm orders or use the product until approval of the sample has been obtained. Retain approved sample in good, clean condition on site. Ensure that the product used in the Works matches the approved sample.
 - 7.3 Where a sample of finished work is specified for approval, the requirement for approval relates to the sample itself (if approval of the finished work as a whole is required this is specified separately). Obtain approval of the stated characteristic(s) of the sample before proceeding with the Works. Retain approved sample in good, clean condition on site. Ensure that the relevant characteristic(s) of the Works match the approved characteristic(s) of the sample. Remove samples which are not part of the finished Works when no longer required.
 - 7.4 Inspection or any other action by Summit must not be taken as approval of products or work. When commenting on inspections Summit will refer in express terms to:
 - Date of inspection
 - Part of the work inspected
 - Respects or characteristics which are reviewed
 - Extent and purpose of the comments
 - Any associated conditions.

Appoint a Person in Charge who shall be responsible for all aspects of the Work and give maximum possible notice to the Client before changing the Person in Charge,

- Comply with the Joint Code of Practice "Fire Prevention on Construction Sites" published by the Building Employers Federation, the Loss Prevention Council, and the National Contractors Group.
- 9 The Contractor shall employ on the Works only such persons as are careful, skilled and experienced in the performance of the duties required of them, and;

Summit shall be at liberty to object to and to require the Contractor to remove from the Works any person employed by them, who, in the opinion of Summit, misconducts himself or is incompetent or negligent in the performance of his duties or fails to conform with any particular aspect of site safety or persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety or health, and such person shall not again be employed upon the Project without the permission of Summit.

- The Contractor shall ensure that normal vehicular and pedestrian traffic access adjacent to the site and adjoining facilities are not impeded at any time during the execution of the works.
- The Contractor must make himself aware of the existing live services outwith the boundary of the site and if any are damaged due to any cause within the Contractor's control, he shall arrange and pay for prompt reinstatement and immediately inform the Summit.
- Adequately protects and preserve, except those which are to be removed.

 Replace to approval or treat as instructed any species or areas damaged or removed without approval.
- 12.2 Unless specified otherwise do not:
 - Dump spoil, rubbish or material within the branch spread.

- Excavate or disturb the topsoil within the branch spread.
- Change level of ground within an area 3m beyond the branch spread.

Allow for protecting same against damage and/or subsidence as a result of work of this works contract, all to the approval of the Contractor.

12.3 Prevent damage to existing buildings, fences, gates, walls, roads, paved areas and other site features which are to remain in position during the execution of the Works.

Allow for conforming with any requirements of the Local Authority and for not removing or ceasing any protective measures until all risk of damage and/or subsidence is past.

- The Contractor will be required, at all times, to clear away to a place on site at ground level or equivalent thereto prior to removal from site, as directed by Summit, all rubbish resulting from his work and shall keep access to the works clear at all times. Upon practical completion or completion of areas as required by the Contractor, of his work, he will properly clean up and leave them and any other areas made available to him for the purpose of executing the work clean and tidy to the reasonable satisfaction of Summit. Failure to comply with this instruction will result in all costs incurred by Summit in clearing the rubbish being charged to the Contractor.
- Provide the following for Summit and Summit's Representative:-
 - .1 by prior arrangement, shared access to the Contractor's meeting room(s) (which shall be of sufficient size to cope with Project meetings.
 - .2 suitable sanitary accomodation, maintained in a clean condition (to be shared with the Trust's Representative and the Contractor's supervisory staff.
 - .3 three car parking spaces.

Schedule

Part 14 - Building Contract Design Development Procedure

Submission of Reviewable Design Information

- 1.1 The Contractor shall submit the Reviewable Design Information in completed packages as referred to in the Trust Requirements (each such package as submitted shall hereinafter be referred to as the "Submitted Item") to Summit's Representative in sufficient time taking account of the procedure hereinafter referred to comply with the Construction Timetable, as revised from time to time in accordance with the provisions of this Building Contract and the following procedure shall apply:
- 1.1.1 As soon as possible and in any event within 10 Business Days of the date of submission of the Submitted Item to Summit's Representative (or within such longer period as the parties may have previously agreed) Summit's Representative shall return one copy of the relevant Submitted Item endorsed "no comment" or (subject to paragraph 2 below) "comments" as appropriate;
- 1.1.2 The Contractor may proceed to full implementation (which shall include inter alia the carrying out of construction work) in the case of any Submitted Item which is returned from Summit's Representative endorsed "no comment" or pursuant to paragraph 1.1.31 below. If Summit's Representative returns the Submitted Item endorsed "comments" the Contractor shall:
- 1.1.2.1 amend the Submitted Item in accordance with Summit's Representative's comments; or
- 1.1.2.2 revise the same and re-submit the to Summit's Representative in accordance with this Part 14 of the Schedule; or
- 1.1.2.3 if it disagrees with Summit's Representative's comments, refer the matter for determination under the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

If the Contractor amends the Submitted Item, it shall send a copy of the Submitted Item as amended to Summit's Representative within 10 business days (or such

other period as may be practical) of receiving the comments of Summit's Representative.

- 1.1.3 If Summit's Representative fails to return any Submitted Item (including any re-Submitted Item) duly endorsed within 10 Business Days (or such longer period as the parties may have previously agreed of receipt of the Submitted Item, then Summit's Representative shall be deemed to have returned the Submitted Item to the Contractor marked "no comment".
- 1.2 If Summit's Representative raises comments on any Submitted Item pursuant to paragraph 1.1., he shall state the ground in paragraph 3 of this Part 14 of the Schedule upon which such comments are based, and the evidence or other information necessary to substantiate such ground. Summit's Representative shall state his ground specifically and not generally. To the extent that Summit's Representative purports to comment on a Submitted Item related to Reviewable Design Information other than on the basis set out in this Part 14 of the Schedule or fails to comply with the provisions of this paragraph 1.2., such comments may be treated by Contractor as "no comment" in which event the Contractor shall intimate this to Summit's Representative and in the event of disagreement the matter will be referred for determination under the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 1.3 If the Dispute Resolution Procedure finds in favour of the Contractor in respect of any matter referred to it pursuant to this Part 14 of the Schedule then the matter shall be deemed to be a Relevant Event and the provisions of Clause 25 of this Building Contract shall apply.

2. Further Information

- 2.1 Subject to paragraph 2.2 below, if Summit's Representative reasonably so requires within 5 Business Days of the date of submission of the Submitted Item, the Contractor shall submit any further or other information, data or documents which may be reasonably so required by Summit's Representative in order to determine whether he has a legitimate basis for commenting or objecting in accordance with this Part 14 of the Schedule.
- 2.2 The Contractor shall not be required by the provisions of paragraph 2.1 to submit to Summit's Representative any information, data or documents of a commercially

- sensitive nature. However, if the Contractor does not submit any such information, Summit's Representative shall be entitled to:
- 2.2.1 Comment on the Submitted Item on the basis of the information, data and documents which have been provided; or
- 2.2.2 Object to the Submitted Item, where information, data and documents which are submitted would not enable an experienced and competent person fulfilling a role similar to that of Summit's Representative to determine acting reasonably whether he has a legitimate basis for commenting or objecting in accordance with this Part 14 of the Schedule on the grounds that insufficient information, data and documents have been provided to enable Summit's Representative so to determine.

Grounds of Objection

- 3.1 The expression "raises comments" in this paragraph 3.1 shall be construed to mean "raises comments or make objections" unless the contrary appears from the context. Summit's Representative may raise comments in relation to any Submitted Item on the ground that the Submitted Item is in breach of any Applicable Laws but otherwise may raise comments in relation to the Submitted Item only as follows:-
- 3.1.1 If the Contractor's ability to perform its obligations under this Building Contract would be materially adversely affected by the acceptance of the Submitted Item; or
- 3.1.2 The acceptance of the Submitted Item would materially adversely affect any right of Summit under this Building Contract or its ability to enforce any such right; or
- 3.1.3 The acceptance of the Submitted Item would materially adversely affect Summit's ability to perform its obligations under this Building Contract; or
- 3.1.4 The Submitted Item is inconsistent with the terms of the Trust Requirements or the Specification.
- 3.2 Summit's Representative shall act properly and reasonably in raising any comments of objections in accordance with paragraph 3.1.

4. No Objection

4.1 To avoid doubt, a reference in this Building Contract to their being "no objection" under the Building Contract Design Development Procedure in relation to a particular matter means that the relevant Submitted Item shall have been submitted in accordance with the provisions of this Part 14 of the Schedule and returned (or deemed returned) by Summit's Representative with an endorsement of "no comment" or returned with an endorsement "comments", in the latter case; the matter having been amended by the Contractor in accordance with such comments.

Souther p. m/1004, withour

Minton Allowary

Law Hospital PFI Project

This is to confirm each of our consent and approval (i) to replace the current pages in the Construction Contract between each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited in relation to the above project signed on 16 June 1998 to add the attached agreed definition of Specified Perils, and (ii) to replace the current page of the Guarantee Bond No. PB30022317 currently signed on behalf of each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and New Hampshire Insurance Company and to be signed with such amendments by and delivered to Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited to delete the words marked on the attached page (Clause 16).

	For Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited
For Sir Robert McAlpine Limited	For Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited
Dated	Dated 196.98
For New Hampshire Insurance Company	
Dated	

100.01 1 3.2 .2.0

Law Hospital PFI Project

This is to confirm each of our consent and approval (i) to replace the current pages in the Construction Contract between each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited in relation to the above project signed on 16 June 1998 to add the attached agreed definition of Specified Perils, and (ii) to replace the current page of the Guarantee Bond No. PB30022317 currently signed on behalf of each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and New Hampshire Insurance Company and to be signed with such amendments by and delivered to Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited to delete the words marked on the attached page (Clause 16).

1. Codd	
For Sir Robert McAlpine Limited	For Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited
Dated 15 - 6 - 98 .	Dated
For New Hampshire Insurance Company	
Dated	

· 1.001

Law Hospital PFI Project

This is to confirm each of our consent and approval (i) to replace the current pages in the Construction Contract between each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited in relation to the above project signed on 16 June 1998 to add the attached agreed definition of Specified Perils, and (ii) to replace the current page of the Guarantee Bond No. PB30022317 currently signed on behalf of each of Sir Robert McAlpine Limited and New Hampshire Insurance Company and to be signed with such amendments by and delivered to Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited to delete the words marked on the attached page (Clause 16).

For Sir Robert McAlpine Limited

Dated

Dated

Dated

For Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited

Dated

Dated

Dated

Por New Hampshire Insurance Company

Dated 23 [6 | 98

Building Contract

Insert new definition after definition of "Site Materials" as follows:

"Specified Peril"

means: fire; lightning; explosion; storm; tempest; flood; bursting or overflowing of water tanks, apparatus or pipes; earthquakes; aircraft and other aerial devices or articles dropped therefrom; riot and civil commotion, except, in each case, so far as such events do not constitute Insured Risks;

- address shown in the Schedule to this Guarantee Bond or at such other address as it may from time to time notify in writing to the other party.
- A notice or demand served by first class post shall be deemed duly served on the second Business Day after the date of posting and a notice or demand sent by hand shall be deemed to have been served at the time of delivery unless served after 5.00 pm in the place of intended receipt in which case it will be deemed served at 9.00 a.m. on the following Business Day.
- 13.3 In proving service of any notice it will be sufficient to prove, in the case of a letter, that such letter was properly stamped or franked first class, addressed and placed in the post.
- 14. The Contractor having requested the execution of this Guarantee Bond by the Guarantor undertakes with the Guarantor (without limitation of, or prejudice to, any other rights and remedies of the Employer or the Guarantor against the Contractor) to perform and discharge the obligations on its part set out in the Building Contract.
- The Employer may assign or charge this Guarantee Bond or any benefit arising from it in favour of any one or all of the Beneficiaries (as defined in the Collateral Deed) and/or the Substitute (as defined in the Building Contract Direct Agreement) and their permitted successors, transferees and assignees on such terms as it sees fit without the consent of the Guarantor and without affecting, changing or releasing the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee Bond, provided however that the Guarantor shall be entitled to deal only with the Employer in respect of this Guarantee Bond and shall not be deemed to have knowledge of, or obligations in respect of, such assignation unless and until the Employer shall give notice of any such assignation or charge to the Guarantor substantially in the form of the Notice of Assignation set out in Part 1 of the Appendix to this Guarantee Bond.
- 16. All references to the Employer in this Guarantee Bond shall include the Security Trustee as identified in any Notice of Assignation given to the Guarantor pursuant to Clause 15 provided an Enforcement Notice (as defined in the Notice of Assignation), has also been element following which event, the Security Trustee shall be entitled to exercise all rights of the Employer under this Guarantee Bond in place of the Employer.
- 17.1 This Guarantee Bond shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland.
- 17.2 Each of the persons constituting the Contractor, the Guarantor and the Employer separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes arising hereunder.
- 17.3 Without prejudice to any other permitted mode of service, the parties agree that service of any writ, notice or other document for the purpose of any proceedings begun in Scotland shall be duly served upon if delivered personally or sent by registered post, in the case of:
 - the Contractor to Sir Robert McAlpine Limited, 11 Elmbank Street, Glasgow G2
 4PB (marked for the attention of Mr D M Boyle);

BY THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY made on 25 June 1998 SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED whose registered office is Eaton Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead. Hertfordshire, HP2 7TR (hereinafter referred to as the "Principal") hereby appoints NEW HAMPSHIRE INSURANCE COMPANY of 120 Fenchurch Street, London, EC3M 5BP as its attorney (the "Attorney") and in the Principal's name or otherwise and on its behalf to execute and deliver that certain novation agreement set out at Part III to Guarantee Bond No: PB 30022317 issued by New Hampshire Insurance Company in favour of Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited in the circumstances described in clause 6.1 of such Guarantee Bond.

This power if attorney shall be irrevocable save with the consent of the Attorney and is given by way of security to secure the performance of the obligation owed by the Principal to New Hampshire Insurance Company under clause 6.1 of the Guarantee Bond to enter into the novation agreement referred to above.

This power of attorney (and any dispute, controversy, proceedings or claim of whatever nature arising out of or in any way relating to this agreement or its formation) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with English Law.

IN WITNESS where of this power of attorney has been executed as a deed on 25 June 1998.

Executed as a deed by SIR ROBERT McALPINE LIMITED acting by

Director

J. D. Wallen J. Ja

We certify this to be a true copy Ashurst Morris Crisp Ashred Hum Grisg

SERVICES SUBCONTRACT

for the Design, Build, Finance and Operate Project for the New Law District General Hospital, Netherton

between

SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

and

SERCO LIMITED

 $\Sigma_{i}(\mathbb{N}_{+})$

Dundas & Wilson Sakire Court 20 Castle Terrace EDINBURGH EH1 2EN

SERVICES SUBCONTRACT

between

SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED (Registered No 182649) whose registered office is situated at Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh EH1 2EN ("Summit"); and

SERCO LIMITED (Registered No 242246) whose registered office is situated at Serco House, Hayes Road, Southall, Middlesex UB2 5NJ ("Serco").

WHEREAS

- (A) Law Hospital National Health Service Trust ("the Trust") wishes to produce the provision of a new hospital at Netherton to be known as the New Law District General Hospital and certain services in relation to that hospital and Summit has or is about to enter into a Project Agreement and related agreements with the Trust which will secure the required hospital and services for the Trust.
- (B) Summit wishes to sub-contract to Serco the provision of, and Serco is willing to provide, certain services in relation to that hospital on the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1 In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires, the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:-

Additional Costs has the meaning set out in Part 1 of the Schedule;

Deep Clean has the meaning set out in Part 1 of the Schedule;

Design Assumptions has the meaning set out in Clause 12.3;

Dispute Resolution Procedure means the procedure referred to in Clause 25 and set out in Part 9 of the Schedule to this Agreement;

Guarantee means the guarantee in the Agreed Form to be given by the Guarantor in favour of Summit;

Guarantor means Serco Group plc (Registered No 2048608) whose registered office is situated at Dolphin House, Windmill Road, Sunbury-on-Thames, Middlesex TW16 7HT;

Indemnified has the meaning set out in Clause 22.5;

Indemnifier has the meaning set out in Clause 22.5;

Interim Security Services has the meaning set out in Part 1 of the Schedule;

Interim Estates Services has the meaning set out in Part 1 of the Schedule;

Initial Term means the period of seven years from and after the Operational Date;

Master Definitions Schedule means the document so entitled signed by the Trust and Summit and dated on the Execution Date, as amended or supplemented at any time;

Mobilisation Period has the meaning as set out in Clause 2.A.1 of this Agreement;

Mobilisation Services means all activities to be undertaken by Serco during the Mobilisation Period in preparation for the performance of the Services including, without limitation, preparation testing and implementation of programmes and procedures for training, management and administration, drafting of operating manuals, negotiation and preparation of sub-contracts, management, administration and training;

parties means Serco and Summit;

Recovery Amount has the meaning set out in Clause 22.3;

Serco Residual Cap has the meaning set out in Clause 23;

Serco Contract Officer means the person nominated from time to time by Serco under Clause 10.15;

Services has the same meaning as in the Master Definitions Schedule subject (in respect of the Estates Maintenance Service) as provided in Clause 9 and Part 6 of the Schedule and subject further as provided in Clause 18.9.

- 1.2 Unless otherwise defined in this Agreement, any word or expression given a meaning in the Master Definitions Schedule or, failing which, in the DBFO Contracts (as such expression is defined in the Master Definitions Schedule) shall have the same meaning when used in this Agreement.
- 1.3 In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires:-
 - 1.3.1 a reference to a Clause is a reference to a clause of this Agreement;
 - 1.3.2 reference to a numbered Provision shall be a reference to the paragraph of the General Provisions bearing that number;
 - 1.3.3 any reference in this Agreement to a document "in the Agreed Form" is a reference to a document approved by Summit and Serce a copy of which has been signed for the purpose of identification by or on behalf of each of them;
 - 1.3.4 any reference to a statutory provision includes a reference to all amendments and modifications to that provision and any subsequent legislation made from time to time under it (and in each case whether before or after the entering into of this Agreement) subject to potential adjustments in payment under the Change Provisions;
 - 1.3.5 references to the singular include the plural and vice versa and references to any gender include the other genders;
 - 1.3.6 references to a "person" include any individual, firm, unincorporated association, public organisation or body corporate including any Governmental Authority;

- 1.3.7 any reference to a public organisation shall be deemed to include a reference to any successor to that public organisation or any organisation or entity on which the functions or responsibilities of that public organisation have been conferred or imposed, including without limitation under or pursuant to the Scotland Bill 1998 following its enactment;
- 1.3.8 headings and indices shall be ignored for the purpose of construing this Agreement;
- 1.3.9 any references to an agreement or other document includes (subject to all relevant approvals) a reference to that agreement or document as amended supplemented, substituted, novated or assigned;
- 1.3.10 the words "herein", "hereto" and "hereunder" refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to the particular clause, schedule, part, section, paragraph or annex in which that word may be used;
- 1.3.11 reference to a "subsidiary" or "holding company" shall be construed according to Section 736 of the Companies Act 1985 (as amended) and to a "subsidiary undertaking" shall be construed according to Section 258 of that Act (as amended).
- 1.4 The Schedule forms part of and shall be construed as one with this Agreement.
- 1.5 The language of this Agreement is English. All correspondence, drawings, design data, test reports, certificates, specifications and information shall be supplied by the supplying party entirely in English.
- 1.6 In any case where Serco is to use reasonable endeavours to procure or ensure compliance by any other party, it shall ensure that that person contracts to so comply and shall take all reasonable steps available to it to enforce such contractual provisions.
- 1.7 References to persons for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement shall be construed in accordance with Clause 11.1, references to persons for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement shall be construed in accordance with Clause 10.14 and references to persons for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts

shall be construed in accordance with Clause 8.2 of the Project Agreement. References in this Agreement to any person for whom Summit or the Trust, or either of them, is responsible shall not include Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement.

- 1.8 If there is any conflict between the terms of this Agreement and the provisions of any of the DBFO Contracts referred to in or incorporated by reference into this Agreement, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail.
- 1.9 If any provision of any DBFO Contract delegated to Serco under this Agreement provides for Summit to use reasonable endeavours to procure or ensure compliance with an obligation by Approved Service Providers and/or Permitted Sub-contractors, Serco shall comply with that obligation in terms of this Agreement.

2. CONDITION PRECEDENT AND MOBILISATION SERVICES

- 2.1 This Agreement, with the exception of this Clause 2 and Clause 14, shall not come into effect until the Project Agreement has become unconditional in accordance with its terms (save for any provision of the Project Agreement requiring the terms of this Agreement to have become unconditional).
- 2.2 Immediately upon execution of this Agreement:-
 - 2.2.1 Serco shall deliver to Summit:-
 - (a) the Services Direct Agreement executed by Serco;
 - (b) the Guarantee executed by the Guarantor;
 - (c) a copy, certified as a true copy by its Company Secretary, of the minutes of a meeting of its board of directors in the Agreed Form authorising Serco to execute and deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement and the Services Direct Agreement; and
 - (d) a copy, certified as a true copy by the Company Secretary of the Guarantor, of the minutes of a meeting of the board of directors of the Guarantor in the

Agreed Form authorising the Guarantor to execute and deliver and perform its obligations under the Guarantee;

- 2.2.2 Summit shall deliver to Serco a copy, certified as a true copy by its Company Secretary, of the minutes of a meeting of its board of directors in the Agreed Form authorising Summit to execute and deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement.
- 2.3 If the Project Agreement ceases to have effect in terms of Clause 3.2 thereof, then this Agreement shall thereupon immediately cease to have effect from that date and, notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, neither party shall have any liability to the other under this Agreement save for any breach of this Clause 2 and/or Clause 14.
- 2A 2A.1 The Mobilisation Period will commence at the start of the twenty-fourth month after Financial Close and continue until the Services Commencement Date;
 - 2A.2 During the Mobilisation Period, Serco shall perform the Mobilisation Services to Summit's reasonable satisfaction;
 - 2A.3 In consideration of the performance by Serco of the Mobilisation Services, Summit shall pay to Serco the fixed amount of £739,746 Indexed from 1 April 1996 by monthly instalments (subject to delivery by Serco to Summit of a VAT invoice) of £54,000 (Indexed from 1 April 1996) in each of the first nine months and £84,582 (Indexed from 1 April 1996) in each of the following three months from the start of the Mobilisation Period, payment to be made within 15 Business Days of the end of the month to which the relevant invoice relates:
 - 2A.4 The final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to this Clause 2A shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5.
 - 2A.5 Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this Clause 2A (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts) (but without prejudice to any

other provision of this Agreement) Summit shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.

TRANSITION SERVICES

- During the Transition Period, Serco shall provide, or (subject as provided in this Agreement) produce the provision of, the Transition Services and shall observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summit under Clause 17 (other than Clause 17.3.6) of the Project Agreement in each case at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the terms of Clause 17 (other than Clause 17.3.6) of the Project Agreement but without prejudice to Clause 11.2.6.
- 3.2 In consideration of the provision and management by Serco of the Transition Services, Summit shall in accordance with and subject to the following provisions of this Clause 3 make payment to Serco of:-
 - 3.2.1 the Transition Payment less the aggregate amount of (i) any of the Transition Costs which have been incurred by Summit or its sub-contractors (other than Serco) and (ii) a mark-up of 1/2% of the Transition Costs; and
 - 3.2.2 all costs incurred by Serco which are reimbursable by the Trust pursuant to Clause 17.3.4 of the Project Agreement.

Within ten Business Days of the end of each calendar month during the Transition Period (or within ten Business Days of expiry of the Transition Period, as the case may be) Serco shall issue to Summit an invoice (being a VAT invoice, if applicable) for the amount due under this Clause 3.2 in respect of the immediately preceding calendar month together with such supporting documents and evidence as Summit may reasonably require. Summit will pay such invoice within ten Business Days thereafter including any VAT (if applicable) due thereon.

3.3 Summit shall notify Serco of all costs incurred or likely to be incurred by or on behalf of Summit or its sub-contractors (other than Serco) in the provision of the Transition Services and any likely changes in those costs in sufficient time to enable Serco to compile the forecasts required by Clauses 17.3.3 and 17.3.5 of the Project Agreement and Serco shall include those costs in all forecasts and amendments to such forecasts prepared by it in compliance with those Clauses.

- Within three Business Days of the end of each calendar month during the Transition Period (or within three Business Days of expiry of the Transition Period, as the case may be) Serco shall provide such details of the Transition Costs incurred by Serco (for the avoidance of doubt, excluding any profit) as shall enable Summit to supply an invoice to the Trust in accordance with Clause 17.3.6 of the Project Agreement. Summit shall thereafter supply an invoice to the Trust in respect of the Transition Payment which shall include the Transition Costs so notified by Serco and the management fee referred to in Clause 17.3.1(b) of the Project Agreement. Serco shall provide to Summit (or, at Summit's direction, the Trust) all supporting information and evidence of the Transition Costs incurred by Serco as the Trust may require from Summit under Clauses 17.3.1 and/or 17.3.6 of the Project Agreement.
- 3.5 Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Clause 3, Serco shall not be entitled to receive in respect of the amounts payable to it pursuant to Clause 3.2 above any amounts greater than those which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust and which are referable to the payments due to Serco pursuant to this Clause 3 in accordance with Clauses 17.3.4 and 17.3.6 of the Project Agreement (as agreed or determined thereunder) (but without prejudice to Serco's right to pursue claims for any reduction or shortfall directly against the Trust pursuant to Clause 22.6 as applicable).
- 3.6 The final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to this Clause 3 shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5.
- 3.7 Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this Clause 3 (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts) (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement) Summit shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.

- 3.8 Nothing in this Clause 3, and no breach by Serco of its obligations under this Clause 3, shall affect Serco's rights or obligations in relation to the provision of the Services under this Agreement. In particular, but without limitation, no breach by Serco of its obligations under this Clause 3 shall give rise to or be counted towards any right to terminate this Agreement.
- 3.9 Summit shall advise Serco of the date on which Summit anticipates that the Transition Commencement Date will occur by not less than three months written notice to Serco and shall thereafter keep Serco informed as to any anticipated change to such date. If the Transition Commencement Date does not occur within 21 days after the date first so notified (other than as a result of any act or omission of Serco or persons for whom Serco is responsible under this Agreement) then Summit shall reimburse Serco all reasonable and proper costs incurred by Serco as a direct result of such delay up to a maximum amount of £10,000 for each whole week of delay after that 21 day period and up to a maximum aggregate amount of £250,000, provided that Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate such costs.
- 3.10 Serco shall indemnify Summit on demand from and against all claims, costs, losses, damages, liabilities and expenses suffered or incurred by Summit as a result of or in connection with any breach of Clauses 3.1, 3.3 and 3.4 by Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement provided that Serco's maximum aggregate liability under this Clause 3.10 (save in respect of any liability or liabilities arising as a result of or in connection with any failure to observe, perform and/or comply with the obligations of Summit under Clauses 17.2.1 and 17.5.2 of the Project Agreement which liability shall not be limited by virtue of this Clause 3.10) shall not exceed ¹⁶/17 of the aggregate management fee paid to Summit under Clause 17.3.1(b) of the Project Agreement.
- 3.11
- 3.11.1 Summit shall procure that the Contractor shall provide training in the operation and maintenance of mechanical and electrical elements of plant and Group 1 equipment for appropriate Serco staff in accordance with the proposal to be developed in accordance with Clause 3.11.2 below.
- 3.1).2 During the Transition Period Summit shall supply Serco with a draft proposal for training Serco Personnel no later than 6 months prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date and (without prejudice to Clause 25) the parties shall, acting

reasonably, endeavour to reach agreement on such proposals no later than 1 month after supply of the same to Serco. If the parties cannot reach agreement within that period either party may refer any dispute to the Disputes Resolution Procedure.

4. COMMISSIONING PERIOD

- 4.1 Serco shall during the Commissioning Period at the Hospital:-
 - 4.1.1 perform its obligations specified in Section A of Part I of the Schedule in accordance with Applicable Laws and Good Industry Practice and the reasonable instructions of Summit: and
 - 4.1.2 provide all assistance to Summit and its sub-contractors in relation to their commissioning activities at the Hospital during the Commissioning Period as Summit shall reasonably request.
- 4.2 Serco shall indemnify Summit on demand against any claims, losses, damages expenses or other liabilities suffered or incurred by Summit as a result of failure by Serco to comply with its obligations under Clause 4.1 but without prejudice to Clause 22.2 below.
- 4.3 In consideration of performance by Serco of its obligations under Clause 4.1 and Section A of Part 1 of the Schedule, Summit shall make payment to Serco in accordance with Section B of Part 1 of the Schedule.

SERVICES

- 5.1 Subject to Clause 2, Summit, relying on the representations of Serco in Clause 12.1, appoints Serco exclusively (subject as provided in the Change Provisions and as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement) to provide, or procure the provision of, the Services throughout the Initial Term (but subject to Clauses 6.2, 18 and 21.5 (early termination)) on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in this Agreement and Serco accepts such appointment.
- 5.2 During the Initial Term, Serco shall provide, or (subject as provided in this Agreement) produce the provision of, the Services and shall observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summit under the Services Agreement (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the General Provisions, the Output Specification and the Method Statements) in each case at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the terms of

- the Services Agreement unless expressly otherwise provided in Clause 8 or Clause 9 of this Agreement.
- 5.3 No guarantee is given by Summit in respect of the levels of demand for the Services which the Trust will require during the Initial Term or any period during the Initial Term.
- 5.4 Serco confirms that it has been involved in the negotiation of the DBFO Contracts (for the avoidance of doubt including the Output Specification and the Method Statements), in so far as they relate to the Services, and has copies of and has had the opportunity to fully consider the terms of those contracts and has taken those terms into account in entering into this Agreement. Serco acknowledges that it will not have any claim against Summit arising from any misunderstanding or inaccurate interpretation by Serco of any provision of any of the DBFO Contracts.
- 5.5 Serco shall not knowingly act or omit to act in such a way as to cause Summit or any of its sub-contractors to be in breach of any obligations on the part of Summit or any of its subcontractors under the DBFO Contracts not delegated to Serco under this Agreement except to the extent that such obligations conflict or interfere with Serco's obligations under this Agreement.
- 5.6 Each of Serco and Summit undertake to co-operate in good faith with the other in order to facilitate the performance of this Agreement and, in particular, each party will have due regard to any reasonable and proper representation made by the other on any matter which may affect the respective rights, obligations and liabilities of the parties under this Agreement or under any other agreement or instrument at any time entered into by either of them in connection with the Project.
- 5.7 If either Serco or Summit becomes aware of any conflict or inconsistency between or within any of the documents forming part of or incorporated by reference into this Agreement or any requirement thereof or any instruction properly issued thereunder, that party shall inform the other accordingly and the parties shall meet, discuss in good faith and use reasonable endeavours to agree the manner in which such conflict or inconsistency shall be resolved but failing such agreement, either party may refer the matter in dispute to be resolved under the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

DURATION

- 6.1 This Agreement shall, subject to Clause 2, commence on the date of execution of this Agreement and shall subsist until the last day of the Initial Term, but subject to the lawful exercise of any termination rights set out in this Agreement and to Clause 6.2.
- 6.2 Subject to the provisions of the Services Direct Agreement, this Agreement shall (without prejudice to the rights of either party in respect of any antecedent breach or in respect of any right or obligation which is expressed to survive the termination of this Agreement) unless previously terminated in accordance with its terms terminate and cease to have effect automatically on the date of termination of the Project Agreement.

PAYMENT

In consideration of the performance by Serco of its obligations under this Agreement. Summit shall make payments to Serco in accordance with Part 2 of the Schedule.

8. EXCLUDED OBLIGATIONS

Unless otherwise agreed in writing by Summit and Serco from time to time, Serco shall not be obliged to perform any of the following obligations of Summit under the Services Agreement:-

- 8.1 any obligations of Summit to the extent they relate to the Equipment Services;
- 8.2 the obligations of Summit under Clause 4.2 of and Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement (utilities) and paragraphs 2 and 5 (save, in the case of paragraph 5, in respect of maintenance obligations) of the Appendix to Part 8 of the Output Specification (Utilities Contingency Provision) subject as provided in Clause 10.2;
- 8.3 the obligations of Summit under Clause 5.4 of the Services Agreement (consultation) subject as provided in Clause 10.15;
- 8.4 the obligations of Summit under Provision 3.2 (patient confidentiality) subject as provided in Clause 14.6;
- 8.5 the obligations of Summit under Provisions 7.1 and 7.2 (agreement management) subject as provided in Clause 10.15;

- 8.6 the obligations of Summit under Provision 8.1 (prompt payment) subject as provided in Clause 10.9.5;
- 8.7 the obligations of Summit under Provision 10 (reputation of the Trust) subject as provided in Clause 10.8;
- 8.8 the obligations of Summit under Provision 11 (Approved Service Providers);
- 8.9 the obligations of Summit under Provision 12 (market testing) subject as provided in Clause 10.6:
- 8.10 the obligations of Summit under Provision 15 and Part B of the Schedule (Penalty Points);
- 8.11 the obligations of Summit under Provisions 16.2.5 to 16.2.8;
- 8.12 the obligations of Summit under Provision 18 (status of Summit) subject as provided in Clause 29.11;
- 8.13 the obligations of Summit under Provision 20 (Tax Deduction Scheme);
- 8.14 the obligations of Summit under Provision 22.1 (security) subject as provided in Clause 17.4;
- 8.15 any obligations of Summit under Provision 4 and Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions (payment mechanism) subject as provided in Part 2 of the Schedule:
- 8.16 the obligations of Summit under Parts D and E of the Schedule to the General Provisions (Change Provisions) subject as provided in Clause 10.5 and Part G of the Schedule to the General Provisions (Reinstatement);
- 8.17 the obligation of Summit to provide as part of the Summit Items, the patient meal trolleys and the central dishwasher and ward pantry dishwashers pursuant to Part 1 of

the Schedule to the Services Agreement (Trust Related Materials) and the obligations of Summit under paragraph 1.7 of Part 1 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement; and

8.18 the obligations of Summit in relation to the IT Network, IT Software and IT Repairs under Part 8 of the Output Specification.

9. ESTATES MAINTENANCE

The provisions of Part 6 of the Schedule shall apply with regard to the parties' respective responsibilities for the Estates Maintenance Service and the parties shall comply with their respective obligations under Part 6 of the Schedule.

10. ADDITIONAL SERCO OBLIGATIONS

10.1 Latent Defects

- 10.1.1 Serco shall promptly upon becoming aware of any defect or any circumstance likely to give rise to any defect in the Buildings during the Commissioning Period and the Injulal Term notify Summit and give Summit details of such defect or circumstances of which Serco is or becomes aware.
- 10.1.2 In performing the Services, Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours consistent with Serco's obligations under this Agreement to ensure that it does not thereby prejudice any rights which Summit may have against the Contractor under the Building Contract. Serco acknowledges that it has been provided with a copy of the Building Contract.
- 10.1.3 Serco acknowledges that during the Commissioning Period and from the Services Commencement Date the Contractor will require access to the Hospital and/or the Site for the purposes of remedying such snagging items as may be set out in the list attached to the Certificate of Contractual Practical Completion.

10.2 Utilities

10.2.1 Serco shall, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that its sub-contractors shall, carry out its activities at the Hospital in an energy and water efficient manner (but, notwithstanding the foregoing, shall not be required to reimburse Summit for any amounts Summit is obliged to pay to the Trust pursuant to

paragraph 3.2 of Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement) and shall provide training to its staff in this regard and shall co-operate in the development and implementation of an energy (and, if required by the Trust, water) efficiency programme to be prepared by Summit and the Trust in terms of paragraph 3 of Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement and shall provide to Summit or, at Summit's direction, the Trust such information and advice as the Trust may reasonably request pursuant to or as is otherwise required by paragraph 1.2 of Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement.

- 10.2.2 Serco shall pay for its own line rental and call charges in respect of telephones used by it in its FM Manager's office at the Hospital.
- 10.2.3 Serco shall perform Summit's obligations under paragraph 2 of Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement (Interruptible Gas Supply) at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with that provision provided that the liability of Serco for failing so to do shall not exceed 75% of that of Summit to the Trust in respect of each failure and provided that Summit shall not without the consent of Serco agree a period shorter than 4 hours for requiring the interruption of the gas supply.
- 10.2.4 Serco shall perform Summit's obligations under paragraph 4 of Part 2 of the Schedule to the Services Agreement (Monitoring of Usage) at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with such provisions.
- 10.2.5 Serco shall as soon as reasonably practicable advise Summit in the event that the Reserve Fuel begins to be used.

10.3 Insurance

. .

Serco shall procure that insurance is effected and maintained in accordance with the requirements of Section B of Part 3 of the Schedule.

10.4 Default

Serco shall promptly inform Summit in writing of:-

- 10.4.1 any breach or default under this Agreement or any of its contracts with Permitted Sub-Contractors of which it is aware; and
- 10.4.2 any event described in Clause 18.1 (events of default);

giving reasonable details of the circumstances and the steps being taken to remedy or mitigate their effect.

10.5 Change

Serco shall:-

- 10.5.1 make available to Summit or, at the direction of Summit, the Trust, such information, documents, assistance and co-operation at such time or times and in such manner (i) as Summit may request to ensure compliance by Summit with the provisions of the Change Provisions in so far as they relate to the Services and Serco's obligations under this Agreement and (ii) as otherwise requested by Summit in connection with those provisions;
- 10.5.2 implement and/or comply with any Change in accordance with the terms thereof in so far as relative to the Services and its obligations under this Agreement subject, where Summit is entitled to or subject to an adjustment in the payments to it under the DBFO Contracts, to an adjustment in the payments to be made under this Agreement as provided in Part 2 of the Schedule to this Agreement; and
- 10.5.3 procure similar co-operation, assistance, information, documents and compliance of or from its Permitted Sub-contractors.

10.6 Market Testing

Without prejudice to the provisions of Clause 16, Serco shall, at no additional cost to Serco unless Summit agrees to pay such costs:-

- 10.6.1 co-operate with Summit and the Trust in the operation of the market testing procedure in Provision 12 and provide such information and documents to Summit, the Trust and potential tenderers as Summit may request to facilitate the market testing procedure with a view to achieving a smooth handover from Serco to any incoming service provider (but excluding the provision of any Proprietary Information of Serco);
- 10.6.2 sell to the incoming service provider, with effect from the relevant Market Testing Date, all Related Materials (save for any Transferring Related Materials which shall transfer at nil cost), subject to such Related Materials being in an appropriate and satisfactory condition and not excessive in quantity, redundant or obsolete and reasonably suitable for their purpose at a price to be agreed or, failing agreement, at their market value and on the basis that Serco shall warrant to the incoming service provider that it has good title to such Related Materials;
- 10.6.3 if the market testing procedure fails to produce a new service provider as envisaged in Provision 12.7.1, Serco shall assist in effecting a smooth handover of the Services from it to Summit and/or the Trust, as the case may be.

10.7 Summit Approval

If any provision of any DBFO Contract delegated to Serco under this Agreement requires in respect of any matter the consent or approval or agreement of the Trust or, but for the delegation to Serco, of Summit in respect of that matter, such matter shall also require the consent or approval or agreement of Summit, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed provided that, in the case of matters requiring the consent or approval or agreement of the Trust, Summit shall be deemed to be acting reasonably in withholding or refusing such consent or approval or agreement if such consent or approval or agreement on the part of the Trust has been withheld or refused.

10.8 Reputation of the Trust

Serico shall not, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to produce that no Personnel shall, knowingly do or omit to do anything in relation to this Agreement or otherwise which may bring the standing or reputation of the Trust or the Hospital into disrepute or attract adverse publicity to the Trust or the Hospital.

10.9 Permitted Sub-contractors

- 10.9.1 Serco may only subcontract the provision of all or any part of the Services in accordance with, and shall comply with, Provision 13 and with the prior written consent of Summit and on such terms and subject to such reasonable conditions as may be specified by Summit in any such consent.
- 10.9.2 Serco shall ensure that no Permitted Sub-contractor to whom the employment of any Employees is to transfer (whether by operation of the Directive, the Employment Regulations or otherwise) shall commence the provision of Services until it has entered into a Services Direct Agreement with the Trust save in terms of paragraph 2(d) of the Trust Objection Procedure when such direct agreement shall be entered into as soon as reasonably practicable (but in any event within two weeks of completion of such procedure).
- 10.9.3 Notwithstanding the appointment of any Permitted Sub-contractor, Serco shall remain liable for the performance of its obligations under this Agreement.
- 10.9.4 Serco shall not amend, terminate or waive any default under any contract with any Permitted Sub-contractor without the prior written consent of Summit, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 10.9.5 Serco shall include in its contracts with any Permitted Sub-contractor a written undertaking to pay for the relevant goods and/or services within 30 days, or such longer period (i) as may result in commercial benefit to the Project or (ii) as the Trust may agree, after receipt of the supplier's invoice and (provided that such goods and/or services have been supplied in accordance with the relevant agreement and such liability to pay has arisen and there is no dispute in good faith and in accordance with the conditions of the relevant contract for resolution of disputes regarding the amount due) shall comply with the undertaking to pay.
- 10.9.6 Serco shall include in any contract with a Permitted Sub-contractor a provision that such contract will terminate immediately upon the termination (for any reason) of this Agreement and no compensation payable upon any such termination (in aggregate under or in respect of all such subcontracts) shall be greater than that

payable in relation to the termination of such sub-contract on termination of this Agreement on the principles set out in Clause 20 and Part 5 of the Schedule.

10.9.7 Serco shall provide to Summit details (excluding prices) of all contracts with Permitted Sub-contractors and of all amendments to such contracts within five Business Days of the date such contract or amendment thereto is entered into or made.

10.10 Licences

- 10.10:1 Serco shall observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summit under Clauses 10.6, 10.8 and 10.9 of the Project Agreement to the extent they relate to the Services and Serco's obligations hereunder at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the provisions of those Clauses. Serco shall exhibit to Summit on request any permits, licences, consents or authorisations the responsibility of Serco under this Clause.
- 10.10.2 On expiry or termination of this Agreement, to the extent any such permits, licences, consents or authorisations the responsibility of Serco under Clause 10.10.1 are in Serco's name, Serco shall, at Summit's request, use all reasonable endeavours to procure the transfer of any such permit, licence, consent or authorisation to Summit or its nominee (and, in taking out any such permit, licence, consent or authorisation, shall (in so far as it is able) procure this is transferable to Summit or its nominee at no cost) and/or shall sign all documents and provide all assistance as Summit may reasonably require (at no cost to Serco unless Summit agrees to pay such costs) in relation to that transfer or to secure the issue of a new permit, licence, consent or authorisation to Summit or its nominee.

10.11 Applicable Laws etc.

Without prejudice to Serco's obligation to provide the Services to ensure compliance by Summit with its obligations under the Services Agreement, Serco shall perform its obligations under this Agreement in accordance with all Applicable Laws, Industry Standards and Good Industry Practice.

10.12 Personnel

Serco shall not, and shall ensure that none of the persons for whom it is responsible under this Agreement shall, interfere with Summit or the Trust or persons for whom they are responsible under this Agreement or the DBFO Contracts, as the case may be, in performing their obligations under the DBFO Contracts.

10.13 Communications to the Trust

Any notices or communications to be made by Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors to the Trust in performance of Serco's obligations under this Agreement shall be sent to the Trust directly with a copy sent to Summit at the same time, unless Summit requires in relation to any specific notices or communications or any category of notices or communications that these should first be approved by Summit in which case Serco shall not send any such notice or communication to the Trust unless it shall first have been approved by Summit and shall obtain such approval in sufficient time to ensure compliance with its obligations under this Agreement. Summit undertakes not to delay any consideration of any notice or communication submitted to it for approval under this Clause provided always Serco has given it a reasonable time in which to do so consistent with the obligations of Serco under this Agreement.

10.14 Persons for whom Serco is responsible

Serco acknowledges that, as between Summit and Serco, it will be responsible pursuant to this Agreement for the acts or omissions of its employees, agents, lessees, sub-lessees, its Permitted Sub-contractors and its sub-contractors to the same extent to which Serco would be responsible under the terms of this Agreement if they were its own acts or omissions.

10.15 Serco Contract Officer

Serco shall appoint at least two months prior to the Transition Commencement Date (and thereafter throughout the duration of this Agreement ensure that at all times there is appointed) a Serco Contract Officer to be Serco's representative and to supervise the performance by Serco of the Services and Serco's other obligations under this Agreement and his identity shall be notified to Summit by notice in writing from time to time together with details of his duties, functions and authority. Serco shall procure that the Serco Contract Officer consults the Summit Contract Officer and the Trust Contract Officer on a regular basis and as often as is necessary with a view to ensuring the efficient provision of the Services in accordance with this Agreement.

10.16 Trust Objection Procedure

Where any provision of the DBFO Contracts delegated to Serco under this Agreement requires any submission to the Trust Objection Procedure, Serco shall in making such submission comply with the requirements of the Trust Objection Procedure in relation to that submission including compliance with Trust requests for information under that procedure with a view to ensuring compliance by Summit of its obligations and requirements under that procedure.

10.17 Contamination

Serco shall be responsible for appropriate treatment or removal as described in Clause 26.10.3 of the Project Agreement of and costs relating to Contamination arising due to the act, default or omission of Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement and shall indemnify Summit in respect thereof.

10.18 Remedy by Trust

Without prejudice to Serco's other obligations under this Agreement, Serco shall remedy any failure to perform notified by the Trust in accordance with Provision 16.2 within the timescale required by or in terms of Provision 16.2, failing which Summit shall be entitled, but not obliged, to effect such remedy.

10.19 Services Monitoring Procedures

Summit shall be entitled to the same rights to audit the carrying out of the Services Monitoring Procedures as those to which the Trust is entitled in terms of the Services Monitoring Procedures provided that if the Trust has served a warning notice under Provision 15, Summit shall be entitled to such additional rights in relation thereto as it shall require in relation to the Services the subject of the warning notice.

10.20 Auto Attendant Facility

Services an auto attendant facility approved by Summit, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld, and may remove the auto attendant facility on expiry or termination of this Agreement, provided it makes good any damage caused by such removal.

10.21 Manuals etc.

Subject to Summit procuring the supply of such items or documents from the Contractor in accordance with Clause 11.6 below, Serco shall take or maintain custody of log books, all manuals, test certificates, drawings, plans, building regulations and other similar items and documents from the Contractor at Contractual Practical Completion Date for use in the Estates Maintenance Service, keep these in a secure place and permit access to them by Summit and its nominees at all reasonable times, update these in conjunction with performance of the Estates Maintenance Service and deliver them up to Summit or as it may direct on termination or expiry of this Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, all documents and items shall remain at all times the property of Summit.

10.22 Serco shall observe perform and comply with the obligations of Summit in Part 11 of the Schedule to the Project Agreement to the extent that such relates to the Services and Serco's obligations hereunder at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the provisions thereof.

11. SUMMIT'S OBLIGATIONS

11.1 Persons for whom Summit is responsible

Summit acknowledges that, as between Serco and Summit, it will be responsible pursuant to this Agreement for the acts or omissions of its employees, agents, lessees, sub-lessees, its Approved Service Providers, its Permitted Sub-contractors and its sub-contractors (other than, in each case, Serco or persons for whom Serco is responsible in terms of Clause 10.14 and the Trust, or persons for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts) to the same extent to which Summit would be responsible under the terms of this Agreement if they were its own acts or omissions.

11.2 General Obligations

Summit shall:-

- 11.2.1 effect and maintain the insurance specified in and otherwise comply with its obligations under Section A of Part 3 of the Schedule;
- 11.2.2 promptly supply or procure the supply to Serco of such information as Serco shall reasonably request to enable it to perform its obligations under this Agreement at such time or times as Serco may reasonably request including information made

available to Summit by the Trust in relation to the Services under the DBFO Contracts, such information being limited to information which Summit is entitled to receive and does receive (using reasonable endeavours to obtain such information) from any third party or is otherwise within the possession or control of Summit:

- 11.2.3 not amend or agree the construction of any term of the DBFO Contracts (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Output Specification, the Method Statements and relevant provisions of the Master Definitions Schedule referred to therein used in the construction or interpretation thereof) performance of which is delegated to Serco under this Agreement or which otherwise directly relates to performance by Serco of its obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of Serco, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
- 11.2.4 not release or waive any obligations of the Trust under the DBFO Contracts where to do so would have a material adverse effect on Serco's performance of its obligations or exercise of its rights under this Agreement without the prior written consent of Serco, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
- 11.2.5 not amend the Building Contract nor release or waive any of the obligations of the Contractor under the Building Contract where to do so would have a material adverse effect on Serco's performance of its obligations or exercise of its rights under this Agreement without the prior written consent of Serco, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed;
- 11.2.6 not knowingly act or omit to act in such a way as to cause Serco or any of its sub-contractors to be in breach of any obligations on the part of Serco or any of its sub-contractors in relation to the performance of the Services except to the extent that such obligations conflict or interfere with Summit's obligations under the DBFO Contracts.

11.3 Summit Contract Officer

The Summit Contract Officer shall be the representative of Summit in respect of all matters arising under or connected with this Agreement and his identity shall be notified in writing to Serco from time to time together with details of his duties, functions and authority.

11.4 Spare Parts

Summit shall make available to Serco free of charge for use in the Estates Maintenance Service any spare parts for the Hospital made available, at no extra cost, to Summit by the Contractor.

11.5 Method Statements

Summit shall, at Serco's request and expense, implement the procedure set out in Clause 8 of the Services Agreement subject to the consent of Summit (not to be unreasonably withheld) to any changes to the Method Statements for the Estates Maintenance Service and any other changes which, in the reasonable opinion of Summit would adversely impact on Summit.

11.6 Manuals

Summit shall procure the supply to Serco:

<u>ک</u> . .

- 11.6.1 by 4 months prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date, preliminary draft manufacturers' technical data; and
- 11.6.2 by 8 weeks prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date the items and documents referred to and on the terms referred to in paragraph 7 of Part 5 of the Schedule to the Development Agreement;
- 11.6.3 by 8 weeks prior to the Services Commencement Date the final handover documents referred to and on the terms referred to in paragraph 7 of Part 5 of the Schedule to the Development Agreement;

in each case so far as these are necessary to enable Serco properly to provide the Estates Maintenance Service and the Interim Estates Services.

12. WARRANTIES AND DESIGN ASSUMPTIONS

12.1 Serco represents and warrants to Summit, at the date of this Agreement and on the basis that such warranties will be deemed to be repeated at Financial Close, that:-

12.1.1 Serco:

12.1.1.1 is validly incorporated; and

- 12.1.1.2 has the power and capacity to execute this Agreement and perform its obligations and exercise its rights under this Agreement:
- 12.1.2 it will not by entering into or performing its obligations or exercising its rights under this Agreement be in breach of or cause to be breached any restriction (whether arising in contract or otherwise) binding on Serco or any of its assets or undertaking which would adversely affect its performance of this Agreement or permit termination of this Agreement;
- 12.1.3 it has all necessary powers to own its assets and carry on its business as now conducted;
- 12.1.4 this Agreement constitutes a binding obligation on Serco and is enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- 12.2 Without prejudice to Clause 22.6, Serco acknowledges that, in entering into this Agreement, it is not relying upon any documentation supplied by Summit whether or not originally derived from the Trust and Summit acknowledges that in entering into this Agreement it is not relying upon any documentation supplied by Serco, save in each case as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement.
- 12.3 Serco acknowledges that, provided that the Hospital is constructed in accordance with the design assumptions set out in Part 7 of the Schedule ("the Design Assumptions") and in accordance with the Development Agreement the design of the Hospital will satisfy its requirements to enable it to perform the Services in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 12.4 Summit shall copy to Serco documents, plans and/or drawings produced as part of the detailed design development process subsequent to Financial Close and (in consideration of payment by Summit of £40,000 which amount shall (subject to the delivery by Serco to Summit of a VAT invoice in respect thereof) be payable within 15 days of Financial Close) Serco shall notify Summit in writing promptly if it believes the detailed design would or is likely to conflict with the Design Assumptions and otherwise provide comments and suggestions but without prejudice to Clause 12.5. The final date for payment of the sum

referred to in this Clause 12.4 shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5. Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this Clause 12.4 (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts) (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement) Summit shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.

- 12.5 Subject to the provisions of Clause 12.6 below, if the Hospital fails to comply in any material respect with the Design Assumptions at the Contractual Practical Completion Date, otherwise than as agreed in writing by Summit with Serco, such that this materially adversely affects the performance by Serco of the Services then, subject to Clause 22.3, Summit shall indemnify Serco against the additional costs properly, necessarily and reasonably incurred in the performance of the Services as a result of such non-compliance provided that Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate such costs.
- 12.6 Serco shall within five days of request by Summit inspect the Hospital to verify compliance with the Design Assumptions and shall promptly advise Summit following such inspection and in any event within five days thereof of any non-compliance in this respect and, for this purpose, Summit shall permit Serco reasonable access to the Hospital a reasonable period prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date. Summit shall have no liability to Serco pursuant to Clause 12.5 and Serco shall be deemed to be satisfied that the Hospital complies with the Design Assumptions to the extent that Serco omits to advise Summit of any noncompliance with the Design Assumptions in accordance with Clause 12.5 to the extent such non-compliance was readily apparent to Serco upon making such inspection or which would have been readily apparent to an experienced provider of services similar to the Services having taken all reasonable steps in making such inspection for such purposes. In the event that Serco does so advise Summit within the required period Serco and Summit shall (without prejudice to Clause 25) endeavour to agree what if any effect the matter or matters advised will have on the performance by Serco of the Services, and in the event of a failure to agree within two days of Serco having advised Summit as aforesaid the matter shall be resolved under the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

12.7 The provisions of Clause 12.5 represent the sole and exclusive remedy of Serco, and Summit shall have no further liability of whatsoever nature to Serco, in respect of any failure of the Hospital to comply with the Design Assumptions for any purposes connected with performance of the Services or Serco's obligations under this Agreement.

13. ORGANISATION, CO-OPERATION AND INFORMATION

- 13.1 Serco shall make available to Summit or, at the direction of Summit, the Trust or its nominees such co-operation, assistance, attendance at meetings, reports, information and access (including access to key Personnel and to inspect equipment, materials and records at the Site and to test and take samples) at such time or times and in such manner as Summit may request to ensure compliance by Summit with the provisions of Clauses 5.5, 5.6, 14, 15 and 18 of the Project Agreement in so far as they relate to the Services and Serco's obligations under this Agreement. Serco shall procure similar co-operation, assistance, information and access is given by its Permitted Sub-contractors.
- 13.2 Without prejudice to the provisions of Clause 13.1, Serco shall:-

Av.

- 13.2.1 provide to Summit such additional information as Summit may reasonably request in relation to Serco's obligations under this Agreement within such time as Summit shall reasonably request such information being limited to information which Serco may from time to time have within its possession or control, or which Serco is entitled to receive and does receive (using reasonable endeavours to obtain) from any third party including a Permitted Sub-contractor;
- 13.2.2 provide to Summit such assistance as Summit may reasonably require in relation to the performance by Summit of its obligations under the DBFO Contracts consistent with the obligations of Serco under this Agreement;
- 13.2.3 co-operate with Summit and its other sub-contractors and the Trust in order to ensure the efficient provision of and interface between the Services, the Equipment Services and the clinical services of the Trust and, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, participate in the preparation and review from time to time of the Liaison Procedures, and/or provide Summit with such assistance and documents as it may require to agree the Liaison Procedures with the Trust in consultation with Serco, and comply with the provisions and co-operate in the operation of the Liaison Procedures

in so far as they relate to the provision of the Services and Serco's obligations under this Agreement and the interface of the Services with the Equipment Services and the clinical services of the Trust:

- 13.2.4 so far as may be permissible under all Applicable Laws and contracts of employment, provide to Summit such access as it may reasonably require to the premises used for the purposes of, records relating to and key Personnel engaged in the Services on reasonable notice during normal working hours, save in the case of an emergency when such notice as is practicable shall be given; and
- 13.2.5 so far as it is able having taken all steps reasonably practical to so procure, procure similar co-operation, assistance, information, access and compliance by its Permitted Sub-contractors.
- 13.3 Serco shall exercise all due care and diligence in the preparation of information and documents referred to in this Clause 13 and shall ensure the same are accurate (in all material respects) and not misleading and shall ensure that at all times there shall be adequate security and retention arrangements for all such documents and information which shall in all cases be retained by Serco for a period not less than required by law or seven years from receipt thereof whichever is the greater, save with the consent of Summit and the Trust.
- 13.4 The provisions of Part 4 of the Schedule shall have effect regarding participation by Serco in the Joint Operating Group and the parties shall comply with their respective obligations in Part 4 of the Schedule. Serco acknowledges that the provisions of Clause 11 of the Project Agreement regulate the operation of the Joint Operating Group. Serco shall procure that any Serco representative on the Joint Operating Group will attend meetings of the Trust's sub-committees where so requested by the Trust in accordance with Clause 11.7 of the Project Agreement.
- 13.5 Serco shall provide, at no additional cost to Serco unless Summit agrees to pay such costs, such reasonable assistance as may be required by any person from time to time appointed as Technical Adviser under the Finance Facilities Agreements and shall provide such information as he may reasonably require to enable him to discharge his proper duties and functions.

14. CONFIDENTIALITY

٤.

- Each party shall treat all Confidential Information of the other party and its sub-contractors as confidential and Serco shall treat all Confidential Information of the Trust, of which it becomes aware by reason of the operation of this Agreement, as confidential, except as may be necessary for the performance of any obligations under this Agreement and in the case of Summit, the Project Documents, and each party shall use all reasonable endeavours to prevent the disclosure of such Confidential Information by their respective officers, employees, agents or sub-contractors, but so that Serco acknowledges Summit may supply information to the Trust or its nominees in accordance with the DBFO Contracts and that the Trust may disclose information where permitted and subject as provided in Clause 12.2 of the Project Agreement. This Clause 14 shall survive any termination of this Agreement.
- 14.2 Clause 14.1 shall not apply to Confidential Information which:-
 - 14.2.1 prior to its receipt by the recipient was in the possession of the recipient and at its free disposal;
 - 14.2.2 is subsequently disclosed to the recipient without any obligation of confidentiality by a third party who has not derived it directly or indirectly from the other party;
 - 14.2.3 is or becomes generally available to the public otherwise than through the act or default of the recipient or its agent or employees;
 - 14.2.4 is required to be disclosed by Applicable Law, Competent Authority, any recognised stock exchange on which the Bonds are traded at any time or the order of any competent court or (provided tenderers shall first agree in writing to be bound by a confidentiality undertaking substantially in the terms of this Clause 14 and excluding Proprietary Information of Serco) in connection with a market testing under Provision 12; or
 - 14.2.5 is required to be disclosed under Clause 18 of the Project Agreement after receipt of a confidentiality undertaking referred to in Clause 12.2.5 of the Project Agreement.
- 14.3 Nothing in this Clause 14 shall prohibit Summit from disclosing information to its current or prospective financiers, shareholders, the Promoters, any Associated Company of Summit

(excluding any company or undertaking which is a direct competitor of Serco), any rating agency, any recognised stock exchange on which the Bonds are traded at any time or, where reasonably necessary to enable any of the Project Documents to be duly performed, to a current or prospective Contractor. Approved Service Provider or Permitted Sub-Contractor and to its or their respective professional advisers, auditors, agents or representatives provided that any recipient of Confidential Information contemplated by this Clause 14.3 shall first agree in writing to be bound by a confidentiality undertaking substantially in the terms of this Clause 14.

- Nothing in this Clause 14 shall prohibit Summit from disclosing relevant information which is required to be made available by Summit or by a receiver or administrative receiver or administrator to any person bona fide proposing to provide funding (whether by way of equity investment, loan or otherwise) to Summit or any Associated Company of Summit for the purpose of performing its obligations under the Project Documents or as otherwise provided therein, provided that any recipient of Confidential Information contemplated by this Clause 14.4 has agreed in writing to be bound by a confidentiality undertaking substantially in the terms of this Clause 14.
- 14.5 Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours to ensure that the conditions of employment of its Personnel shall permit disclosure of such conditions in accordance with the provisions of Clause 13 and this Clause 14.
- Serco shall at all times, whether before or after termination of this Agreement, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that all Permitted Sub-Contractors and all Personnel (being Personnel who have access to confidential information relating to patients) shall, keep as confidential all information relating to all patients in the Hospital, not use (save for the purpose of performing any of its obligations under this Agreement) or disclose any of that information and make every reasonable effort to prevent the use (save as aforesaid) or disclosure of any of that information by a third party, and comply with the requirements of all Trust procedures from time to time in relation to patient confidentiality. The provisions of Clause 14.2 shall apply to this Clause in the same manner as they apply to Clause 14.1.

15. LICENCE OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

15.1 Serco shall grant, and shall procure the grant by any relevant third parties (including Permitted Sub-Contractors), of such licences or sub-licences of Intellectual Property to the

Trust and shall supply, and shall procure the supply by any relevant third parties, of any relevant software or (subject to the provisions of the Data Protection Act 1984) database on such terms and at such time or times as are necessary to ensure compliance by Summit with the terms of Clauses 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 (excluding the licence from the IT Software Supplier), 20.6, 20.8 and 20.9 of the Project Agreement in so far as they relate to Serco and its Permitted Sub-contractors and the performance by Serco of its obligations hereunder. In the case of sub-licences granted or to be granted as required by Clause 20.3 of the Project Agreement, Summit shall pay to Serco any costs reimbursable by the Trust in respect of any such sub-licences procured by Serco.

- 15.2 Serco hereby grants to Summit, an irrevocable, non-exclusive, royalty-free licence during the Initial Term and at all times thereafter subject as provided in Clause 15.8 to use all Intellectual Property owned by Serco whether now in existence or coming into existence during the continuance of this Agreement developed for and relating to the provision of the Services and Serco's obligations under this Agreement, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any software developed or supplied to fulfil any obligation of Serco under this Agreement, solely for the purposes of (a) performing Summit's obligations to the Trust under the DBFO Contracts and (b) in relation to operation of the Hospital and performance of the Services. Summit may not sub-licence, transfer, or assign this licence without the prior written consent of Serco such consent not to be unreasonably withheld nor make any alterations, adaptations or additions to the subject matter of the Intellectual Property. Summit acknowledges that Serco is and will remain the sole owner of any such software or Intellectual Property and Summit shall acquire no right, claim or interest in any such software or Intellectual Property during the continuance of this Agreement or thereafter, save in terms of any licence granted under or in terms of this Clause 15.
- 15.3 Where Serco procures a sub-licence by a third party (including a Permitted Sub-contractor) in favour of the Trust in terms of Clause 15.1. Serco shall use reasonable endeavours to procure the grant of such a sub-licence by such third party on the same terms in favour of Summit at no additional cost (or if there is an extra cost occasioned thereby and Summit still requires the grant of such a licence, Summit agrees to pay such extra cost).
- 15.4 Summit shall comply with the reasonable instructions of Serco in relation to the use of Intellectual Property licensed under Clause 15.2 including procedures to avoid infringement of any third party rights and notification of any third party claims.

- 15.5 In accordance with the terms of the licence granted by the Trust to Summit under Clause 20.5 of the Project Agreement, Summit hereby grants to Serco an irrevocable, non-exclusive, royalty free licence during the continuance of this Agreement to use all, if any. Intellectual Property owned by the Trust, whether now in existence or coming into existence during the continuance of this Agreement, for any purpose relating to the provision of the Services. Summit shall, at Serco's request and expense, and subject to the approval of the Trust, grant to any Permitted Sub-contractor of Serco, appointed in accordance with this Agreement, a licence on substantially the terms of this Clause 15.5. Serco shall comply, and procure compliance by its Permitted Sub-contractors, with any instructions of the Trust in relation to the use of such Intellectual Property including procedures to avoid infringement of any third party rights and notification of any third party claims.
- 15.6 Serco shall indemnify Summit (or, at its direction, the Trust) on demand and hold Summit and the Trust harmless from and against all claims made or brought by any persons for or on account of actual or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property licensed under or in terms of Clauses 15.1, 15.2 and 15.3 save to the extent, in the case of Intellectual Property licensed to Summit under Clause 15.2, that any such infringement is due to failure by Summit to comply with the reasonable instructions of Serco in the use of such Intellectual Property as aforesaid or use by Summit of such Intellectual Property for a purpose for which it was not licensed under this Clause 15.
- 15.7 Subject to Clause 22.3, Summit shall indemnify Serco on demand and hold it harmless from and against all claims made or brought by any persons for or on account of actual or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property licensed by Summit to Serco under Clause 15.5 save to the extent that such infringement is due to failure by Serco to comply with any instructions of the Trust in the use of such Intellectual Property or use by Serco of such Intellectual Property for a purpose for which it was not licensed under Clause 15.5.
- 15.8 All licences of Intellectual Property created by or pursuant to Clauses 15.2 and 15.3 shall (without cost to Summit save as provided in Clause 15.3) survive termination or expiry of this Agreement (however caused) save in respect of (a) Proprietary Information of Serco or (b) where the terms of any sub-licence produced from a third party under Clause 15.3 provide otherwise, in which case such licences or sub-licences (or the appropriate part) shall, automatically terminate on termination or expiry of this Agreement, as the case may be.

- To the extent that any of the Intellectual Property licensed to Summit and/or the Trust under Clauses 15.2 and 15.3 is generated by or maintained on a computer or in any other machine readable format, Serco shall procure, at no charge to Summit, for the duration of this Agreement, the grant of a non-exclusive licence or sub-licence for and supply of any relevant software or (subject always to the provisions of the Data Protection Act 1984) database to enable the Trust and/or Summit or its nominee to access and otherwise use that data for the purposes set out in this Agreement.
- 15.10 Serco and Summit shall, at the reasonable request of the other or as required by the Trust in terms of Clause 20.10 of the Project Agreement, execute all documents and do all such further acts which may be necessary to bring into effect or to confirm the terms of any licence or sub-licence created by or pursuant to this Clause 15.
- 15.11 In implementation of Clause 21 of the Project Agreement, Serco shall, within six months from Financial Close, submit to Summit for approval the procedures and practices which Serco proposes to adopt for maintaining security of data, materials and documents (including without limitation all documents referred to in Clause 14 of the Project Agreement), including arrangements for the backing-up and subsequent recovery of information stored in electronically retrievable form. The parties shall agree such procedures and practices and thereafter Serco shall submit such procedures and practices for approval by the Trust in accordance with Clause 21 of the Project Agreement and comply with the Trust Objection Procedure. Serco shall, and shall procure that its sub-contractors shall, comply with such procedures and practices as approved by the Trust. If Serco wishes to change such procedures and practices, the parties shall consult together regarding such proposed changes and Serco shall submit any proposals for change approved by Summit to the Trust in accordance with Clause 21 of the Project Agreement.

EMPLOYEES

The provisions of Part 8 of the Schedule shall apply with regard to employees and the parties shall comply with their respective obligations set out in Part 8 of the Schedule.

17. USE OF PREMISES

و دُو

- 17.1 Summit shall provide or procure there is provided to Serco and its Permitted Sub-contractors such non-exclusive access to the Trust's Facilities and/or the Site as may be necessary to enable them to fulfil their obligations under this Agreement but not otherwise and subject as provided in Provision 9.2. Serco acknowledges it has been involved in the negotiation of the Liaison Procedures and the DBFO Contracts and that the access rights and the limitations set out therein are acceptable to it and further acknowledges that the Trust may restrict or deny Serco and its Permitted Sub-contractors access to the Site or any part(s) thereof, from time to time, in accordance with the Liaison Procedures.
- 17.2 Serco shall, and shall procure that its Permitted Sub-contractors shall, at all times comply with the instructions and regulations of the Trust and the reasonable instructions and regulations of Summit (provided these do not conflict with the instructions and regulations of the Trust with which Serco is obliged to comply) while present at the Hospital and/or the Site including, without limitation, all such regulations, conditions or Applicable Laws as Summit is obliged to comply with under the DBFO Contracts.
- 17.3 Serco shall co-operate reasonably with Summit, its employees, agents, contractors and sub-contractors and any person authorised by Summit to be on the Site or at the Hospital and with the Trust's employees, agents, contractors and sub-contractors and shall exercise its rights of access under Clause 17.1 so that no inconvenience or disruption is caused to Summit or the Trust or persons for whom they are responsible in terms of this Agreement or the DBFO Contracts respectively but nothing shall require Serco to act in a manner which would prevent, impede or interfere with the proper delivery of the Services by Serco or a Permitted Sub-contractor.
- 17.4 Subject to Clause 22.2 and Part 3 of the Schedule, loss of or damage to any goods, materials or equipment provided by Serco in the course of the performance of its obligations under this Agreement and any other goods, materials or equipment owned by Serco or for which Serco is responsible shall be at the sole risk of Serco. Serco shall be responsible for the security of all Related Materials and any other goods and equipment belonging to Serco and its Permitted Sub-contractors relating to the provision of the Services.
- 17.5 Serco undertakes to take good care of the accommodation, furnishings, fixtures, equipment and other materials made available by Summit and the Trust to Serco for its performance of

the Services. Within 30 days following the Operational Date, Serco shall prepare an inventory and schedule of the condition of all furniture, fixtures, equipment and other materials provided to Serco by Summit and/or the Trust for the provision of the Services, such inventory and schedule of condition to be subject to Summit approval, acting reasonably. Serco shall maintain and update the inventory on an annual basis provided it has received all necessary information from Summit to enable it to do so. Serco shall compensate Summit for any uninsured loss of or damage to any such furniture, fixtures, equipment or materials (fair wear and tear excluded).

17.6 Serco shall advise Summit and its sub-contractors from time to time of its proposed Planned Preventative Maintenance and/or Statutory and Mandatory Inspection and Testing programmes and both parties shall co-operate regarding programming this so far as reasonably practicable not to impact on their own individual access requirements and those of the Trust and Summit's other sub-contractors but, subject always to the requirements of the Liaison Procedures.

18. TERMINATION

18.1 Summit Termination Rights

Subject to Clause 18.7, if:-

- 18.1.1 any act of insolvency occurs in respect of Serco or the Guarantor (in the case of an act of insolvency in respect of Serco specified in Clauses 18.1.1.3, 18.1.1.4 and 18.1.1.5 only where the event has a material adverse effect on Serco's ability to perform any of its material obligations under this Agreement) and for the purposes of this Clause 18.1.1 "act of insolvency" means:-
 - 18.1.1.1 a receiver, administrator, administrative receiver or liquidator being appointed and not being withdrawn, set aside or discharged within 20 Business Days over all or a material part of the assets of Serco or the Guarantor other than a solvent liquidation in terms which have been expressly and previously approved by Summit in writing (acting reasonably); or
 - 18.1.1.2 a petition being presented or a resolution being passed for the making of an administration order in respect of Serco or the Guarantor unless a

resolution is passed not to proceed with the proposed course of action or such petition is not granted or is withdrawn, set aside or discharged in each case within 20 Business Days; or

- 18.1.1.3 any arrangement or composition with or for the benefit of its creditors (including any voluntary arrangements as defined in the Insolvency Act 1986) being entered into by or in relation to Serco or the Guarantor other than in the course of a solvent corporate restructuring the terms of which have been expressly and previously approved by Summit in writing (acting reasonably); or
- 18.1.1.4 any encumbrancer taking possession of or being appointed over, or any diligence (other than to found jurisdiction or on the dependence of an action), distress, arrestment, execution or other similar process being levied or enforced and, in any such case, not being withdrawn, set aside or discharged within 20 Business Days on all or any part of the assets of Serco or the Guarantor in any such case in respect of an amount exceeding £75,000; or
- 18.1.1.5 Serco or the Guarantor ceasing to carry on business, or being or becoming unable to pay its debts as they fall due within the meaning of Section 123(1)(e) of the Insolvency Act 1986 except and for so long as Serco provides to Summit evidence to Summit's reasonable satisfaction that Serco or the Guarantor is in the course of negotiation with its financiers with a view to re-scheduling or re-financing its debts or resolving the issue in question and Summit is satisfied (acting reasonably) that such refinancing, restructuring or other resolution is likely to succeed within a reasonable time thereafter:
- 18.1.2 Serco commits a Material Breach (not otherwise listed in this Clause 18.1) of this

 Agreement, a Material Breach for this purpose being a material and substantial breach of any of the terms of this Agreement in respect of which a Service Penalty Point is not and could not have been awarded but which has a material adverse effect on the carrying out, by the Trust, of clinical activities from the Site or where such breach has or will have a materially adverse effect on Summit (including without

limitation such a breach which would constitute an event of default under the Finance Facilities Agreement) and in respect of which:-

- 18.1.2.1 notice is given by Summit to Serco within 120 days of Summit becoming aware of the breach giving reasonable details of the matter complained of: and
 - (a) if capable of remedy, Serco has not commenced and thereafter completed remedial action within a reasonable period from the date of receipt of the notice from Summit which period shall be specified in the notice; or
 - (b) if irremediable, Serco has not compensated Summit (in terms which are reasonably satisfactory to Summit) for the loss or damage it shall have incurred as a consequence of such breach within a reasonable period from the date of receipt of the notice from Summit which period shall be specified in such notice; and
- 18.1.2.2 the issue of whether a Material Breach has occurred and/or whether the remedy period given to Serco is reasonable has (in the case of any dispute) first been resolved by the Dispute Resolution Procedure;
- 18.1.3 sufficient Service Penalty Points are awarded to Serco in any period of twelve months such that Summit shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Clause 18.10:

1 . .

- 18.1.4 the Serco Residual Cap is reduced to less than £1,500,000 (Indexed from 1 April 1996);
- 18.1.5 the Service Score is less than 80% for any Service for any two consecutive months but disregarding for these purposes any failures agreed or determined as having been caused by any default of Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement;
- 18.1.6 Serco's right to provide more than one of the Services terminates under Clause 18.9;

- 18.1.7 there is a fundamental breach by Serco of the terms of this Agreement including abandonment:
- 18.1.8 the Guarantee ceases to be in full force and effect:

then, whilst any such termination event (specified in Clauses 18.1.1 to 18.1.8) is subsisting in any such case, without prejudice to any of its other rights or remedies, Summit may within six months of the happening of such event (or such longer period as may be agreed) at its discretion:-

- (a) terminate this Agreement by notice in writing having immediate effect or on such notice (not exceeding three months) as it may at its option determine and the terms of Clauses 19 and 20 (and any other provisions of this Agreement as to rights and obligations on termination) shall apply; or
- (b) serve notice of default on Serco requiring Serco at Summit's option either:-
 - (i) to rectify or remedy the breach(es) referred to in that notice of default continuing at the date of service of the notice within 30 days of that notice (or such longer period as Summit (acting reasonably) may agree in writing is reasonable in the circumstances prevailing at the relevant time); or
 - (ii) within 14 days of that notice to put forward a reasonable programme to rectify or remedy the breach(es) continuing at the date of service of the notice, that programme to be in writing and specify the proposed rectification or remedy in reasonable detail and the latest date by which it is proposed that that rectification or remedy shall be completed, in which case the terms of Clause 18.2 shall apply.
- 18.2 Where Serco puts forward a programme following notice under Clause 18.1(b)(ii), Summit shall have 28 days in which to notify Serco in writing that it does not accept that programme as reasonable, failing which Summit shall be deemed to have accepted that programme. Where Summit notifies Serco that it does not accept that programme, the parties shall endeavour in the following seven days to agree any necessary amendments to the programme

put forward. In the absence of agreement in that seven day period, the question whether the programme is reasonable may be referred by either party to the Dispute Resolution Procedure, and the Expert shall either accept Serco's programme as reasonable or substitute such programme as he believes to be reasonable having regard to the representations of both parties.

18.3 [f:-

- 18.3.1 the breach(es) specified in a notice of default served under Clause 18.1(b) is or are not rectified or remedied:-
 - 18.3.1.1 before the expiry of the period referred to in Clause 18.1(b)(i) (if applicable); or
 - 18.3.1.2 where Serco puts forward a programme pursuant to Clause 18.1(b)(ii) which has been either accepted by Summit or determined by the Dispute Resolution Procedure to be reasonable, in accordance with that programme or such other programme as is agreed or determined pursuant to Clause 18.2, (unless due to Force Majeure or Suspension Event in which case the programme shall be extended by a period which is reasonable having regard to the period during which the Force Majeure or Suspension Event subsisted);
- 18.3.2 then Summit may terminate this Agreement by notice in writing having immediate effect or on such notice (not exceeding three months) as it may at its option determine and the terms of Clauses 19 and 20 (and any other provisions of this Agreement as to rights and obligations on termination) shall apply.
- 18.4 Without prejudice to the rights of Summit under this Clause 18 if the Trust serves notice of default on Summit under Clause 22.1(b) of the Project Agreement and that default is due to a breach by Serco of its obligations hereunder then Serco shall, at its own cost, either remedy the breaches referred to in that notice within such period as the Trust may require or cooperate with Summit and provide to Summit such information and proposals as it may request within such time as it may require to enable Summit to put forward a programme to remedy the breaches as required in terms of Clauses 22.1(b)(ii) and 22.2 of the Project

Agreement and/or agree any amendments to the programme with the Trust and Serco shall further comply with the terms of any programme agreed or determined in accordance with Clause 22.2 of the Project Agreement. Summit will not agree to any such programme or amend any such programme without the prior written consent of Serco, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

18.5 Serco Termination Rights

Subject to Clause 18.7, if:-

200

- 18.5.1 there are sums due and payable under this Agreement by Summit to Serco (which sums are not in dispute) which sums have not been paid within 30 days following receipt by Summit of written notice of non-payment from Serco and provided that Serco shall also have served a second written notice of non-payment specifying the intention to terminate this Agreement which second written notice may not be served prior to the 20th day following service of the written notice of non-payment referred to above and the amount of such sums equals or exceeds:-
 - 18.5.1.1 in the case of sums which are referable to amounts which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust under the DBFO Contracts, and which have not been recovered by Summit from the Trust, £100,000 Indexed from Financial Close (exclusive of VAT); or
 - 18.5.1.2 in the case of sums which are referable to amounts which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust under the DBFO Contracts and which have been recovered by Summit from the Trust, £5,000 Indexed from Financial Close (exclusive of VAT); or
 - 18.5.1.3 in the case of sums which are not referable to amounts which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust under the DBFO Contracts, £5,000 Indexed from Financial Close (exclusive of VAT);

and provided that in circumstances where the Trust has become entitled to terminate the DBFO Contracts pursuant to Clause 22.1.1 of the Project Agreement (act of insolvency) the 30 day period referred to in Clause 18.5.1 above shall be deemed to be a 7 day period, and Serco shall not be required to serve a second written notice;

18.5.2 control (as defined in Section 416 of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988) of Summit becomes vested in a person who is, or persons acting in concert amongst whom is, a direct competitor of Serco (and provided that, in the event of any termination of this Agreement in such circumstances no compensation, damages or other payment of whatsoever nature shall be paid to Serco (without prejudice to Clause 19.8))

then, whilst any such Termination Event (specified in Clauses 18.5.1 or 18.5.2) is subsisting in any such case, without prejudice to any of its other rights or remedies, Serco may within six months of the happening of such event (or such longer period as may be agreed) terminate this Agreement by notice in writing having immediate effect or on such notice (not exceeding three months) as it may at its option determine (but provided that in the event of any termination pursuant to Clause 18.5.2 not less than 6 months notice shall be given) and the terms of Clauses 19 and 20 and any other provisions of this Agreement as to rights and obligations on termination shall apply.

- 18.6 Summit and Serco's rights under this Clause 18 are in addition and without prejudice to any other rights or remedies Summit or Serco may have, including without limitation but subject to the provisions of Clause 23 any claim for the amount of any loss or damage suffered by Summit or Serco on account of the acts or omissions of Serco or Summit, as the case may be whether pursuant to any guarantee given in accordance with the terms of this Agreement or otherwise, but subject always as provided in this Agreement.
- 18.7 Summit and Serco acknowledge that their rights of termination are subject to the terms of the Services Direct Agreement and any exercise by the Trust or Financiers of their rights under any such direct agreement.
- 18.8 Summit and Serco confirm that they have no rights to terminate this Agreement save as set out in Clause 6.2, in this Clause 18 and in Clause 21.5.

18.9 Termination of individual Services

ورش

18.9.1 If the Trust terminates the provision by Summit of any one or more Services under the DBFO Contracts (whether under Provision 15, Provision 17, under the Change Provisions or otherwise) then that Service or Services shall thereupon immediately cease to be provided by Serco under this Agreement, Serco shall cease to be entitled to payment for that Service or Services under Part 2 of the Schedule and the provisions of Clause 19.6 shall apply.

- 18.9.2 If, in respect of any Service, 90 or more Service Penalty Points are accumulated in any period of 12 consecutive months, Summit will be entitled by written notice to Serco given within three months thereafter to terminate the provision by Serco of that Service under this Agreement and, if any such notice is given. Serco shall cease to provide that Service under this Agreement from the date specified in such notice, Serco shall cease to be entitled to payment for that Service under Part 2 of the Schedule and the provisions of Clause 19.6 shall apply.
- 18.9.3 Without prejudice to Clause 18.1.2, Summit may terminate the provision of any one of the Services by notice in writing to Serco within four months of the happening of such event if Serco commits a material breach (not otherwise listed in this Clause 18.9) of its obligations in respect of that Service under this Agreement, a material breach for this purpose being a material and substantial breach of the terms of this Agreement in relation to that Service which is not dealt with and cannot be dealt with by the award of Service Penalty Points but which has a material adverse effect on the carrying out, by the Trust, of clinical activities from the Site or where such breach has or will have a materially adverse effect on Summit and in respect of which:-
 - 18.9.3.1 notice is given by Summit to Serco within 120 days of becoming aware of the breach giving reasonable details of the matter complained of; and
 - (i) if capable of remedy Serco has not commenced and thereafter completed remedial action within a reasonable period from the date of receipt of the notice from Summit as specified in the notice; or
 - (ii) if irremediable Serco has not compensated Summit (in terms which are reasonably satisfactory to Summit) for the loss or damage it shall have incurred as a consequence of such breach within a reasonable period from the date of receipt of the notice from Summit as specified in the notice; and

18.9.3.2 the issue of whether a material breach has occurred and/or whether the remedy period given to Serco is reasonable has (in the case of any dispute) first been resolved by the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

18.10 Termination of Agreement by reference to Penalty Points

Subject to Clause 18.7, if there are accumulated in respect of Serco in any period of twelve consecutive months a number of Service Penalty Points which equals or exceeds the Summit Threshold Points (see Provision 15.8 of the General Provisions) then Summit will be entitled pursuant to and subject to Clause 18.1 to terminate this Agreement.

19. CONSEQUENCES OF EARLY TERMINATION/EXPIRY

- In the event of this Agreement terminating or expiring in either case on any early termination of the DBFO Contracts, Serco shall observe, perform and comply with, and procure that its Permitted Sub-contractors observe, perform and comply with, the provisions of Clauses 23.1.1 and 23.1.4 (other than Clause 23.1.4(e)) of the Project Agreement to the extent they relate to the Services and the performance of Serco's obligations hereunder at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the provisions of those Clauses.
- 19.2 On any expiry of this Agreement at the end of the Term, Serco shall provide such assistance as the Trust may require, in accordance with Clause 25.5.3 of the Project Agreement, to ensure an orderly transfer of responsibility for the provision of the Services or equivalent services to be provided by the Trust or a new service provider thereafter.
- 19.3 On any early termination or on the expiry of this Agreement without any early termination of the DBFO Contracts:-
 - 19.3.1 Serco shall deliver to Summit all documents and data in the possession or control of Serco which relate to the performance, monitoring, management and reporting of the Services and its obligations hereunder (and which shall at the request of Summit be delivered in electronic file format or other electronic media to the extent such documents and data exist in such medium), excluding Proprietary Information of Serco, but including all documents, manuals, certificates, drawings, log books and

- other such items made available by the Contractor in relation to the Hospital and held by Serco for the purpose of the Estates Maintenance Service;
- 19.3.2 the responsibility for the provision of the Services shall be transferred from Serco and shall vest in Summit or its nominee and Serco shall have no further right or obligation to provide the Services;
- 19.3.3 Summit may, at its option, require Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors to transfer to Summit or its nominee any materials or equipment relating to the provision of the Services at a price to be agreed and, in default of agreement, at their market value, as independently valued and on the basis that Serco warrants that it has good title to such materials and equipment save that Transferring Related Materials will transfer at no cost and, save where such termination is caused by Serco breach, Serco may at its option require Summit (or the incoming service provider) to acquire such equipment and materials at a price to be agreed or at their market value provided that such items are not redundant or obsolete, excessive in quantity and in reasonable condition and suitable and required for performance of the Services;
- 19.3.4 Serco will ensure that there is removed from the Site all materials and equipment belonging to Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors which are not to be acquired by Summit or its nominee under Clause 19.3.3 and will, and will ensure that its Permitted Sub-contractors and their employees, vacate the Site;
- 19.3.5 Serco shall do all such other reasonable acts or things necessary to accomplish a smooth transition of the management of the Services to the new service provider;
- 19.3.6 save as required or permitted in terms of Clause 19.3.1, each party shall, within thirty days of such expiry or early termination, return all documentation, statements and other materials (and all copies) supplied under or in connection with Serco's performance of the Services which contains Confidential Information of the other party or the Trust (or its sub-contractors) and, if requested, either party shall certify in writing to the other that it has fully complied in all respects with this provision after the return of such documentation;

- 19.3.7 if Summit so elects any contract entered into by Serco in respect of this Agreement shall be novated or assigned to Summit or such other person as Summit may elect with effect from the expiry or termination of this Agreement and upon such election Serco shall take all necessary steps and execute such documents as and when necessary to give effect to such novation or assignation to Summit or such other person and Serco shall indemnify Summit or such other person in respect of any liability arising from any breach of contract prior to such novation or assignation.
- 19.4 In order to facilitate the requirements of Clause 19.3.7 Serco undertakes to Summit that with effect from the date hereof, it will ensure that any contract it enters with any Permitted Subcontractor:
 - 19.4.1 will contain an undertaking by the party or parties contracting with Serco to novate or assign the benefit and burden of any such contract to Summit (or as it may direct) if so requested by Serco (and in this respect, Serco shall only make such request to any such contracting party if so requested by Summit) immediately prior to the expiry or termination of this Agreement;
 - 19.4.2 will not contain any terms which would have the effect of depriving Summit (or its nominee) of all or a substantial part of the benefit of any such novated or assigned contract or of imposing on it obligations which are more onerous than those imposed on Serco.
- 19.5 On the expiry or termination of this Agreement, Serco shall indemnify Summit (and/or, at its direction, the Trust) on demand and hold them harmless in relation to all losses, actions, claims, demands, costs, charges and expenses arising out of any action or claim by any person in relation to the termination of its contract with Serco or a Permitted Sub-contractor as a result of the expiry or termination of this Agreement save where the termination of this Agreement is otherwise than due to Serco default.
- 19.6 Sereo shall, at no cost to Summit, provide such assistance and comply with such timetable as the Trust may require, or as Summit may reasonably require, for the purpose of ensuring an orderly transfer of responsibility for provision of a Service upon the transfer of responsibility for a particular Service from Summit under Provision 17 or Serco under Clause 18.9, as the

case may be, or the deletion of a Service under the Change Provisions. Such assistance may include, (without limitation) so far as permitted by law:-

- 19.6.1 delivery of documents and data in the possession or control of Serco which relate to performance, monitoring, management and reporting of that Service (and which shall at the request of Summit be delivered in electronic file format or other electronic media to the extent such documents and data exist in such format) but excluding Proprietary Information of Serco provided that Summit shall permit Serco, its agents and representatives reasonable access to such documents subsequent to such transfer, where in the possession or under the control of the Trust, to the extent such access is made available by the Trust;
- 19.6.2 delivery of data relating to the terms and conditions of employment and employment records of those of Serco's employees who may be affected by the Employment Regulations and/or the Directive upon any transfer of responsibility for the provision of a Service;
- 19.6.3 the transfer of any materials or equipment relating to the provision of that Service at a price to be agreed or, failing agreement, at their market value as independently valued or otherwise the removal of such materials and equipment from the Site (save that Transferring Related Materials will transfer at no cost).
- 19.7 Serce undertakes that it shall not knowingly do or omit to do anything which may be reasonably likely to adversely affect the ability of the Trust or Summit to ensure an orderly transfer of responsibility for provision of a Service or the Services.
- 19.8 Termination of this Agreement shall not affect any rights and obligations under this Agreement in relation to antecedent breach as at the date of termination or which are expressed to survive the termination of this Agreement and shall not affect this Clause 19 or Clauses 10.1.2, 10.17, 14, 15.8, 20 and 23, which shall remain in full force and effect.

.. 🗻

19.9 Where, following termination of this Agreement, compensation may be recoverable pursuant to Clause 24 of the Project Agreement, Serco shall provide to Summit such information as Summit may reasonably request to enable it to calculate the amount of any compensation so recoverable. 19.10 If Summit proposes to terminate this Agreement pursuant to Clause 18.1, Summit shall, having regard (acting reasonably) to the urgency with which it requires to substitute Serco with a new Approved Service Provider taking account, for these purposes, the level of the Serco Residual Cap and the extent and speed at which it may be reducing, undertake either a market testing exercise on the same terms as described in Provision 12 of the General Provisions (but without inviting Serco to retender) or a different bona fide competitive tendering exercise. If the contractual terms on which such tender is based taken as a whole are more onerous than those to which Serco is subject under this Agreement, then to the extent Summit incurs additional costs as a result of such more onerous terms, the sums recoverable under Clause 23.4 shall be reduced to that extent.

20. COMPENSATION

- 20.1 Save as otherwise expressly provided in this Clause 20, Serco shall not be entitled to any compensation, damages or any other payment of whatsoever nature on expiry or termination (for whatever reason) of this Agreement but without prejudice to the provisions of Part 5 of the Schedule and to Clause 19.8.
- 20.2 If this Agreement is terminated prior to Contractual Practical Completion, other than in terms of Clauses 18.1, 18.3, 18.5.2, 18.10 or 21.5 or termination of the DBFO Contracts as a result of or in connection with any breach of this Agreement by Serco or any act or omission of Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement, then Serco shall be entitled to compensation as a result of such termination equal to the aggregate of (i) all amounts (if any) owing or accrued to Serco under this Agreement up to the date of termination and (ii) Serco's irrecoverable reasonable costs arising from the tendering, negotiation and entering into of this Agreement to the extent not already reimbursed by Summit and/or the Promoters less (iii) any prepayments received by Serco which relate to the period after the date of termination or payment deductions accrued but not yet incurred up to the date of termination.

20.3 If this Agreement:-

20.3.1 is terminated by Serco pursuant to Clause 18.5.1; or

20.3.2 terminates under Clause 6.2, other than as a result of or in connection with (i) breach of this Agreement by Serco or any act or omission of Serco or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement, or (ii) termination of the DBFO Contracts under Clause 26.7 or 26.8 of the Project Agreement;

in either case on or after Contractual Practical Completion then Summit shall pay to Serco the Serco Compensation Amount calculated in accordance with and as provided in Section A of Part 5 of the Schedule.

20.4 If this Agreement:-

- 20.4.1 is terminated pursuant to Clause 21.5 (Force Majeure); or
- 20.4.2 terminates under Clause 6.2 as a result of termination of the DBFO Contracts under Clause 26.7 or 26.8 of the Project Agreement;

in either case on or after Contractual Practical Completion then Summit shall pay to Serco the Serco Compensation Amount calculated in accordance with and as provided in Section B of Part 5 of the Schedule.

- 20.5 Amounts payable under this Clause 20 shall be payable by Summit within forty days of agreement or determination of the applicable sum or in circumstances where there is no termination of the DBFO Contracts, after 20 Business Days after the date of termination of this Agreement or the date of agreement or determination of the applicable sum, whichever is the later.
- 20.6 Where termination of this Agreement occurs as a result of or contemporaneously with the DBFO Contracts, Serco shall not be entitled to receive in respect of the amounts payable to it pursuant to this Clause 20 any amounts greater than those which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust and which are referable to the payments due to Serco under this Clause 20 pursuant to Clause 24 of and Schedule 10 to the Project Agreement (as agreed or determined thereunder) (but without prejudice to Serco's right to pursue claims for any reduction or shortfall directly against the Trust pursuant to Clause 22.6 as applicable).

- 20.7 The final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to this Clause 20 shall be as set out in Clause 20.5 above.
- 20.8 Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this Clause 20 (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement)) Summit shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.
- 20.9 The payments made pursuant to Clauses 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 are in full and final settlement of any liability of Summit for the acts, omissions or events which are the grounds of termination and Serco shall not be entitled to any other compensation, damages or payment of whatsoever nature in respect of such but without prejudice to Clause 19.8.

21. FORCE MAJEURE/SUSPENSION EVENTS

.. <u>.</u>

- 21.1 Neither party shall be in breach of an obligation under this Agreement to the extent it is unable to perform or is delayed in performing that obligation in whole or in part by reason of Force Majeure or a Suspension Event (or the consequences thereof) provided that Serco shall only be relieved of liability to the extent that Summit is entitled to be relieved from liability under the Project Agreement in relation to the provision of the Services. Serco shall be entitled to any extension of time for performance as is granted to Summit under the DBFO Contracts in respect of any obligation under the DBFO Contracts delegated to Serco under this Agreement.
- 21.2 If either party shall seek to rely on this Clause 21, it shall as soon as reasonably practicable give notice to the other with all available particulars of the act or matter claimed as a Force Majeure event or a Suspension Event. The party so affected shall take all reasonable steps to remedy or mitigate the failure to perform and keep the other party informed of the steps so being taken.
- 21.3 If a Force Majeure or a Suspension Event occurs then payment will be dealt with under paragraph 7 of Part 2 of the Schedule.

- 21.4 If Serco is unable as a result of the event of Force Majeure or the Suspension Event, to provide any of the Services, Summit may at its own cost obtain the affected Services from any third party until Serco resumes the provision of the affected Services. Serco shall give such assistance and information to that third party which is reasonably necessary to enable that third party to provide the affected Services (and shall procure like co-operation from each Permitted Sub-Contractor) but neither Serco nor its Permitted Sub-Contractors shall in so doing be obliged to reveal any commercially sensitive information or make available any Proprietary Information.
- 21.5 If either party is unable to perform all or any material part of its obligations under this Agreement as a consequence of Force Majeure for a continuous period in excess of nine months, either party may, following consultation with a view to resolving the matter for a period of not less than 60 days, terminate this Agreement by giving one month's prior notice in writing and the compensation provisions in Clause 20 shall apply.

22. INDEMNITIES

- 22.1 Serco shall indemnify Summit and/or, (at Summit's direction,) any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts on demand and hold them harmless against all costs, damages, losses, claims, demands, expenses and liabilities (including reasonable legal and other professional expenses) incurred by them:-
 - 22.1.1 as a direct result of any claim for or in respect of the death or personal injury of any person employed or engaged by Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts or any other person in each case if and to the extent that it is caused by Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement;
 - 22.1.2 in repairing or reinstating or replacing any assets owned by or in the possession of Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts which have been lost or damaged if and to the extent that such loss or damage has been caused by Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement;

- 22.1.3 as a direct result of any Prosecution against Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts brought against them as a result of the breach or non-performance of any obligations of Serco under this Agreement;
- 22.1.4 in respect of any increase in insurance premiums or policy excesses as a result of any claims made on account of any matter for which Serco is responsible under the indemnities in this Clause 22.1;
- 22.1.5 as a result of any damages or compensation payable to any workmen or other person in the employment of Serco or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement;
- 22.1.6 as a result of a breach by Serco or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement of its obligations under this Agreement including, but not limited to any costs, losses and liabilities suffered by Summit under or in connection with the Project Documents, including (without limitation) any reduction or deductions of sums payable to Summit by the Trust pursuant to the DBFO Contracts, any increase in the amounts payable by Summit under the Finance Facilities Agreements including for these purposes the inter-company loan agreement between Summit and the Subsidiary and any costs, losses or expenses arising as a result of the acceleration of Financial Indebtedness; and
- 22.1.7 as set out in Clauses 3.10, 4.2, 10.2.3, 10.17, 15.6, 19.5, 23.4, and Part 8 of the Schedule;

provided always that:

- Serco will not be obliged to pay more than once for the same costs, loss or damage;
- (b) in the event that any costs, loss or damage are incurred by any person for whom Summit is responsible under this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts which is recoverable under any indemnity in or referred to in this Clause 22.1, then Summit shall either be entitled to

recover those costs or that loss or damage from Serco hereunder on behalf of and as agent for that person or shall direct Serco to, in which case Serco shall, indemnify the relevant person directly in respect of those costs or that loss or damage.

- 22.2 Subject to Clause 22.3, Summit shall indemnify Serco (or, at the direction of Serco, its Permitted Sub-contractors) on demand and hold them harmless against all costs, damages, losses, claims, demands, expenses and liabilities (including reasonable legal and other professional expenses) incurred by them:-
 - 22.2.1 as a direct result of any claim for or in respect of the death or personal injury of any person employed or engaged by Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors or any patients or visitors to the Hospital or any other person if and to the extent that it is caused by Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts:
 - 22.2.2 in repairing or reinstating or replacing any assets which are owned by or in the possession of Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors which have been lost or damaged if and to the extent that such loss or damage has been caused by Summit or any person for whom Summit is responsible in terms of this Agreement or the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts;
 - 22.2.3 as a direct result of any Prosecution brought against Serco or any Permitted Subcontractor as a result of the breach or non-performance of Summit's obligations under this Agreement or the Trust's obligations under the DBFO Contracts;
 - 22.2.4 as a result of the breach or non-observance by the Trust or any persons for whom it is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts of any of its obligations under the DBFO Contracts:
 - 22.2.5 as a result of a breach by Summit or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement of its obligations under this Agreement; and
 - 22.2.6 as set out in Clauses 12.5, 15.7 and paragraph 3 of Part 8 of the Schedule;

provided always that:-

- (a) Serco shall, to the extent that any such matter arises where Summit is liable to indemnify Serco or any of its Permitted Sub-contractors in terms of Clauses 22.2.1. 22.2.2 or 22.2.3 claim under the relevant insurance policy (or policies) effected and maintained by Summit or Serco in terms of Part 3 of the Schedule and use all reasonable endeavours to pursue such claims and, to the extent that such recovery is made, Summit's liability under this Clause 22.2 shall be reduced accordingly or, to the extent Summit has already indemnified Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors. Serco shall reimburse such amounts to Summit not to exceed the amount paid by Summit provided that Summit shall be obliged to indemnify Serco for all reasonable costs incurred in connection with making such claims but without prejudice to Serco's rights under this Clause 22.2 to the extent that no recovery is made under such insurance (including to the extent of any policy excesses);
- (b) Summit shall not be obliged to pay more than once for the same costs, loss or damage;
- (c) in the event that any costs, loss or damage are incurred by any Permitted Sub-contractor which are recoverable under any indemnity in or referred to in this Clause 22.2, then Serco shall either be entitled to recover that loss or damage from Summit hereunder on behalf of and as agent for such Permitted Sub-contractor or shall direct Summit to, in which case Summit shall, indemnify the Permitted Sub-contractor directly in respect of those costs or that loss or damage;
- (d) in the case of Clause 22.2.4 the liability of Summit shall be limited to the additional costs reasonably and properly incurred by Serco and its Permitted Sub-Contractors in the performance of Serco's obligations under this Agreement.
- 22.3 To the extent that any liability or obligation of Summit whether under Clause 22.2 or otherwise arising pursuant to this Agreement relates to any act or omission or default of the Trust or any person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts or any act or omission or default of a sub-contractor of Summit (other than Serco), including, without limitation, the Approved Service Provider providing the Equipment Services and/or the Contractor, Serco shall be entitled to recover from Summit (under any indemnity set out

or referred to in Clause 22.2 or otherwise as a result of any claim arising pursuant to this Agreement) only to the extent of and no more than the Recovery Amount. In this Clause 22.3, the "Recovery Amount" means the amount (net of any costs of recovery properly incurred which have not been recovered by Summit from the Trust or such sub-contractor, or Serco, provided that for these purposes, costs incurred at Serco's direction or in complying with Serco's directions shall be deemed to have been properly incurred) which Summit is entitled to recover under and in accordance with the DBFO Contracts or the relevant sub-contract (as agreed or determined thereunder), as the case may be, in respect of the event or circumstances giving rise to Summit's obligation to indemnify Serco under this Agreement or any claim by Serco against Summit hereunder. Summit may satisfy any of the indemnities set out or referred to in Clause 22.2 by procuring that another person indemnifies Serco directly in respect of any such claim. The conduct of any proceedings by or on behalf of Summit against the Trust or any such sub-contractor as referred to above shall be carried out in accordance with Clause 22.6 below.

- Where either party makes a claim under any indemnity set out or referred to in this Clause 22, that party shall take all reasonable steps to avoid or mitigate the costs, loss and/or damage in respect of which such claim is made.
- 22.5 Subject to Clauses 22.3 and 22.6, if any claim is made or action brought against either party ("the Indemnified") by any third party arising out of the matters indemnified under this Clause 22, the other party ("the Indemnifier") shall be promptly notified thereof and may at its own expense conduct all negotiations for the settlement thereof and any litigation or other proceedings that may arise therefrom. The Indemnified shall not, unless and until the Indemnifier has failed within a reasonable period in the circumstances to take over the conduct of the negotiations, litigation or other proceedings, make any settlement of or admission in respect of such claim or action. The Indemnifier shall be responsible for all costs associated with the conduct of such negotiations, litigation or other proceedings and shall further indemnify the Indemnified from and against all costs, liabilities and expenses which may be suffered or incurred by the Indemnified in respect thereof. The Indemnifier shall keep the Indemnified fully informed of the conduct of all negotiations, litigation or other proceedings and the Indemnified shall provide all reasonable assistance, at the cost of the Indemnifier (but excluding the costs of reasonable management time), to the Indemnifier for the purpose of contesting such claim or action and in connection with such negotiations, litigation or other proceedings. Serce agrees that Summit may further pass the conduct of

any such claims or actions to its Approved Service Providers, Permitted Sub-contractors, the Contractor or the Trust in which case, subject as aforesaid, Serco shall provide all reasonable assistance to such Approved Service Providers. Permitted Sub-contractors, the Contractor or the Trust in accordance with this Clause.

- 22.6 In circumstances where Serco's entitlement to recover from Summit under any indemnity or otherwise pursuant to this Agreement is limited in terms of Clause 22.3, the following provisions shall apply:-
 - 22.6.1 Serco shall notify Summit of its claim against Summit without avoidable delay and of its intention to conduct a claim in accordance with Clause 22.6.2 below against the Trust or the person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts or the relevant sub-contractor as appropriate (and in any event within 1 month of becoming aware of the occurrence of the event giving rise to such claim) and shall supply a copy of the relevant documents to Summit;
 - 22.6.2 subject to the provisions of this Clause, on the giving of the notice pursuant to Clause 22.6.1, Serco shall be entitled, at its costs, to conduct the claim against the Trust or the person for whom the Trust is responsible in terms of the DBFO Contracts or the relevant sub-contractor as appropriate in the name of Summit and shall have the conduct of any incidental negotiations and Summit shall give Serco or its nominee all reasonable co-operation, access and assistance, at the cost of Serco, for the purposes of the conduct of such claim provided that Summit is indemnified to its reasonable satisfaction in respect of any costs, expenses and liabilities it may suffer or incur as a result of the conduct of the claim by Serco and Serco shall keep Summit fully informed and shall consult with Summit about the conduct of any such claim;
 - 22.6.3 if, in the reasonable opinion of Summit, it becomes apparent that the claim relates to wider issues affecting more than one of Summit and/or Summit's sub-contractors then Summit may notify Serco that it is taking over the conduct of such claim and of any incidental negotiations and, upon receipt of such notice, Serco shall take all steps reasonably necessary to transfer the conduct of such claim to Summit and shall provide Summit with all reasonable co-operation, access and assistance for the purposes of such claim. Summit shall keep Serco fully informed and shall consult with Serco about the conduct of such claims and shall use all reasonable endeavours.

to pursue such claim and Serco's right to indemnification shall include all reasonable costs incurred by it in the conduct of the claim by it until transfer of the conduct of the claim to Summit:

22.6.4 if Serco fails to give notice to Summit that it wishes to conduct a claim pursuant to Clause 22.6.2 within the one month period referred to in Clause 22.6.1 above. Summit shall be entitled to conduct such claim and to defend, compromise or settle such claim as its sees fit.

23. LIABILITIES/REMEDIES

200

- Subject to Clause 23.2, the maximum aggregate liability of Serco in respect of (i) all claims under Clauses 4.2, 10.2.3, 10.17, 22.1.4 (to the extent arising otherwise than as a result of Serco breach), 22.1.6, and 23.4, (ii) all deductions made under paragraphs 2 to 5 (inclusive) of Part 2 of the Schedule and (iii) additional costs agreed or determined under Clause 23.3 shall be limited to and shall in no event exceed £2,000,000 (Indexed from April 1996) provided that:-
 - 23.1.1 there shall be disregarded or added back in for the purposes of calculating this limit on liability any amounts recovered under any insurance policy or from a third party and Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours to effect such recovery and shall promptly notify Summit of any such recovery;
 - 23.1.2 deductions under paragraph 4 (No Substantive Service) and 5 (Self help) of Part 2 of the Schedule shall be reduced (for the purposes of calculating this limit on liability) by an amount equal to any net saving in Serco's costs relating to the matter the subject of deduction;
 - 23.1.3 there shall be disregarded or added back in for the purpose of calculating this limit on liability costs the subject of any claim to the extent these would have been incurred by Serco if the circumstances giving rise to the claim had not arisen;

and the maximum aggregate remaining liability of Serco in terms of this Clause at any time and from time to time, taking into account at such time claims and deductions made and costs incurred, adjustments made or to be made and indexation, is referred to in this Agreement as the "Serco Residual Cap". Serco shall provide to Summit such information

and evidence and access to such records as Summit may reasonably require to determine the amount of the Serco Residual Cap from time to time including, without limitation, information relating to all costs referred to in this Clause 23.1. Serco shall further notify Summit in writing with each invoice submitted in terms of paragraph 8 of Part 2 of the Schedule its calculation of the amount of the Serco Residual Cap at that time (but, for the avoidance of doubt, Serco's calculation may be disputed at any time by Summit). Any such dispute shall be determined in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

- 23.2 If at any time this Agreement has become terminable by Summit on account of Serco default in circumstances where Serco could reasonably be treated as having constructively abandoned its responsibilities under this Agreement, the Serco Residual Cap shall thereupon be deemed to become £3,000,000 (Indexed from April 1996) and, for the avoidance of doubt, no account shall be taken in ascertaining the amount of the Serco Residual Cap of any liabilities incurred by Serco prior to that point in time.
- Serco shall notify Summit from time to time in writing of the amount of any additional costs incurred by it in performing the Services as a result of the occurrence of a Legislative Change requiring a change in the Output Specification, other than an Eligible Change, and shall provide to Summit all information and evidence as Summit may reasonably require to substantiate such notification. The parties shall endeavour in good faith to agree the amount of such additional costs but, failing such agreement within ten Business Days of receipt by Summit of such notice from Serco, either party may refer the matter to the Dispute Resolution Procedure for determination.
- 23.4 If:-
 - 23.4.1 this Agreement is terminated by Summit under Clause 18; or
 - 23.4.2 this Agreement terminates under Clause 6.2 as a result of a breach of this Agreement by Serco or any act or omission of Serco or any person for whom Serco is responsible in terms of this Agreement; or
 - 23.4.3 Summit terminates the provision by Serco of any one or more Services under Clause 18.9;

then Serco shall indemnify Summit on demand from and against all losses, liabilities, claims, costs and expenses suffered or incurred by Summit as a result of, or in connection with, the termination of this Agreement or such Service or Services, as the case may be, including, without limitation, costs in relation to obtaining a replacement service provider to perform the Service or Services on the terms of this Agreement as are additional to those which would have been incurred by Summit pursuant to this Agreement but for termination of this Agreement or the Service or Services, as the case may be and any costs, losses and liabilities suffered by Summit under or in connection with the Project Documents, including (without limitation) any reductions or deductions of sums payable to Summit by the Trust pursuant to the DBFO Contracts, any increase in the amounts payable by Summit under the Finance Facilities Agreements including for these purposes the inter-company loan agreement between Summit and the Subsidiary and any costs, losses or expenses arising as a result of the acceleration of Financial Indebtedness.

- 23.5 Summit shall not be liable to Serco for any loss of profit, loss of business or financing costs suffered or incurred by Serco or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement as a result of any breach of this Agreement by Summit.
- 23.6 Serco shall not be liable to Summit for any costs, losses or liabilities under the Finance Facilities Agreement suffered or incurred by Summit or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement as a result of any breach of this Agreement by Serco provided that the provisions of this Clause 23.6 shall not apply to any claims brought under the Clauses referred to in Clause 23.1(i) of this Agreement
- 23.7 Each party shall take all reasonable steps to mitigate any loss it may suffer as a result of the performance or failure to perform by the other party of this Agreement.

24. AVAILABILITY

- Without prejudice to Serco's obligations under this Agreement, Serco shall so perform its obligations under this Agreement that none of the Affected Areas as defined in Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions shall at any time be Unavailable as a result (wholly or partly) of any of the following:-
 - 24.1.1. failure by Serco properly to carry out its obligations under this Agreement in respect of Estates Maintenance Services;

- 24.1.2 any other breach of this Agreement or act or omission on the part of Serco, or any person for whom it is responsible under this Agreement.
- 24.2 Without prejudice to the other provisions of this Agreement, if any Affected Area becomes Unavailable, Serco shall discharge its obligation in relation to Estates Maintenance Services so as to minimise the Unavailability and to remedy the Unavailability as soon as reasonably practicable.
- 24.3 Serco shall promptly copy to Summit any notices served upon Summit or Serco (at the Help Desk or otherwise) pursuant to the DBFO Contracts.

25. **DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURE**

The provisions of Part 9 of the Schedule shall apply with regard to any difference or dispute ("a Dispute") of whatever nature between Summit of the one part and Serco of the other part arising under the Agreement (including, without limitation, any question of interpretation).

NOTICES

400

26.1 Any notice or other communication to be given by one party to another under, or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall be communicated as follows:- 26.1.1 if to Summit:

Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited

c/o Dr. William Moyes

The British Linen Bank Limited

PO Box 49

4 Melville Street Edinburgh EH3 7NZ

Fax No: 0131 - 243 - 8391

Copy to:

Mr M. J. Collard, McAlpine Healthcare Limited, Eaton

Court, Maylands Avenue, Hemel Hempstead, Herts HP2

7TR

Fax No: 01442 - 230024

26.1.2 if to Serco:

Mr John Jeffery Serco Limited Alderney House No. 4 Sandy Lane Teddington

Teddington

Middlesex TW11 0DU Fax No: 0181 614 3737

Copy to:

Mr D. Smith, Serco Health Limited, Alderney House, No. 4

Sandy Lane, Teddington, Middlesex TW11 0DU

 $\lambda, |\hat{x}| \geq$

Fax No: 0181 614 3737

or, in either case, to such other addresses and/or facsimile number in the United Kingdom and/or marked for such other attention as may from time to time be specified by the relevant party to the other, by notice given in accordance with this Clause 26, for the purposes of this Clause 26.1.

- 26.2 Any notice or other communication to be given by one party to the other under, or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall, unless otherwise specified, be in writing and shall be given by letter delivered by hand or sent by first class pre-paid post or recorded delivery or registered post or by facsimile transmission and shall be deemed to have been received:
 - 26.2.1 in the case of delivery by hand prior to 4.30pm on a Business Day, when delivered and in any other case on the Business Day following the date of delivery; or
 - 26.2.2 in the case of first class pre-paid post or recorded delivery or registered post, on the second Business Day following the day of posting; or

26.2.3 in the case of facsimile where the transmission occurs prior to 4.30pm on a Business Day, on acknowledgement by the addressee's facsimile receiving equipment and in any other case on the Business Day following the day of acknowledgement by the addressee's facsimile receiving equipment.

27. LAW AND JURISDICTION

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Law of Scotland and the parties irrevocably submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session, Scotland and waive any plea of forum non conveniens. The submission in this Clause 27 shall not preclude proceedings in any other court of competent jurisdiction subject always as provided in the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

28. RESTRICTIVE TRADE PRACTICES ACT

Any provision of this Agreement or any agreement or arrangement of which it forms part which is subject to registration under the Restrictive Trade Practices Act 1976 shall not take effect until the date after particulars have been furnished to the Director General of Fair Trading pursuant to Section 24 of that Act.

GENERAL

- 29.1 The rights and obligations under this Agreement may not be assigned, transferred, subcontracted or otherwise disposed of in whole or in part by either party without the prior written consent of the other except:-
 - 29.1.1 to the extent expressly provided in this Agreement;
 - 29.1.2 in the case of Summit, by way of a fixed and/or floating charge or charges given to any Financier, as security for any Financial Indebtedness under the Finance Facilities Agreements; and
 - 29.13 in terms of the Services Direct Agreement.
- 29.2 No amendment to this Agreement shall have effect unless agreed in writing signed by a duly authorised representative of each party. Each party acknowledges that it does not enter into

- this Agreement in reliance on any representation, warranty or other undertaking by any party not expressly set out or referred to in this Agreement.
- 29.3 No delay by or omission of either party in exercising any right, power, privilege or remedy under this Agreement shall operate to impair that right, power, privilege or remedy or be construed as a waiver. Any single or partial exercise of any such right, power, privilege or remedy shall not preclude any other or further exercise or the exercise of any other right, power, privilege or remedy.
- 29.4 Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as establishing or implying a partnership, joint venture or agency.
- 29.5 If any provision in this Agreement shall be or become illegal, invalid or unenforceable, the effectiveness of the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall not be prejudiced or impaired.
- 29.6 Each party shall at the request of the other execute any additional documents and do any other acts or things which may reasonably be required to give effect to this Agreement.
- 29.7 Each party shall be responsible for paying its own costs and expenses in relation to the preparation, execution and implementation of this Agreement, except where expressly provided to the contrary and except for any award of costs or expenses by a competent court or under the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 29.8 This Agreement together with all provisions of the DBFO Contracts referred to in or incorporated by reference into this Agreement constitutes the entire agreement of the parties in relation to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersedes any prior negotiations, proposals, agreements and representations (whether written, oral or implied) relating thereto between the parties or their respective professional advisers.
- No announcement shall be made by either party in connection with this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other, not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed, save as required by law or the requirements of any recognised stock exchange on which the Bonds are traded at any time.

- 29.10 All financial obligations arising in the performance of Serco's obligations under this Agreement shall be the sole responsibility of Serco, except as expressly stated to the contrary in this Agreement.
- 29.11 Except where expressly authorised in writing by Summit, Serco shall not hold itself out as the agent of Summit or the Trust and shall have no power to bind or pledge the credit of or otherwise have any dealings on behalf of either of them. Serco shall not say or do anything that may lead any other person to believe that Serco is acting as the agent of the Trust or Summit.
- 29.12 Subject to Clause 29.1, this Agreement shall enure for the benefit of and be binding on the respective permitted successors in title and permitted assignees of each party, who shall procure that each such transferee executes an agreement with the other party by which the transferee agrees to be bound by this Agreement.
- 29.13 Any sum payable under this Agreement not paid by the due date (or, where payable on demand, on that demand being made) shall (unless otherwise stated or a different rate is specified) bear interest at the Interest Rate calculated on a daily basis with quarterly rests from the due date until the date of actual payment, after as well as before judgement or decree, provided that in any case where it is determined that Summit is entitled to any sum which it would have been entitled to deduct from the Serco Payment or by which Summit would have been entitled to reduce the Serco Payment had the same not been disputed, interest will be payable upon such sum at the Bond Rate calculated on a daily basis with quarterly rests from the date of such Serco Payment until the due date for payment following upon such determination.
- 29.14 29.14.1 Subject to Clause 29.14.3, all references to amounts in this Agreement are references to those amounts exclusive of any VAT which is or may be properly chargeable in relation to any supply for which they form the consideration.
 - 29.14.2 (a) Each party shall pay to the other party an amount equal to any VAT properly chargeable in respect of any supply made to it under this Agreement against delivery of a valid VAT invoice in respect of that supply which, in all material respects, complies with the requirements of Part III of the Value Added Tax Regulations 1995.

- (b) If the amount of the Serco Payment is adjusted pursuant to Part 2 of the Schedule (or under any other provision of this Agreement) or if a sum of money shall become due for payment by or to Summit any monies payable shall have added to them a sum equal to any appropriate adjustment in respect of the VAT chargeable by reference to the final value of the supply of any goods and/or services under this Agreement and a credit note shall be issued where appropriate for VAT purposes.
- 29.14.3 (a) Where any cost, fee, expense or disbursement is to be indemnified or reimbursed to any party or to be taken into account in any computation, in each case, under this Agreement, the amounts to be indemnified, reimbursed or deducted shall be taken to be the amount of that cost, fee, expense or disbursement net of any VAT chargeable thereon to the extent such VAT is recoverable as input tax by the recipient of any supply to which the cost, fee, expense or disbursement relates.
 - (b) Where (i) any cost, fee, expense or disbursement referred to in Clause 29.14.3(a) above includes an amount in respect of VAT chargeable thereon and (ii) any party (acting reasonably) certifies that it is unable to recover such VAT as input tax from H M Customs & Excise (such certificate to be conclusive and binding, save in the case of manifest error) the cost, fee, expense or disbursement shall, to the extent so certified, be reimbursed, indemnified or taken into account in any computation (as the case may be) together with an amount equal to any VAT chargeable thereon.
- 29.15 Summit and Serco shall, in carrying out their respective obligations under this Agreement, act at all times in good faith.

30. CORRUPT GIFTS AND PAYMENT OF COMMISSION

30.1 Serco warrants that in entering this Agreement it has not (and to the best of its knowledge none of its Permitted Sub-contractors nor the Guarantor have) done any of the following (hereafter "prohibited acts"):-

- 30.1.1 offered, given or agreed to give any director, member, employee or representative of the Trust any gift or consideration of any kind as an inducement or reward:-
 - 30.1.1.1 for doing or not doing (or for having done or not having done) any action in relation to the obtaining or performance of this Agreement or the DBFO Contracts; or
 - 30.1.1.2 for showing or not showing favour or disfavour to any person in relation to this Agreement or the DBFO Contracts:
- 30.1.2 entered into this Agreement in connection with which commission has been paid or has been agreed to be paid by it or on its behalf, or to its knowledge, to any director, member, employee or representative of the Trust unless before the Execution Date particulars of any such commission and of the terms and conditions of any such agreement for the payment thereof have been disclosed in writing to the Trust and Summit.
- 30.2 Nothing in this Clause 30 shall prevent the Guarantor, Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors from paying any proper commission or bonus to their employees pursuant to their terms of employment.

SET OFF

Subject as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement or as required by law, all sums due under this Agreement shall be paid in full without set-off, counter-claim, withholding or other deduction save that there may be deducted therefrom any sums which have been determined pursuant to the Dispute Resolution Procedure or by a competent court to be due and payable or previously agreed to be due and payable.

31.2 If any sum, other than interest, payable by either party to the other party in accordance with this Agreement pursuant to any indemnity obligation or otherwise pursuant to or in connection with any breach of contract shall be subject to a charge to taxation in the hands of the recipient, the sum payable shall be increased to such sum as will ensure that after payment of such taxation the recipient shall be left with a sum equal to the sum that it would have received in the absence of such charge to taxation, provided that the payer shall not be required to make an increased payment (a "Tax Payment") under this Clause 31.2 to the

extent that the Tax Payment represents taxation chargeable in respect of the profit element due to the recipient in respect of any amounts payable by either party to the other party pursuant to this Agreement provided further that this Clause shall not apply to payments to be made by Summit under Clause 20 nor to increase any sum payable beyond any limit on that payment expressly provided for in this Agreement.

NEW SERVICES

Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent either the Trust or Summit from entering into arrangements with third parties for the provision of services which are not Services, and neither the Trust nor Summit is obliged to offer the provision of such services to Serco first or at all provided that, where the Trust consults with Summit, Summit shall consult with Serco with regard to the Trust's requirements for such services where it is given sufficient time by the Trust to do so.

33. INVALIDITY

-- -

- 33.1 If any of Clauses 3.5, 20.6, 22.3, and Paragraph 8.5 of Part 2 to the Schedule of this Agreement is or are held to be or are rendered void or ineffective or will otherwise be unenforceable on the part of Summit by or as a result of any Applicable Law then the parties hereby agree that any such clause or clauses of this Agreement so held or rendered shall be of no further force and effect and this Agreement shall be construed and interpreted as if such clauses do not form part of this Agreement.
- 33.2.1 If, in respect of any amount to which Clauses 3.5, 20.6, 22.3, and paragraph 8.5 of Part 2 of the Schedule of this Agreement applies, the restrictions to entitlement referred to in Clauses 3.5, 20.6, 22.3, and paragraph 8.5 of Part 2 of the Schedule of this Agreement are held to be or are rendered void or ineffective or will otherwise be unenforceable on the part of Summit (an "Act Event"), then Serco and Summit agree that, notwithstanding the other provisions of this Agreement, the due date for payment of any Additional Amount under this Agreement shall be sixty (60) days after the date that, but for this provision, such amount would have been payable.
- 33.2.2 For the purposes of this Clause 33.2, an "Additional Amount" is an amount equal to the difference between the amount that Serco is entitled to receive under this Agreement and the amount that Serco would have been entitled to recover under this Agreement if the restrictions to entitlement referred to in Clauses 3.5, 20.6, 22.3, and paragraph 8.5 of Part 2

of the Schedule of this Agreement had not been held to be or rendered void, ineffective or otherwise unenforceable, as determined by Summit's Contract Officer acting reasonably and with reference to any relevant rates or prices set out in this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF this Agreement consisting of this and the preceding 66 pages together with the Schedule is executed as follows:-

SUBSCRIBED for and on behalf of

at Lewbow

SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

16k day of June 1998 by

SATTUMMEN SWARM RITH LAA

One of its directors in the presence of:

OLLA CARLA TARACE Address

AND BARRALL TARACE Address

ADDRESS ADDRE

This is the Schedule referred to in the Services Sub-Contract between Summit Healthcare (Law) Limited and Serco Limited

THE SCHEDULE

PART 1

SERVICES DURING COMMISSIONING PROCEDURE

Section A

- Serco shall, during the Commissioning Period at the Hospital, undertake the following matters:-
- (a) a deep clean and, where appropriate, clinical cleaning being the cleaning to be carried out following the builders' clean in order to bring the Hospital to the standard of cleanliness required in the Output Specification ("Deep Clean"). For the avoidance of doubt the Deep Clean will be a single event occurring prior to the Services Commencement Date (or if the Commissioning Services are delayed in the circumstances detailed in Part 7 of the Schedule to the Project Agreement prior to the Operational Date) and not a recurring event;
- (b) the same obligations as the Estates Maintenance Services (but excluding the Performance Measurement System) ("Interim Estates Services")
- (c) security services to the extent of four persons during the day and evening and two persons at night, including receipt/responsibility for keys and responsibility for permitting access to the Hospital to persons permitted access by Summit in accordance with a programme drawn up by Summit and notified to Serco daily at least 24 hours in advance, compliance by its security personnel with that programme such that, without prejudice to the foregoing, Serco shall not permit or refuse access other than in accordance with that programme unless otherwise instructed by the Summit Contract Officer ("Interim Security Services"); and
- (d) such other matters and services as Summit may request including matters and services requested of Summit after 90 days from the Contractual Practical Completion Date up to the Operational Date ("the Additional Services").

- Serco shall further during the Commissioning Period (without the right to additional payment therefor):-
- (a) install a computerised Planned Preventative Maintenance System and prepare hard copy log books in such form as may be approved by Summit acting reasonably;
- (b) receive from the Trust the Autocad Station at the Site:
- (c) make available its staff for training on systems by the Contractor on the basis of a programme to be agreed.

Section B

In consideration of performance by Serco of its obligations under Clause 4.1 and Section A of this Part of the Schedule, Summit shall in respect of the Commissioning Period make payment to Serco as follows:-

- (a) Serco shall not be entitled to any additional payment in respect of the Deep Clean;
- (b) the additional sum of £19,889 (Indexed from 1 April 1996) in respect of Interim Security Services;
- (c) the sum of £214,941 (Indexed from 1 April 1996) in respect of the Interim Estates Services plus the cost incurred by Serco of all Components irrespective of their cost during the Commissioning Period in accordance with and subject to the other provisions of Part 6 of the Schedule to this Agreement; and
- (d) the sum of £45,000 (Indexed from 1 April 1996) in respect of the consumables and management of the above services; and
- (e) the costs properly incurred by or on behalf of Serco in the provision of the Additional Services (excluding any profit) as demonstrated to Summit on an open book basis ("the Additional Costs") plus a margin of 10% of the Additional Costs provided that Serco shall, and shall procure that its sub-contractors shall, use all reasonable endeavours to minimise the Additional Costs consistent with its obligations under this Agreement and provided that no

Additional Costs shall be payable in respect of any Additional Services requested by Summit as a result of any breach by Serco of its obligations hereunder.

Within five Business Days after the end of each calendar month during the Commissioning Period (or within five Business Days of expiry of the Commissioning Period, as the case may be) Serco shall provide an invoice to Summit for the amounts due to Serco in respect of the preceding calendar month (being the amounts referred to in paragraphs (b)-(d) of Section B as apportioned on a pro-rata basis between each month of the Commissioning Period (or part thereof) together with such Additional Costs as defined in paragraph (e) above incurred by Serco in the preceding month and Serco shall provide to Summit all supporting information and evidence of such amounts due by Summit as Summit may reasonably require. Summit will pay such invoice within ten Business Days thereafter including any VAT (if applicable) due thereon.

The final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to this Section B shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5.

Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this Section B (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts) (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement) Summit shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.

Section C

Without prejudice to Clause 11.2.6, Serco shall not be responsible for any failure to perform its obligations under Section A above to the extent that such failure arises from:-

- (a) Serco's inability to obtain appropriate access for its personnel for training and access for personnel of the Trust prior to and during the Contractor's commissioning of the plant and the Hospital;
- (b) Serco's inability to obtain access to the Hospital to witness the testing and commissioning of the plant and equipment and provided that (after the Transition Commencement Date) Serco shall make available appropriate personnel to witness such in accordance with the

Validation/Testing schedule developed in accordance with the requirements of paragraph 1.1 of Part 5 of the schedule to the Development Agreement;

- (c) Summit's failure to provide reasonable training on the operation of the plant in accordance with the proposal referred to in Clause 3.11.2 commensurate with the requirements of an experienced facilities management provider (and provided that Serco shall make appropriate personnel available for such training);
- (d) Summit's failure to implement the Validation/Testing schedule referred to above; and
- (e) if Summit or any persons for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement interferes with Serco in the performance of its obligations in terms of this Part 1 of the Schedule,

save in each case as a result of any act or omission of Serco or as a result of any breach by it of its obligations bereunder.

PART 2

PAYMENT

Serco Payment

Subject to the provisions of paragraphs 2 to 7 (inclusive) of this Part 2 and the other provisions of this Agreement, Summit shall pay to Serco in respect of each Month during the Initial Term in accordance with the provisions of this Part 2, the sum ("the Serco Payment") being the aggregate of the following amounts (each adjusted so far as applicable by the Change Provisions) for that Month:-

- 1.1 the Indexed Services Total less the Management Portion ("the Serco Capacity Element"); and
- the Usage Element (excluding the Utilities Payment) less the Management Portion ("the Serco Usage Element");

provided that, if any Service ceases to be provided by Serco under this Agreement, Serco shall cease to be entitled to payment for that Service and the necessary adjustments shall be made to this Clause and provided further that no deductions shall be made under paragraphs 2 to 6 (inclusive) unless and until the same shall have been agreed by Serco or determined to be due under the Disputes Resolution Procedure applicable to Disputes between the Trust and Summit under the DBFO Contracts.

2. Performance Deductions - Unavailability

Summit shall be entitled to deduct from the Serco Payment the amount of any Unavailability Deductions arising as a result of breach of Serco's obligations under this Agreement or otherwise recover such Unavailability Deductions from Serco which recovery shall be made at Summit's discretion either by deducting such amount from the Serco Payment payable in respect of any subsequent Month or Months (which amount shall be taken into account and deducted on the relevant invoice(s) to be provided by Serco in accordance with paragraph 8.1 below) or by recovery of such amount as a debt due from Serco which amount shall become due and payable by Serco within 5 days of written demand in respect thereof by Summit.

3. Performance Deductions - Performance Measurement System

Summit shall be entitled to reduce the Serco Payment applicable in any Month by the PMS Deduction for that Month or otherwise recover the PMS Deductions from Serco which recovery shall be made at Summit's discretion either by deducting such amount from the Serco Payment payable in respect of any subsequent Month or Months (which amount shall be taken into account and deducted on the relevant invoice(s) to be provided by Serco in accordance with paragraph 8.1 below) or by recovery of such amount as a debt due from Serco which amount shall become due and payable by Serco within 5 days of written demand in respect thereof by Summit.

4. Performance Deductions - No Substantive Service

Summit shall be entitled to reduce the Serco Payment applicable in any Month by the aggregate of all Relevant Deductions in respect of the Month or Months to which the Period or Periods relate calculated in accordance with the procedure for calculating such deductions set out in paragraph 9 of Part A to the Schedule to the General Provisions (any allocation of such deductions between Months being on a pro rata basis) or otherwise recover all Relevant Deductions from Serco which recovery shall be made at Summit's discretion either by deducting such amount from the Serco Payment payable in respect of any subsequent Month or Months (which amount shall be taken into account and deducted on the relevant invoice(s) to be provided by Serco in accordance with paragraph 8.1 below) or by recovery of such amount as a debt due from Serco which amount shall become due and payable by Serco within 5 days of written demand in respect thereof by Summit.

Self Help

Summit shall be entitled to reduce the Serco Payment applicable in any Month by the aggregate of all costs incurred by Summit under Provision 16.2 of the General Provisions or under Clause 10.18 in respect of that Month or otherwise recover such costs from Serco which recovery shall be made at Summit's discretion either by deducting such amount from the Serco Payment payable in respect of any subsequent Month or Months (which amount shall be taken into account and deducted on the relevant invoice(s) to be provided by Serco in accordance with paragraph 8.1 below) or by recovery of such amount as a debt due from Serco which amount shall become due and payable by Serco within 5 days of written demand in respect thereof by Summit.

6. Industrial Action

Summit shall be entitled to reduce the Serco Payment applicable in any Month by any amounts deducted from the Unitary Payment by the Trust in accordance with paragraph 9.9 of Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions in that Month or otherwise recover such amounts from Serco which recovery shall be made at Summit's discretion either by deducting such amount from the Serco Payment payable in respect of any subsequent Month or Months (which amount shall be taken into account and deducted on the relevant invoice(s) to be provided by Serco in accordance with paragraph 8.1 below) or by recovery of such amount as a debt due from Serco which amount shall become due and payable by Serco within 5 days of written demand in respect thereof by Summit.

7. Force Majeure

During any period when paragraph 10.3 of Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions applies, Serco shall:-

- (a) for the first six weeks thereof be entitled, in substitution for any amounts otherwise due to it pursuant to paragraph I of this Part 2, to all costs reasonably, properly and necessarily incurred by Serco in respect of the period in question in performing the Services in compliance with this Agreement excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, all loss of profit of Serco and its Permitted Sub-contractors; and
- (b) thereafter be entitled to payment in terms of paragraph 1 of this Part 2 disapplying any Additional Unavoidable Services Operating Costs as referred to in paragraph 10 of Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions except to the extent such Additional Unavoidable Services Operating Costs constitute costs incurred by Serco; and

Serco shall have an obligation to mitigate its costs incurred in performing the Services and, in doing so, shall comply with the instructions of the Trust.

Payment Procedure

8.1 Serco shall provide Summit as soon as reasonably practicable and in any event within 5 Business Days of the final day of each Month with an invoice for the Serco Payment applicable for that Month itemising the amount of each of the Serco Capacity Element and

- the Serco Usage Element and any amounts to be deducted therefrom pursuant to paragraphs 2 to 6 (inclusive) of this Part 2.
- 8.2 Summit shall pay to Serco the amounts due to Serco pursuant to this Part 2 on or prior to the date falling five Business Days after the end of the Month following the Month to which the payment relates or, if later, within 15 Business Days after receipt by Summit of the invoice issued pursuant to paragraph 8.1.
- 8.3 Each of Summit and Serco shall have the right at reasonable hours and on giving reasonable notice to the other to examine the books and records of the other, or, in the case of Serco, any relevant Permitted Sub-contractor, to the extent necessary to verify the accuracy of any information provided pursuant to this Part 2 and Serco shall permit the Trust to examine its books and records, and those of its sub-contractors where the Trust so requires in terms of paragraph 12.5 of Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions.
- 8.4 Within 5 Business Days after the expiry or termination of this Agreement, Serco will pay to Summit any overpayment of the Serco Payment as a consequence of any deductions under paragraphs 2 to 6 (inclusive) not having been made.
- Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Part 2, Serce shall not be entitled to receive, in respect of amounts payable to it pursuant to this Part 2, any amounts greater than those which Summit is entitled to recover from the Trust and which are referable to the payments due to Serce pursuant to this Part 2 in accordance with Paragraph 12 of Part A of the Schedule to the General Provisions (as agreed or determined thereunder) (but without prejudice to Serce's right to pursue claims for any reduction or shortfall directly against the Trust pursuant to Clause 22.6 as applicable).
- 8.6 The final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to paragraph 8.2 of this Part 2 of the Schedule to this Agreement shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5.
- 8.7 Within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due hereunder (or would have become due if Serco had carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other contracts) (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement) Summit shall

provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated.

9. Change

It is envisaged that any adjustments to payments under the DBFO Contracts consequent upon a Change the subject of Clause 10.5 will be made to the Indexed Services Total and/or the Usage Element but, if this is not the case, then appropriate adjustments shall be made to paragraph 1 of this Part 2.

PART 3

INSURANCE

SECTION A - SUMMIT INSURANCE

Insured Risks

- 1.1 Subject to paragraph 6, Summit shall effect and maintain in full force and effect the following insurances during the period commencing on the Contractual Practical Completion Date and ending on the expiry of the Initial Term:-
 - 1.1.1 all risks insurance for the buildings and all other insurable assets of Summit and Serco comprised in the Hospital and the Site to their full replacement value, naming Summit and amongst others Serco as appropriate, as the insured parties;
 - 1.1.2 at least six months business interruption cover;
 - 1.1.3 third party legal liability insurance in respect of loss or damage to any property or death of or injury to any person with a minimum amount of cover for each occurrence of at least £50,000,000, (Indexed from Financia) Close) and naming Summit and amongst others Serco, as appropriate, as the insured parties;
 - 1.1.4 employers' liability insurance for Summit only to comply with the Employer's Liability (Compulsory Insurance) Act 1969 or any amendment or re-enactment thereof:
 - 1.1.5 such other insurances as are required by law to be taken out by Summit.

Insurance Terms

All insurances required to be effected under paragraph 1 of Section A of this Part 3 shall be effected with a reputable insurer(s), in such form and on such terms as Serco has approved (acting reasonably) under this paragraph 2 provided that it shall be deemed unreasonable for Serco to withhold its consent to (i) any of the terms envisaged in the Insurance Report prepared for Summit by Sedgwicks dated March 1998 and copied to Serco prior to the Execution Date or (ii) any insurances so far as taken out in accordance with the requirements of the Collateral Deed. Not less than 14 days (save in case of emergency when such notice

as is practicable will be given) before any insurances are effected under paragraph 1 of Section A of this Part 3, Summit shall give notice to Serco of:-

- 2.1.1 the identity of the insurer(s); and
- 2.1.2 a summary of the principal terms and conditions of the proposed insurances (including the amounts of any excesses) or any revision to those insurances;

but shall not, for the avoidance of doubt, unless requested by Serco and such policy documents are available at that time be required to submit the policy documents.

- 2.2 Each policy or contract shall contain provision for 30 days prior written notice of cancellation or non renewal to be given to Serco by the insurers.
- 3. Further Summit Obligations
- 3.1 Summit shall as soon as reasonably practicable provide to Serco a copy of the insurance policy(ies), a copy of the receipt for the premium for the current period of insurance and all notices and certificates of renewal or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to Serco of renewal of the appropriate insurance policies.
- 3.2 Summit and Serco shall and shall procure that any persons for whom they are responsible in terms of this Agreement shall:-
 - 3.2.1 duly perform its obligations under and not knowingly fail to comply with the terms of all policies or other contracts of insurance; and
 - 3.2.2 in particular, but without limitation, insofar as reasonably practicable shall not knowingly do or omit to do anything by which any such policy or contract may be or become void or voidable at the instance of any insurer(s) or which would entitle any insurer(s) to refuse to pay any claim.
- 3.3 Save as otherwise expressly provided, the subsistence of any insurances under this Part 3 shall not relieve Serco from any of its obligations or liabilities to Summit under this Agreement.

4. Application Of Proceeds

The proceeds of any claim to which Serco is entitled under any insurance required to be taken out under paragraph I above shall be applied in satisfaction of the third party claim in reinstatement of the damage or in reimbursement of the specific insured loss unless otherwise agreed in writing by Summit, any of its other sub-contractors named as insured on the relevant policy, Serco, Financiers and the Trust or as otherwise required pursuant to the Finance Facilities Agreements.

5. Costs

Serco shall be responsible for payment (limited to £500 (Indexed from Financial Close per claim) of all excesses under the insurance policies for physical loss of or damage to property taken out under paragraph 1.1.1 of this Section A but shall not, subject as provided in Clause 22.1.4, be responsible for payment of any part of the premium for such insurance policies.

Market Availability

Notwithstanding the foregoing provision of this Section A, Summit shall not be in breach of its obligations under this Agreement in respect of:-

- 6.1 insurances which are the subject of this Section A but are not maintained by Summit:
 - for so long as Summit ceases to be required to insure that risk in terms of Clause 26 of the Project Agreement;
 - (b) for so long as Summit ceases to be required to maintain such insurance in terms of paragraph 6 of Part A of the Third Schedule to the Collateral Deed;

in which case Summit shall not be required to take out that insurance for either Summit, Serco or its Permitted Sub-contractors.

SECTION BE SERCO INSURANCE

1.1 Insured Risks

I.I Serco shall effect and maintain in full force and effect or procure that its sub-contractors effect and maintain in full force and effect the following insurances during the period

commencing on Contractual Practical Completion Date and ending on the expiry of the Initial Term:-

- 1.1.1 employers' liability insurance to comply with the Employer's Liability (Compulsory Insurance) Act 1969 any statutory orders made thereunder or any amendment or reenactment thereof and which is to include a waiver of subrogation against Summit and its contractors, sub-contractors, employees and agents;
- 1.1.2 such other insurances as are required by law to be taken out by Serco or its subcontractors.

Insurance Terms

- 2.1 All insurances required to be effected under paragraph 1 of Section B of this Part 3 shall be effected with a reputable insurer(s), in such form and on such terms as Summit has approved (acting reasonably) under this paragraph 2. Accordingly, not less than 14 days (save in case of emergency when such notice as is practicable will be given) before any insurances are effected under paragraph 1 of Section B of this Part 3, Serco shall submit to Summit for approval (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed):-
 - 2.1.1 the identity of the insurer(s); and
 - 2.1.2 a summary of the principal terms and conditions of the proposed insurances (including the amount of any excesses) or any revision to those insurances;

but shall not, for the avoidance of doubt, unless requested by Summit and such policy documents are available at that time be required to submit the policy documents.

2.2 Each policy or contract shall contain provision for 30 days prior written notice of cancellation or non renewal to be given to Summit by the insurers.

3. Further Serco Obligations

3.1 Serco shall as soon as reasonably practicable provide to Summit a schedule of the principal terms of the insurance policy(ies), a copy of the receipt for the premium for the current period of insurance and all notices and certificates of renewal or other evidence reasonably satisfactory to Summit of renewal of the appropriate insurance policies.

- 3.2 Serco shall and shall procure that its sub-contractors shall:-
 - 3.2.1 duly perform its obligations under and not knowingly fail to comply with the terms of all policies or other contracts of insurance; and
 - 3.2.2 in particular, but without limitation, insofar as reasonably practicable shall not knowingly do or omit to do anything by which any such policy or contract may be or become void or voidable at the instance of any insurer(s) or which would entitle any insurer(s) to refuse to pay any claim.
- 3.3 Save as otherwise expressly provided, the subsistence of any insurances under this Section B of this Part 3 shall not relieve Serco from any of its obligations or liabilities to Summit under this Agreement.

4. Application Of Proceeds

The proceeds of any claim under any insurance required to be taken out under paragraph 1 of this Section B shall be applied in satisfaction of the third party claim or reinstatement of the damage unless otherwise agreed in writing by Serco and Summit.

General

- 5.1 So far as reasonably practicable, Serco shall, and shall procure that its sub-contractors shall, comply with such claims management procedure as Summit may put in place from time to time and as notified to Serco.
- 5.2 Subject to compliance by Summit with its obligations under Section A of this Part 3, Serco and its sub-contractors shall be deemed to be satisfied with any insurance taken out by Summit on their behalf.
- 5.3 Each party shall give to the other prompt notification of any claim with respect to any of the insurance policies referred to in this Part 3 accompanied by full details of the incident giving rise to such claim and shall afford each other all such assistance as may be required for the preparation and negotiation of insurance claims.

- 5.4 Serco and Summit shall comply with all the conditions of such insurance policies and all requirements of insurers in connection with the settlement of claims, the recovery of losses and prevention of accidents, and each shall bear at its own cost the consequences of any failure on its part so to do.
- 5.57 Serco shall, and shall produce that its Permitted Sub-contractors shall, disclose to Summit at not less than monthly intervals all information which may be material in relation to the insurances which Summit has arranged under this Agreement and the DBFO Contracts upon which it or such persons are respectively named as insured until the expiry of such insurances and shall permit Summit to forward all such information to the relevant insurers. Summit shall disclose to Serco when reasonably required all information which may be material in relation to the insurances which Serco has arranged under paragraph 1.1.3 of this Section B and shall permit Serco to forward all such information to the relevant insurers.

400

PART 4

JOINT OPERATING GROUP

1. General

The provisions of this Part 4 shall regulate participation by Summit and Serco in the Joint Operating Group.

2. Liaison

- 2.1 Summit and Serco agree that at least three days prior to each meeting of the Joint Operating Group they shall meet to discuss the items on the agenda for that meeting of the Joint Operating Group.
- 2.2 Serco and Summit undertake to each other that they will act in concert in relation to all issues on which, under paragraph 2.1, they have agreed to do so.

3. Representative on Joint Operating Group

Summit shall produce that one nominee of Serco shall be appointed as a representative to the Joint Operating Group and, if appropriate, produce the removal of any such nominee and appointment of another nominee in his place at the request of Serco.

PART 5

COMPENSATION

SECTION A - SUMMIT BREACH

If this Agreement is terminated in the circumstances envisaged in Clause 20.3 then the Serco Compensation Amount will be calculated according to the following formula:-

$$SCA = a + b + \left(\frac{c}{24} \times 10\% \times 2d\right)$$

where

SCA means the Serco Compensation Amount

- a means the Serco Breakage Costs;
- b means all amounts due and owing or accrued under this Agreement but unpaid at the date of actual termination less all amounts pre-paid which relate to a period after the date of actual termination and all payment deductions accrued but not yet incurred up to the date of actual termination;
- c means the lesser of 24 and the number of whole months remaining until the expiry of the Initial Term; and
- d means the Serco Payment for the previous twelve months less any deductions or reductions made during that period pursuant to paragraphs 2 to 6 inclusive of Part 2 of the Schedule to this Agreement.

Serco Breakage Costs means all costs and liabilities reasonably, properly and necessarily incurred by Serco as a consequence of the termination of this Agreement provided that Serco will (and will use all reasonable endeavours to procure that its Permitted Sub-contractors will) take all reasonable steps to minimise the amount of such costs or damages.

SECTION B - FORCE MAJEURE

If this Agreement is terminated in the circumstances envisaged in Clause 20.4, then the Serco Compensation Amount will be calculated according to the following formula:-

SCA = a + b

as defined above.

PART 6

ESTATES MAINTENANCE

Definitions

In this Part 6 of the Schedule, the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:-

Asset Renewal Plan means the five year rolling plan to be prepared by Summit pursuant to paragraph 3.1;

Component means any item of Group 1 equipment (or any part or parts thereof) and/or the Hospital or any part or parts thereof (but excluding any materials);

Component Threshold means £2,500 (Indexed from April 1996);

Estates Repair means any work of repair, replacement and/or reinstatement of or to the Hospital and/or Group I equipment which is able to be carried out as a discrete task and not comprising Planned Preventative Maintenance, Statutory and Mandatory Inspecting and Testing, First Line Maintenance and excluding the renewal of assets as set out in the Asset Renewal Plan:

Qualifying Serco Estates Repair means a Serco Estates Repair for which either (i) the prime cost of a Component necessary to effect such repair exceeds the Component Threshold or (ii) the prime cost of 5 or less of the same Components all of which are necessary to effect such repair (but in each case excluding VAT) exceeds the Component Threshold;

Serco Estates Repair means any Estates Repair the cost of which, including the prime cost of Components, labour (but excluding the costs of any management time or the costs of personnel engaged in the Estates Maintenance Services in so far as such Estates Repair can be carried out without conflicting with Serco's obligations pursuant to paragraph 2.1 below), plant, materials, sub-contract work, professional fees (if any) and a 10% margin (but in each case excluding any VAT) does not exceed the Relevant Amount;

Summit Estates Repair means any Estates Repair the cost of which, including the prime cost of Components, labour (but excluding the costs of any management time or the costs of

personnel engaged in the Estates Maintenance Services in so far as such Estates Repair can be carried out without conflicting with Serco's obligations pursuant to paragraph 2.1 below), plant, materials, sub-contract work, professional fees (if any) and a 10% margin (but in each case excluding any VAT) exceeds the Relevant Amount:

Relevant Amount means Five thousand Pounds sterling (£5,000) (Indexed from April 1996).

2. Estates Maintenance Service

- 2.1 In compliance with Clause 5.2, Serco shall save as expressly otherwise provided in this Part 6 observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summit in relation to the Estates Maintenance Service under the Services Agreement, at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with such obligations.
- 2.2 Serco shall undertake all Planned Preventative Maintenance, Statutory and Mandatory Inspecting and Testing, First Line Maintenance and Serco Estates Repairs in accordance with the Output Specification for the Estates Maintenance Services in each case at no additional cost to Summit save as provided in Clause 2.3.
- 2.3 In the case of a Qualifying Serco Estates Repair, Summit shall pay to Serco the prime cost of the Component or Components which exceed the Component Threshold, provided that such prime cost of the Component or Components has been notified in advance (except in the case of an emergency when Serco shall be entitled to take appropriate temporary measures) to Summit and Summit has agreed with such cost, such agreement not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 2.4 Serco shall be responsible for undertaking in accordance with and subject to the provisions of paragraph 4, all Summit Estates Repairs as may from time to time become necessary in order to ensure compliance by Summit with its obligations in relation to the Estates Maintenance Service under the Services Agreement.

3. Asset Renewal Plan/PPM Programme

3.1 Summit shall be responsible for the preparation of an Asset Renewal Plan dealing with the renewal and/or replacement of Components which plan shall be based on the estimate of asset maintenance cycles and life expectancies as referred to in Part 4 of the Specification and Summit shall copy the Asset Renewal Plan to Serco at least 12 weeks prior to the

Services Commencement Date. Summit shall further update the Asset Renewal Plan annually and copy the updated Asset Renewal Plan to Serco prior to 1 November in each year. The preparation and updating of the Asset Renewal Plan from time to time shall be undertaken in consultation with Serco and Serco shall provide all assistance and information in relation thereto as Summit may reasonably request. Serco shall, within 10 Business Days of receipt from Summit of the Asset Renewal Plan and each update of the Asset Renewal Plan notify Summit in writing if it does not agree with the Asset Renewal Plan which it shall be entitled to do by reason only that it reasonably believes that a Component requires renewal and/or replacement prior to the date specified for such in the Asset Renewal Plan as a result of its useful economic life having expired such that the cost to Serco of performing its obligations in relation to the Estates Maintenance Service is materially increased. (Without prejudice to Clause 25) the parties shall in good faith endeavour to resolve any such dispute but failing any agreement within 20 Business Days of receipt by Serco of such Asset Renewal Plan either party may refer the matter to the Dispute Resolution Procedure provided that Summit shall not in any case be obliged to renew and/or replace a Component provided it (i) agrees to reimburse Serco's additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred in performing its obligations in relation to the Estates Maintenance Service and provided that Serco will use all reasonable endeavours to mitigate such costs and (ii) Summit would not as a result of failure to renew and/or replace such Component be in breach of the Services Agreement.

Following agreement of the Asset Renewal Plan in accordance with the foregoing procedures of this Clause Summit shall put such Plan to the Trust for agreement in accordance with the terms of the Output Specification.

3.2 3.2.1 No later than 24 weeks prior to the Services Commencement Date Serco shall deliver to Summit the draft PPM Programme for the period from the Contractual Practical Completion Date (and through the Services Commencement Date) until 31 March in the next following year together with such supporting documents as Summit may reasonably require, and (without prejudice to Clause 25) the parties shall consult together in good faith to agree that PPM Programme within 6 weeks after delivery of the same by Serco. If such PPM Programme is not agreed within such period either Party may refer the matter or matters in dispute to the Disputes Resolution Procedure.

- 3.2.2 Serco shall issue the agreed PPM Programme to Summit by the Contractual Practical Completion Date. The Estates Interim Services shall be carried out in accordance with such PPM Programme.
- 3.2.3 Serco shall have the right to propose variations and/or amendments to such PPM Programme on receipt and review of the documents received in accordance with Clause 11.6.3 of this Agreement and the Asset Renewal Plan in accordance with paragraph 3.1 and without prejudice to Clause 25 the parties shall consult together in good faith to agree such variation/amendments. If such variations/amendments are not agreed by 6 weeks prior to the Services Commencement Date either party may refer any matters in dispute to the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 3.3 Prior to 1 January in each year following the Services Commencement Date, Serco shall deliver to Summit the draft PPM Programme for the period from 1 April until 31 March in the next following year or the immediately following year, as the case may be, together with such supporting documents as Summit may reasonably require and the parties shall (without prejudice to Clause 25) consult together in good faith to agree the PPM Programme. If the PPM Programme is not agreed by 1 February in each year following Services Commencement Date either party may refer any matters in dispute to the Dispute Resolution Procedure. The PPM Programme shall take into account the relevant Asset Renewal Plan agreed or determined under paragraph 4.

Following agreement of the PPM Programme in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Clause Summit shall put such programme to the Trust for agreement in accordance with the requirements of the Output Specification.

4. Additional Work

- 4.1 Summit may, subject to giving reasonable notice, require Serco to undertake asset renewal in accordance with the Asset Renewal Plan (as amended in accordance with any requirements of the Trust in the course of agreeing such in accordance with the Output Specification) and shall pay the cost thereof to Serco in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 6.
- 4.2 If Serco, in implementation of its obligations under paragraph 2, is required to undertake a Summit Estates Repair, it shall promptly notify Summit in writing as soon as it becomes aware of the requirement for such work giving full details of the circumstances and an estimate of the cost. In the event of a dispute, as to whether or not such work falls within the

definition of a Summit Estates Repair either party may subject to paragraph 4.4 refer the matter to the Disputes Resolution Procedure. Serco shall be entitled to an additional payment from Summit in respect of such work in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 6.

4.3 Any work which

- (i) Summit requires Serco to undertake in accordance with Clause 4.1 above; or
- (ii) Serco is required to carry out pursuant to Clause 4.2 above

shall be referred to as "Additional Work".

- 4.4 Pending agreement or determination under paragraph 4.2, unless paragraph 4.5 applies. Serco shall undertake or continue to undertake Additional Work in compliance with its obligations under paragraph 2 and/or 4.1 but without prejudice to Serco's rights under this Part 6.
- 4.5 Summit may at any time and from time to time notify Serco in writing to cease carrying out any item of Additional Work in which case Serco shall cease carrying out such work in accordance with the notice from Summit and Serco shall comply with Summit's reasonable instructions in relation thereto but shall otherwise have no further responsibility for such Additional Work or any consequences resulting from the carrying out or any delay or failure in the carrying out of such Additional Work where such consequences result from Summit's instruction to cease carrying out such work but without prejudice to the outcome of any reference to the Dispute Resolution Procedure under paragraph 4.2 or any rights or remedies of Summit in respect of other delay or failure by Serco to comply with its obligations in relation to the Estates Maintenance Services. If, prior to receipt of a notification pursuant to this paragraph 4.5, Serco has, in carrying out Additional Work pursuant to paragraph 4.4, reasonably incurred any additional costs specifically in relation to such Additional Work then (save where notification has been served in circumstances where Serco is in breach of its obligations pursuant to paragraph 2) if agreed or determined that such work falls within the definition of Additional Work, Serco shall be entitled to be paid such costs, the amount to be agreed between the parties or determined by reference to the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

5. Additional Work Undertaken by Summit

In terms of paragraph 4.5 or paragraph 6, Summit may at its option itself undertake or produce the undertaking of any Additional Work and Serco shall provide all such assistance and information as Summit may reasonably require in this regard including but not limited to making available Personnel engaged in the Estates Maintenance Services and plant and consumables held by Serco for the purposes of or used in the Estates Maintenance Service. If in providing such assistance and information Serco reasonably incurs any additional costs which specifically relate to the provision of such assistance and information then it shall be entitled to be paid such costs subject to it having used all reasonable endeavours to minimise the amount of such costs. The amount of any payment to be made to Serco hereunder shall be as agreed between the parties.

Amounts agreed or determined pursuant to paragraphs 4 and 5 above shall become payable within 10 Business Days of the date of agreement or determination thereof.

Implementation of Additional Work

Unless paragraph 4.5 applies, Serco shall undertake (or produce the undertaking of) the Additional Work (where relevant as agreed or determined) in accordance with the Services Agreement and the following provisions shall apply except in the case of an emergency when Serco shall be permitted to take appropriate temporary measures):-

- Serco shall as and when Summit may reasonably require submit to Summit for approval a specification, method statement and scope of work for each task of Additional Work (such specification to comply with the Services Agreement and that part of the Output Specification relating to the Estates Maintenance Service and to be in accordance with all Applicable Laws) and Serco and Summit shall seek to agree, without prejudice to the other provisions of this part 6 of the Schedule to this Agreement, a price for the Additional Work;
- 6.2 if so required by Summit, Serco shall submit to Summit for approval a list of tenderers to undertake the Additional Work, to which Summit may add;
- 6.3 Serco shall if so required procure quotations for the Additional Work and shall itself submit a quotation to Summit for such Additional Work which quotations shall in

either case be disclosed to Summit and accompanied by reasonably detailed supporting evidence;

- 6.4 if Summit shall exercise its right under paragraph 5 Summit may itself enter into a contract with a third party (including, any tenderers referred to in paragraph 6.2) for the relevant part of the Additional Work (but without prejudice to Serco's obligations under this Part 6), and in such case Serco shall provide such assistance as Summit may reasonably require to monitor compliance by such third party with the provisions of any contract so entered into by Summit (subject to payment of Serco's reasonable charges in respect thereof to be agreed between the parties) which amounts shall become payable within 10 days of the date of agreement and Summit shall supply to Serco copies of all invoices paid to any such tenderer:
- 6.5 Serco shall consult with Summit in the appointment of any tenderer hereunder to carry out any Additional Work and shall not appoint any such tenderer or undertake the work itself without the prior written consent of Summit;
- 6.6 if Summit shall not exercise its rights under paragraph 5, upon completion of such Additional Work (as certified by Summit's Contract Officer) Serco shall submit to Summit Serco's invoice (including any VAT, if applicable, thereon) for an amount no larger than the agreed price or quotation referred to above (plus any agreed variations) (setting out to Summit's reasonable satisfaction all the details of the work carried out and the cost incurred thereby) Summit shall pay such invoice within 10 Business Days thereafter;
- 6.7 the final date for payment of any sum which becomes due pursuant to this Part 6 of the Schedule to this Agreement shall be the date on which Serco is entitled to terminate this Agreement as a result of an event referred to in Clause 18.5; and
- 6.8 within five days after the date upon which payment becomes due pursuant to this

 Part 6 of the Schedule to this Agreement (or would have become due if Serco had
 carried out its obligations under this Agreement and no set-off or abatement was
 permitted by reference to any sum claimed to be due under one or more other
 contracts) (but without prejudice to any other provision of this Agreement) Summit

shall provide a notice specifying the amount if any of the payment made or proposed to be made and the basis upon which such amount has been calculated:

PROVIDED ALWAYS that Summit shall not be obliged to compensate Serco in respect of (i) any work, materials, labour or overhead costs forming part of the Additional Work if due to a failure on the part of Serco to include any (or adequate) provisions in respect thereof in the PPM Programmes or (ii) due to a failure by Serco to undertake its obligations under this Part 6 or (iii) labour costs of Personnel engaged in the Estates Maintenance Services and Serco shall, and shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that its sub-contractors shall, minimise the costs of the Additional Work consistent with its obligations hereunder including making available Personnel engaged in the Estates Maintenance Service to undertake such Additional Work where reasonably practicable.

- Serco shall give to Summit not less than 10 Business Days' notice of the date upon which it requires Summit's Contract Officer to certify the completion of any work carried out as part of the Additional Work. Serco shall allow, inter alia, Summit and any technical adviser appointed by it or its financiers to inspect and to make reasonable representations which shall be acted upon by Serco to the reasonable satisfaction of Summit. Summit reserves the right to reject any goods, plant, materials or equipment which are not in accordance with the agreed specification of the Additional Works. When the Additional Work has been completed in accordance with this Agreement to the reasonable satisfaction of Summit and any such technical adviser, Summit's Contract Officer shall within not more than 5 Business Days after Serco's notice certify the same by written notice to Serco.
- 8. Title in any materials, goods, plant or equipment intended to form part of the Additional Work shall vest in Summit upon such materials, goods, plant or equipment having been placed on the Site, or, if earlier on the date of payment by Summit for such materials, goods, plant and/or equipment. Risk in all such materials, goods, plant or equipment intended to form part of the Additional Work shall remain with Serco until such materials, goods, plant or equipment have been incorporated into the Hospital and certified by Summit's Contract Officer in accordance with paragraph 7. If any materials, goods, plant or equipment have been rejected by Summit in accordance with paragraph 7 then title in such rejected materials, goods, plant or equipment shall revert to Serco.

- Serco warrants that there will be no legal or equitable encumbrance over any materials, goods, plant or equipment title in which has vested in Summit in accordance with paragraph
 Serco shall indemnify and keep indemnified Summit against any losses or claims arising out of any breach of this warranty.
- 10. Serco shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure warranties from any supplier or manufacturer of any materials, goods, plant or equipment which forms part of the Additional Work and Serco shall take all reasonable steps to:-
 - 10.1 enforce such warranties as and when reasonably necessary; and
 - 10.2 ensure that the benefit of such warranties (so long as they remain valid) are assignable without restriction to Summit or to such person as Summit may nominate.
- 11. Paragraphs 7 to 10 (inclusive) shall not apply if and to the extent that Summit itself enters into the contract for the relevant Additional Work in accordance with paragraph 6.4.
- 12. To the extent that the Construction (Design and Management) Regulations 1994 ("the CDM Regulations") are applicable to any work carried out under this Agreement in order for Serco to comply with its obligations as to maintenance:
 - 12.1 Serco shall perform or procure the performance of all obligations, requirements and duties arising under the CDM Regulations in respect of that work;
 - 12.2 Serco will perform the duties and obligations of the principal contractor and the planning supervisor for the purposes of the CDM Regulations; and
 - 12.3 Summit will perform the duties and obligations of the client for the purposes of the CDM Regulations and deliver a duly executed declaration to the Health & Safety Executive pursuant to Regulation 4(1) of the CDM Regulations.

PART 7 DESIGN ASSUMPTIONS

400

DESIGN ASSUMPTIONS

FM Management Facilities -

This is the requirement of the facilities management office functions.

Facilities and equipment required.

 The Facilities management offices require dedicated offices for the following personnel:

F.M. Contract Manager	12.25m²
Financial Manager	12.25m²
. Personnel Manager	9.10m²
Risk Management	9.10m²
Training Officer	9.10m²
Records Room	9.10m ²

- Additional open plan accommodation is required to accommodate a further 2 people-24.8m².
- Access to conference rooms
- A bay for beverage preparation
- Easy access to male/female toilet facilities.
- All office accommodation should have suitable points to the I.T. network.
- All office accommodation should have telephone points and handsets.

All the above accomodation should have suitable furniture and fittings.

Car Parking

Service Overview

To provide a free car park for patients and visitors to the Trust. Trust/Summit staff will park free of charge in controlled areas.

Facilities and Equipment required.

- Road signage and markings to inform and to direct traffic effectively around the site.
- Roadway design that permits access at all times to "Blue Light" routes for permitted vehicles.
- Staff car park entrance/exit to have access barrier.
- All entrance and exit barriers to include a voice intercom help button, linked to the main security console. All barriers to have a remote operation facility.
- Car Parks and roadways to be adequately lit to provide personal safety and security and to permit the operation of CCTV cameras.
- All car park areas to be provided with suitable type and number of grit bins.
- All surfacing/roadway makeup to be suitable for the traffic flows and volume.
- Car parks to have appropriate falls/drainage to prevent surface ponding.
- Road and path design to enable full and unrestricted access for the disabled/elderly.

Grounds Maintenance

Service Overview

It is intended to subcontract the majority of the grounds maintenance duties, however there will be a dedicated on-site presence of 1 or 2 groundsmen to undertake minor daily tasks.

Facilities and Equipment to be provided.

- There will be a requirement for dedicated office accommodation of 8.7m².
- Staff will require suitable changing/shower facilities, comprising cloakroom, W. C
 and a shower.
- An appropriate dedicated messing facility will be required.
- A secure covered area of approx 45m² will be required for storing vehicles and
 equipment. Within this area a suitable hose and reel for washing vehicles and
 equipment is required. Access is required via 3 metre wide roller shutter doors.
- A separate room of approx 25m² to be serviced suitable for its purpose as a machinery equipment store/workshop is required.
- A dedicated fertiliser store with a sealed floor, drain, dilution and washdown facilities is required.
- A dedicated chemical store with a sealed floor, drain, dilution and washdown facilities is required.
- A secure external compound area will be required with access and working lighting.
 This to be adjacent to the storage area described above. Within the compound an external bulk storage facility is required for road gritting materials.

- Suitable salt/grit bins will be provided at all pedestrian access points, along the "blue light" routes and key roadways not less than 100 metres apart. Bins to be located at any road incline/change in level.
- All landscaped areas will minimise maintenance obligations and will enable easy access for required maintenance.

Domestic Services

Service Overview

To provide a cleaning service throughout the hospital. Additionally, to prepare and serve beverages to patients.

Facilities and Equipment to be provided.

- All wards/departments to be provided with a cleaners room (DSR) consisting of hot and cold water to a low level sink and not being less than 2.23m². The room should have hand washing facilities, a suitable lockable cupboard and shelving.
- There will be a requirement for 7 zonal offices/stores of approx 13.3m². Separate secure storage within these areas is required for chemicals.
- All ward, department, stairs and common areas will have a suitable number of low level power points spaced in order to allow safe working practices.
- All surfaces to be selected in accordance with the relevant HTM. Trust control of infection policy and to facilitate ease of cleaning.
- All external/internal glazed areas should be accessible for cleaning, using safe and reasonable methods.
- Atrium or high level glazed areas will have suitable access systems to facilitate safe internal cleaning methods.

Changing/shower facilities are required for both male and female staff.

Linen & Laundry

Service Overview

A fully managed linen rental service will be provided to wards and departments with a daily "top up" service to linen cupboards.

Facilities and Equipment Required

- Staff will use F.M. changing facilities.
- At all wards/departments two linen cupboards each of not less than 1.5 metres width, and 600mm depth are required. The cupboards should have shelving at height intervals of 80cm.
- Soiled, segregated linen to be held in the disposal hold at each ward/department (refer to portering assumptions).

Clean linen.

- To be not less than 75m² to include a supervisors office. The area to have heating to keep linen dry and lighting suitable for linen inspection activities. The area should have access to IT/telecommunications systems. It should be adjacent to the delivery bay but segregated from the soiled linen area.
- The area will have not less than 50 linear metres of appropriate linen storage racking.
- A dedicated sewing room of not less than 17m² is required with equipment to allow measuring, alteration and marking of uniforms to be undertaken. Within the area a discrete changing facility is required.

- A dedicated uniform issue room of approx. 21m² is required with uniform dispensing counter and suitable storage.
- The above clean linen rooms to be interlinked.

Soiled linen hold

 This area to be not less than 31m² to be suitably ventilated and finishes to allow thorough cleaning. This should be adjacent to the delivery bay.

Patient Owned Clothing Laundry

This area not to be less than 29m². To include services, equipment and finishes suitable
for the laundering, drying, finishing and storage of patient clothing.

Portering (including waste)

Service Overview

 The portering service will be responsible for the internal movement of goods and patients around the hospital.

Facilities and Equipment required

- All portering staff will use the facilities management changing facilities.
- A dedicated portering base will be required of approximately 13 m² to include beverage making facilities.
- A porters control office will be required with access to ward order comms, IT and telecom systems and will be approximately 12m². An additional porters base is required within the A&E Department.
- An electric tug charging facility suitable for 2 units will be required.

- Appropriate wall protection at skirting and dado levels will be placed along all corridors and hospital streets.
- Floor finishes should be suitable for electric tug traffic at level zero. At all other levels
 flooring should be suitable for trolley traffic.
- All corridors to be used for deliveries should have protected corners. Tug delivery routes should have tug turning circles. The main service corridor should enable two way tug traffic movement. Doors on tug traffic routes to have hold open facilities and all doors where trolley movement could be expected should have suitable protection and be robust.
- A dedicated mail room with "pigeon hole" system, sorting benches, an area for a
 franking machine and with suitable environmental conditions is required this area to be
 approximately 41m². A suitable secure point is required for Post Office and out of hour
 deliveries.

Waste

All ward/departments will require disposal holds to accommodate storage of:

Dirty linen

Soiled (infected) linen

Domestic waste

Clinical waste

Recyclable waste (if required)

- All disposal holds will require suitable drainage to enable wash downs to be undertaken.
- An internal refuse/waste hold adjacent to the loading bay is required where waste can be stored prior to removal to the central waste compound.

- A hard standing area adjacent to the loading bay is required for the parking of a clinical waste storage/transporter.
- An external waste compound adjacent to the loading bay is required for the storage of
 domestic waste. This area should be suitable for the location of skips, compactor and
 waste containers. The area should have services including lighting, power for the
 compactor, wash down facilities and should be secure including vermin proof.

Security Services:

- All alarms are duplicated in the security room and switchboard.
- All access areas have CCTV coverage to fully meet the Developed Specification.
- Lighting levels and CCTV cameras meet legal requirements.
- The number of viewing screens provided minimises the viewing rotation sequence as far
 as is practical.
- Provide a secure security room to a minimum area of 25m2.

Estates Maintenance Services:

- The engineering design solution is in full compliance with the Developed Specification.
- There is safe and appropriate access to all components and plant provided within the Specification. The Approved Service Provider will supply any specialist handling equipment they require.
- The BMS system will monitor the environment and, energy consumption within the Hospital

- All plant and building fabric has been designed to allow/ensure safe and suitable access, including routes of access, for maintenance, removal and/or replacement. The Approved Service Provider will supply any suitable access equipment they require.
- The designer has fully complied with their obligations under CDM Regulations
- All engineering systems shall be designed to allow all required zonal close/drain downs
 to meet the Trusts operational requirements as detailed in the contract.
- All goods lifts shall be provided with a manual key override and are suitable for the distribution of all goods that would reasonably be expected within a hospital
- The design has taken into account the Design Life Criteria as referred to in Part 4 of the Specification and has had due regard to the requirements of economic maintenance.
- All plant, equipment, components and systems to be fully year 2000 compliant
- Estates manager Office 8m²
- Estates meeting Rooms 8m²
- Estates Management office 75m²
- Estates Workshops of minimum area 170m² will be fitted with all equipment as detailed in the Room Data Sheets
- All workshops will be designed to ensure a safe working environment for all staff
- The Heating and Ventilation Systems are monitored and controlled through the BMS system. Other plant and equipment alarms are interfaced with the BMS.
- Insofar as is practical and subject to the company continuing to trade commitments will
 be obtained from plant and equipment suppliers regarding spares availability, servicing
 and after sales support.

Switchboard Services:

- Provide a communications room of minimum area of 30m²
- The switchboard will allow the installation of an Auto Attendance Facility
- Provide 5 No. Telephonists stations and 1 No Supervisor stations
- · Communications Room to be secure and have remote door release facility.

PART 8

EMPLOYEES

- Serco shall observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summir under Clause 16 of the Project Agreement in each case at such time or times and in such manner as to ensure compliance by Summit with the terms of Clause 16 of the Project Agreement to the intent and effect that, and both parties shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that, pursuant to the Employment Regulations and/or the Directive the contracts of employment between the Trust and/or Hospital Hygiene Limited and the Employees will have effect on or after the Transition Commencement Date as if originally made between Serco and the Employees but the parties agree that the provisions of Clause 16 shall apply irrespective of whether or not the Employment Regulations and/or the Directive apply to transfer the contracts of employment of the Employees to Serco as aforesaid.
- Serco shall indemnify Summit (or, at its direction, any of its sub-contractors other than Serco) from and against all costs, expenses, claims, liabilities, losses and damages of any nature whatsoever suffered or incurred by Summit or its sub-contractors by or in relation to or in connection with the Employees or any other Personnel of Serco or its sub-contractors whenever arising or made (including after termination of this Agreement) save to the extent (a) that a recovery is made by Summit under any indemnity granted by the Trust under Clause 16 of the Project Agreement or (b) caused by any act or omission (but for the avoidance of doubt excluding any termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms) of Summit or any person for whom it is responsible in terms of this Agreement.
- 3. Subject to Clause 22.3, Summit shall indemnify Serco (or, at the direction of Serco, its Permitted Sub-contractors) on demand and hold them harmless against all costs, damages, losses, claims, demands, expenses and liabilities (including reasonable legal and other professional expenses) incurred by them as a result of any breach by the Trust of its obligations to Summit and/or any Approved Service Provider under Clause 16 of the Project Agreement, including for these purposes, any breach of warranty or indemnity given by the Trust thereunder.
- 4. Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph I, Serco shall not be obliged to observe, perform and comply with the obligations of Summit to the Trust as set out in Clauses 16.11.1 and 16.18.4of the Project Agreement.

PART 9

Dispute Resolution

SECTION 1: NEGOTIATION BETWEEN THE PARTIES

If a Dispute arises under, out of or in connection with this Agreement then, except where a Dispute is expressly stated in this Agreement to be referable to an Expert, the parties may agree to refer the Dispute to an official of Summit (nominated from time to time for that purpose by Summit, failing which, the Chief Executive of Summit) and an official of Serco (nominated from time to time for that purpose by Serco, failing which, the Chief Executive of Serco), who shall meet and use their reasonable endeavours to negotiate (in good faith) to resolve the Dispute, and whose unanimous decision shall be binding on the parties.

SECTION 2: DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURE

1. REFERRAL TO EXPERT FOR ADJUDICATION

If either party does not agree to use the procedure referred to in Section 1 above, or if the procedure referred to in Section 1 above does not resolve a Dispute arising under, out of or in connection with this Agreement within ten (10) days of the date of referral, or if a Dispute is expressly stated in this Agreement to be referable to an expert and/or a dispute resolution procedure, then either party may refer such Dispute to an adjudicator agreed between the parties or appointed in accordance with the procedure specified in paragraph 2 below (the "Expert") for adjudication in accordance with the procedure specified in paragraph 2 below.

2. ADJUDICATION PROCEDURE

2.1 Any Dispute arising under this Agreement which is referred to the Expert for adjudication shall be adjudicated in accordance with the ORSA Adjudication Rules - 1998 Version 1.2 (
the "Adjudication Rules"), provided always that:-

- (a) all references to the Adjudicator in the Adjudication Rules shall be deemed and treated as a reference to the Expert as defined in Section 2, paragraph 1.1 above.
- (b) the following words shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules:
 - "Contract' means the agreement which includes the agreement to adjudicate in accordance with these Rules" in lines 2 to 4 of Rule 2;
 - (ii) "of £100" in line 5 of Rule 7(i);
 - (iii) "an arbitrator appointed pursuant to the Contract and/or" in lines 3 and 4 of Rule 16;
 - (iv) "or arbitration" in line 3 of Rule 31;
 - (v) ror arbitration in line 6 of Rule 31;
- (c) Rule 1(i) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (d) Rule 1(ii) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (e) the party giving written notice pursuant to Rule 3(i) shall, at the same time, also give a copy of the notice to the Adjudicator;
- (f) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall, save in the case of bad faith on the part of the Adjudicator make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the Adjudication or the decision of the Adjudicator until after the Contractual Practical Completion Date or the alleged Contractual Practical Completion Date of the Works or termination or alleged termination of this Agreement, unless and until the prior written consent of both Summit and Serco has been obtained;
- (g) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the Adjudication or the decision of the

Adjudicator after that date being the later of, ninety (90) days from the decision of the Adjudicator or ninety (90) days from the Contractual Practical Completion Date;

- (h) notwithstanding Rules 14 and 33, no party shall make any application whatsoever to a competent court in relation to the conduct of the Adjudication or the decision of the Adjudicator unless it shall involve the pursuit of a claim or a counterclaim of a monetary value in excess of £150,000 (Indexed from Financial Close), or in the case of claims or counterclaims of a lesser monetary value arising out of the same facts and circumstances, an aggregate monetary value of £300,000 (Indexed from Financial Close), on a net present value basis using a discount rate of the Bond Rate;
- (i) Rule 19(x) and Rule 19 (xiii) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (j) Rule 21(v) shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (k) Rule 24 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (1) Rule 28 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (m) Rule 32 shall be deleted from the Adjudication Rules;
- (n) the following Rules shall be inserted in the Adjudication Rules;
 - (i) "IA. The following rules meet the requirements of adjudication procedure as set out in section 108 of the Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996; Part I of the Scheme for Construction Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 1998 shall thus not apply".
 - (ii) "2A. "Contract" means this Agreement and shall include the agreement to adjudicate in accordance with these Rules."
 - (iii) "2B. "Chairman of ORSA" means the President for the time being of ORSA, or such other officer as is authorised to deputise for him;

- (iv) "2C. "ORSA" means the Law Society of Scotland;
- (v) "19A. The Adjudicator shall only reach his decision after holding an oral hearing, and with or without baving endeavoured to facilitate an agreement between the parties".
- (vi) "19B. Upon becoming aware that the dispute is the same or arises out of substantially the same facts as a dispute which has previously been referred to adjudication under the Contract, the Adjudicator shall immediately resign."
- (vii) "21A. The Adjudicator may require any Party to pay or make contribution to, the legal costs of another Party arising in the Adjudication, and/or the legal costs of any party to a dispute arising under, out of, or in connection with any other contract between any Party and that third party which relates to the Contract (the "Related Dispute") where the adjudication of the Related Dispute has been consolidated or joined with the Adjudication of the Dispute between the Parties (the "Consolidated Adjudication"), to the extent that the legal costs of that third party arise in respect of the Related Dispute during the period in which the Related Dispute is consolidated or joined with the Dispute between the Parties.
- (viii) "24A. Save as aforesaid, the Parties shall be jointly responsible for the Adjudicator's fees and expenses including those of any specialist consultant appointed under 19(viii) (the "Costs of Adjudication"), the Adjudicator shall have the discretion to make directions to require any Party to pay or make contribution to the Costs of Adjudication and/or the fees and expenses of any adjudicator and specialist consultant appointed in relation to the Consolidated Adjudication. If no such directions are made, the Parties shall bear the Costs of Adjudication in equal shares, and if any Party has paid more than such equal share, that Party shall be entitled to contribution from other Parties accordingly."
- . (ix) "28A. Every decision of the Adjudicator shall be implemented without delay. The Parties shall be entitled to such reliefs and remedies as are set out

in the decision, and shall be entitled to summary enforcement thereof, regardless of whether such decision is or is to be the subject of any challenge or review. No Party shall be entitled to raise any right of set-off, counterclaim or abatement in connection with any enforcement proceedings. The Parties agree and bind themselves to each other to docquet every decision with their consent and to registration of the Adjudicator's decision in the Books of Council and Session for execution."

- (x) "30A. All information, data or documentation disclosed or delivered by a Party to the Adjudicator in consequence of or in connection with his appointment hereunder shall be treated as confidential by the Adjudicator and each Party to the Adjudication (save as otherwise agreed between the Parties) and shall be returned to the owner on completion of the Adjudication proceedings."
- (xi) "32A. These Rules shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of Scotland and the Parties irrevocably submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Courts of Session, Scotland and waive any plea of forum non conveniens."

SECTION 3: RELATED DISPUTES

1. CONSOLIDATION OF DISPUTES

In the event of a Dispute arising under, out of or in connection with this Agreement which in the opinion of Summit relates to a dispute or potential dispute ("Related Dispute") arising under, out of, or in connection with any other contract between Summit and a third party (all such contracts being referred to as the "Related Contracts"), and where the Related Dispute has been referred to an adjudicator for determination under an adjudication procedure ("the Related Procedure") which meets the requirements set out in section 108 of the Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996 and is in all material respects equivalent to the adjudication procedure in this Part 9 of the Schedule, Summit may or may procure that the other party to the Related Dispute shall as soon as practicable, and in any case within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, give to the Expert conducting

the adjudication under this Agreement and also to the other parties to the Dispute and the Related Dispute the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 below.

- 1.2 The particulars referred to in paragraph 1.1 above are:-
 - (a) a copy of the Related Contract;
 - (b) a preliminary statement from Summit and/or, as the case may be, the other party to the Related Dispute setting out:-
 - the basis and grounds for consolidation of the Related Dispute and the Dispute;
 - (ii) the cases of the parties to the Related Dispute;
 - (iii) any relief sought by the parties to the Related Dispute; and
 - (iv) a list of any documents served in relation to the Related Dispute.

Any such particulars sent by Summit to the Expert and the other parties to the Dispute shall be sent at the same time to the other party to the Related Dispute.

- 1.3 On receiving the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 above prior to the Contractual Practical Completion Date and within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, the Expert shall, at the request of Summit, immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.4 On receiving the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2 above on or after the Contractual Practical Completion Date and within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute to the Expert, the Expert shall immediately request that the parties to the Dispute and the other party to the Related Dispute attend a meeting with the Expert with a view to determining whether or not the Dispute and the Related Dispute should be consolidated.

- 1.5 Summit shall use its reasonable endeavours to procure that an authorised representative of the other party to the Related Dispute shall attend the meeting with the Expert referred to in paragraph 1.4 above. Summit and Serco each agree to send an authorised representative or nominee to any meeting of this kind under this Agreement or under a Related Contract, which they may be requested to attend. The parties hereby agree that the Trust shall be entitled to attend any meeting with the Expert referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, as Summit's nominee.
- 1.6 At the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, Summit's representative (or its nominee) shall, as a preliminary matter, either:
 - (a) confirm to the Expert that Summit (or its nominee) accepts the proposed consolidation of the Related Dispute with the Dispute; or
 - (b) inform the Expert that Summit (or its nominee) does not accept the proposed consolidation of the Related Dispute with the Dispute.
- 1.7 Where paragraph 1.6(a) above applies, the Expert shall immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.8 Where paragraph 1.6(b) above applies, the Expert shall issue within one (1) day of the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above his written decision, which shall not include any reasons, as to whether or not there is demonstrably no basis or ground for consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute. If the Expert determines that there is demonstrably no basis or ground for consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute, the Dispute and the Related Dispute shall not be consolidated. If the Expert determines otherwise, or if the Expert has failed or is unable to reach a decision within one (1) day of the meeting referred to in paragraph 1.4 above, the Expert shall immediately order consolidation of the Dispute and the Related Dispute and shall have the authority and the power referred to in paragraph 1.10 below.
- 1.9 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, a Related Dispute shall only be consolidated with a Dispute under this Agreement if the Expert receives the particulars set out in paragraph 1.2

above within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Dispute under this Agreement to the Expert.

- 1.10 The Expert shall have the authority and the power to consolidate the Dispute and the Related Dispute, and to direct that all procedural and/or evidential matters arising in both the Dispute and the Related Dispute are consolidated in whatever manner the Expert considers shall lead to the fair and expeditious resolution of both the Dispute and the Related Dispute and the parties (including the party to the Related Dispute) shall thereafter abide by and implement such consolidation and any such direction.
- In the event that the Related Dispute is consolidated with the Dispute, the Expert shall reach a decision on the Dispute and the Related Dispute at the same time and in any event within twenty eight (28) days of the earlier of the referral of the Dispute or the referral of the Related Dispute, or such longer period as is agreed by the parties to the Dispute and the Related Dispute after the date that the Related Dispute has been consolidated with the Dispute. The Expert shall be entitled to extend the said period of twenty-eight (28) days by up to fourteen (14) days with the consent of the party by whom the relevant dispute was referred.
- 1.12 Without fettering or restricting the Expert's power and authority in any way, it is the intention of Summit and Serco that in the event that the Related Dispute is consolidated with the Dispute, the Expert shall, insofar as is relevant, practicable and appropriate, come to the same conclusion as to the facts and apply the same reasoning and analysis in reaching a decision on both the Dispute and the Related Dispute.
- 1.13 In the event that an adjudicator under a Related Contract ("the Related Expert") orders that a Dispute under this Agreement be consolidated with a Related Dispute with which he is dealing under the Related Contract, then:
 - (a) norwithstanding anything in the Adjudication Rules or in Section 2 above, with effect from the time of such order, the Expert shall cease to have authority or jurisdiction to determine the Dispute which shall instead be determined by the Related Expert and the appointment of the Expert under this Agreement shall cease; and

- (b) such order shall be binding on Summit and Serco and both of them shall acknowledge the appointment of the Related Expert as the adjudicator of the Dispute, with Summit procuring that the third party who is a party to the Related Contract shall with effect from the time of such order comply with the requirements of the Related Contract (including if applicable any requirement or direction of the Related Expert appointed under such Related Contract) as to the future conduct of the determination of the Dispute and the Related Dispute; and
- (c) notwithstanding Rule 24A of the Adjudication Rules, Summit and Serco shall be jointly responsible with the third party who is a party to the Related Contract for the Related Expert's fees and expenses including those of any specialist consultant appointed under the adjudication procedure in the Related Contract, in respect of the period in which the Dispute is consolidated with the Related Dispute pursuant to an order of the Related Expert (the "Consolidated Adjudication Costs"). Summit and Serco agree that the Related Expert shall have the discretion to make directions to require Summit, Serco and the third party who is a party to the Related Contract to pay or make contribution to the Consolidated Adjudication Costs in different proportions. If no such directions are made, Summit, Serco and the third party who is a party to the Related Contract shall bear the Consolidated Adjudication Costs in equal shares, and if Summit, Serco or the third party has paid more than such equal share, that party or third party shall be entitled to a contribution from the other party, parties or third party, as the case may be; and
- (d) notwithstanding anything to the contrary a Dispute under this Agreement shall only be consolidated with a Related Dispute, if the Related Expert receives particulars of the Dispute within fourteen (14) days of the referral of the Related Dispute to the Related Expert under the Related Contract.

SERVICES SUBCONTRACT

for the Design, Build, Finance and Operate Project for the New Law District General Hospital, Netherton

between

SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED

and

4 . _

SERCO LIMITED

DATED 17 JULy 1998

(1) SERCO GROUP PLC

- and -

(2) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE LAW LIMITED

PARENT COMPANY GUARANTEE NEW LAW DISTRICT GENERAL HOSPITAL - SERVICES SUB-CONTRACT

ASHURST MORRIS CRISP

Broadwalk House 5 Appold Street London EC2A 2HA

Tel: 0171 638 1111 Fax: 0171 972 7990 Ref: LMM/539120

THIS GUARANTEE

BY

(1) SERCO GROUP PLC (Company Registration No. 2048608) having its registered office at Serco House, Hayes Road, Southall, Middlesex UB2 5NJ (the "Guarantor"); and

TO

(2) SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED (Company Registration No. 182649) having its registered office at Saltire Court, 20 Castle Terrace, Edinburgh (the "Employer")

WHEREAS

- (A) Serco Limited (the "Subsidiary"), has entered into a contract dated 16th June 1998 with the Employer in relation to the provision of certain Services at the New Law District General Hospital as described in the contract (the "Services Sub-Contract").
- (B) The Guarantor is the beneficial owner of one hundred per cent. (100%) of the issued share capital of the Subsidiary.
- (C) The Guarantor has agreed to guarantee all the obligations of the Subsidiary under the Services Sub-Contract on the terms set out below.

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:-

- l. The Guarantor in consideration of the Employer entering into the Services Sub-Contract with the Subsidiary, for itself, its successors and assigns, hereby absolutely, irrevocably and (except as expressly provided herein) unconditionally guarantees to the Employer as a continuing guarantee the due, proper and punctual performance by the Subsidiary of all the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Services Sub-Contract (including, without limitation, the payment of monies) and agrees that if the Subsidiary shall in any respect fail to perform any of its obligations (including, without limitation, the payment of monies) arising under the Services Sub-Contract or shall commit any breach of or fail to fulfil any warranty as set out in the Services Sub-Contract, then the Guarantor will forthwith perform and fulfil in place of the Subsidiary each and every obligation or warranty in respect of which the Subsidiary has defaulted or as may be unfulfilled by the Subsidiary. The Guarantor shall be liable to the Employer for any and all losses, damages, expenses, liabilities, claims, costs or proceedings which the Employer may suffer or incur by reason of the said failure or breach; provided always that the Guarantor's liability under this Guarantee shall not exceed that of the Subsidiary under the Services Sub-Contract determined on the basis that the Services Sub-Contract is valid, enforceable and has full force and effect.
- 2. The Guarantor covenants and agrees with the Employer that any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this Clause 2 may affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee, including, without limitation:-

- (i) waiver by the Employer of any terms, provisions, conditions, obligations and agreements of or under the Services Sub-Contract or any failure to make demand upon or take action against the Subsidiary;
- (ii) any modification or changes, however fundamental, to the Services Sub-Contract or referred to in the Services Sub-Contract;
- (iii) the giving by the Employer of any consent to an assignment or the making of any assignment of the Services Sub-Contract;
- (iv) the granting of extensions of time or other indulgence to the Subsidiary;
- (v) any dealings between the Employer and the Subsidiary;
- (vi) the avoidance or termination of the Services Sub-Contract or the employment of the Subsidiary for default by the Subsidiary; and
- (vii) (except to the extent that such breach is not caused by the Subsidiary and affects, changes or releases the Subsidiary from its obligations under the Services Sub-Contract) any breach by the Employer of any terms of the Services Sub-Contract;

may be made and done without notice to or the consent of the Guarantor and no such act, event, circumstance or omission shall in any way affect, change or release the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee and the liability of the Guarantor hereunder shall not be in any way affected thereby.

- 3. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect until performance in full of the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Services Sub-Contract notwithstanding any act, event, circumstance or omission which but for the provisions of this Clause 3 may affect, change or release the Guaranter from its obligations under this Guarantee, including, without limitation:-
 - the insolvency, liquidation, receivership, reorganisation, amalgamation, reconstruction or any analogous event of the Subsidiary, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (ii) any disclaimer of the Services Sub-Contract by a liquidator of the Subsidiary, the Guarantor or any other person;
 - (iii) any change in the status, function, control or ownership of the Subsidiary; and/or
 - (iv) unenforceability or invalidity of any obligations of the Subsidiary so that this Guarantee shall be construed as if there were no such unenforceability or invalidity.
- 4. Until the terms, conditions, obligations and agreements on the part of the Subsidiary contained in the Services Sub-Contract have been unconditionally and irrevocably performed in full the Guarantor shall not by virtue or as a result of any payment or performance by it under this Guarantee in respect of the Services Sub-Contract;

- (a) be subrogated to any rights, security or moneys held or received or receivable by the Employer; or
- (b) receive, claim or have the benefit of any payment, distribution, security or indemnity from the Subsidiary or (if and for so long as the Employer has any unsatisfied claims outstanding or pending against the co-sureties) any such cosurety; or
- (c) unless so directed by the Employer (when the Guarantor will prove in accordance with such directions) claim as a creditor of the Subsidiary in competition with the Employer.
- 5. The Guarantor shall hold in trust for the Employer and forthwith pay or transfer (as appropriate) to the Employer any such payment (including an amount equal to any such set-off), distribution or benefit of such security, indemnity or claim in fact received by it is breach of Clause 4.
- 6. No delay or omission of the Employer in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall impair such right, power or privilege or be construed as a waiver of such right, power or privilege nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. The rights and remedies of the Employer herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 7. A waiver given or consent granted by the Employer under this Guarantee will be effective only if given in writing to the Guarantor and then only in the instance and for the purpose for which it is given.
- 8.1 If at any time any one or more of the provisions of this Guarantee is or becomes invalid, itlegal or unenforceable in any respect under any law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions hereof shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.
- As a separate and alternative stipulation the Guarantor unconditionally and irrevocably agrees that any sum expressed to be payable by it or obligation to be performed by it under this Guarantee but which is for any reason (whether or not now existing and whether or not now known or becoming known to the Guarantor) not recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor on the basis of a guarantee shall nevertheless be recoverable from or enforceable against the Guarantor as if the Guarantor were the sole principal debtor or obligor (where relevant).
- Save as specifically otherwise provided in this Guarantee any notice, demand or other communication to be served under this Guarantee may be served upon a party hereto only by posting by first class post or delivering the same by hand or sending the same by facsimile transmission to the party to be served at its address or facsimile number shown immediately after its name on the signature page of this Guarantee or at such other address or number as it may from time to time notify in writing to the other party.

- A notice or demand served by first class post shall be deemed duly served on the second business day after the date of posting and a notice or demand sent by hand or facsimile transmission shall be deemed to have been served at the time of delivery or transmission unless served after 5.00 pm in the place of intended receipt in which case it will be deemed served at 9.00 a.m. on the following business day. For the purposes of this paragraph "business day" means a day on which commercial banks are open for business in Edinburgh or London.
- 9.3 In proving service of any notice it will be sufficient to prove, in the case of a letter, that such letter was properly stamped or franked first class, addressed and placed in the post and, in the case of facsimile transmission, that such facsimile was duly transmitted on a business day to a current facsimile number of the addressee at the address referred to below.
- 10. The Employer may assign or charge this Guarantee or any benefit arising from it in favour of the Financiers to the Employer under the Summit Assignation (as amended, varied or supplemented from time to time) and their permitted successors, transferees and assigns on such terms as it sees fit without the consent of the Guarantor and without affecting, changing or releasing the Guarantor from its obligations under this Guarantee. Subject to the terms of the Services Sub-Contract Direct Agreement dated 16 June 1998 (as amended, varied or supplemented from time to time) the Employer may not otherwise assign or charge this Guarantee without obtaining the Guarantor's prior written consent.
- 11. This Guarantee shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Scotland and each of the persons constituting the Guarantor and the Employer separately prorogate the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Session in Scotland in relation to any disputes hereunder the parties

IN WITNESS whereof this agreement consisting of this and the preceding three pages has been

)

)

)

executed as follows:-

Subscribed for and on behalf of

SERCO GROUP PLC
at Reference
on 17 day of JUNE 1998
acting by

(ICHARD WHITE (PHEMM)

CHRISTOPHER HYMAN (SECRETMY)

in the presence of

Witness BULLAULA

Full name VALID MAN SORTH

Address 13 DAVIEL COURT

MOONT NIE EMANO

NOMEON

Subscribed for and on behalf of SUMMIT HEALTHCARE (LAW) LIMITED at MICHAEL SOHN COLCARD. on 17th day of Jon. 1998

BY MAICH ARE JOHN COLLARD Director

and Discorpent Director/Secretary

Direction Colem

Director/Secretary

Row Rubben Withing RORY CHRISTIE
SE SOUTH TRAITY ROAD
EDIN ZIRGH.